MATHEMATICA Policy Research

REPORT

FINAL REPORT

Niger IMAGINE Long-Term Evaluation

June 6, 2016

Emilie Bagby Anca Dumitrescu Cara Orfield Matt Sloan

Submitted to:

Millennium Challenge Corporation 1099 14th Street NW Suite 700 Washington, DC 20005 (202) 521-3600

Project Officer: Carolyn Perrin Contract Number: MCC-10-0114-CON-20-TO08

Submitted by:

Mathematica Policy Research 1100 1st Street, NE 12th Floor Washington, DC 20002-4221 Telephone: (202) 484-9220 Facsimile: (202) 863-1763 Project Director: Matt Sloan

Reference Number: 40038.530

This page has been left blank for double-sided copying.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This report reflects the combined efforts of many people, including our current Millennium Challenge Corporation (MCC) project officer, Mike Cooper, our previous MCC project officers Sophia van der Bijl and Amanda Moderson-Cox, and Jennifer Gerst, Jennifer Sturdy and Malik Chaka, also at MCC, who together provided us guidance and support throughout the project.

This study would not have been possible without the contributions of our Niger Education and Community Strengthening (NECS) and IMAGINE project partners. We would first like to acknowledge the wide range of Niger Threshold Program implementers and coordinators who generously shared their time and attention to help improve the quality, comprehensiveness, and depth of the study. We are grateful to Government of Niger staff at the Ministry of Education and the National Institute of Statistics for providing important feedback on the survey instrument and data collection plan, as well as providing feedback to the report content. We also received indispensable advice and support from several staff at USAID, especially Jennifer Swift-Morgan.

This report depended on contributions from a wide range of data collection, supervisory, and support staff. We are grateful to the Centre International d'Etudes et de Recherches sur les Populations Africaines (CIERPA) for the successful implementation of the nationwide survey data collection effort. We would also like to thank the many people who responded to our surveys. At Mathematica Policy Research, Dan Levy and Evan Borkum provided technical input and useful comments on the analysis plan and draft report. Chris Rankin provided technical input on the analysis. Mark Beardsley delivered timely and detail-oriented programming assistance to help clean and process the survey data. We would also like to thank the editorial and administrative support staff at Mathematica, as well as our colleagues who assisted with translation to French.

The opinions, conclusions, and any errors in this report are the sole responsibility of the authors and do not reflect the official views of MCC or Mathematica.

This page has been left blank for double-sided copying.

CONTENTS

EXECU	TIV	E SUMMARY	.ix
	A.	Overview of the evaluation	. x
		1. Evaluation design	. x
		2. Data collection	.xi
	В.	Sustainability of infrastructure	.xi
	C.	Impacts	.xi
	D.	Conclusion	<iii< td=""></iii<>
I.	INT	RODUCTION	. 1
	A.	Primary schooling context in Niger	. 1
	В.	Overview of the short-term impacts of IMAGINE	. 4
	C.	Long-term impact evaluation of IMAGINE	. 5
II.	ov	ERVIEW OF IMAGINE	. 7
	A.	Project logic	. 8
	В.	Implementation summary	. 9
III.	EV	IDENCE GAPS THAT THE LONG-TERM IMAGINE EVALUATION FILLS	11
IV.	IMF	PACT EVALUATION DESIGN	13
	A.	Evaluation questions	13
	В.	Methodology	15
		1. Random assignment	15
		2. Estimation strategy	17
		3. Assessing the evaluation design	19
		4. Assessing the generalizability of results	23
		5. Sampling strategy and power calculations	24
	C.	Data collection strategy	26
		1. Survey instruments	27
		2. Description of the sample	29
V.	IMF	PACT FINDINGS	31
	A.	Estimated impact on key outcomes and pathways through which effects (or lack thereof) are explained	31
		1. Impacts on school availability and functionality of school infrastructure	31
		2. Impacts on school enrollment and absenteeism	33

		3.	Impacts on test scores	. 35		
		4.	Subgroup analysis by gender	. 36		
		5.	Subgroup analysis by socioeconomic status	. 39		
	В.	Oth	er impact-related questions	. 41		
		1.	Did impacts of the project vary by age?	. 41		
		2.	Did parental attitudes toward education change as a result of IMAGINE?	. 41		
		3.	What are the main factors affecting a parent's decision to send his or her child to school?	. 43		
		4.	What are project impacts on other child outcomes related to education?	. 47		
	C.	Rob	pustness of results	. 47		
		1.	Sensitivity of results to different regression specifications	. 47		
		2.	Sensitivity of results to weights	. 51		
		3.	Sensitivity of results to the sample specification	. 53		
		4.	Estimates of treatment effect on the treated villages	. 57		
		5.	Estimates of treatment effect on in-school children	. 58		
	D.	Alte	ernative explanations	. 60		
		1.	Threats to the design	. 60		
		2.	Threats to the timing of measurement	. 61		
VI.	СО	NCL	USIONS	. 65		
	A.	Cor	nparison to one-year follow-up IMAGINE evaluation	. 65		
	В.	Pol	icy implications	. 67		
VII.	NE	XT S	STEPS AND FUTURE ANALYSIS	. 69		
	A.	Dis	semination procedures	. 69		
	В.	Fut	ure analyses	. 69		
REFER	ENC	CES		. 71		
APPEN	IDIX	A: (CENSUS			
APPENDIX B: VILLAGE AND SCHOOL INFRASTRUCTURE QUESTIONNAIRE						
APPENDIX C: HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE						
APPEN	APPENDIX D: TEST BOOKLET					

APPENDIX E: IMPLEMENTATION STATUS OF COMPLEMENTARY ACTIVITIES AT NTP SUSPENSION

TABLES

1	Village characteristics	xi
2	School characteristics	xii
3	Long term impacts of IMAGINE on Child Education Outcomes	xii
4	Long term impacts of IMAGINE disaggregated by gender	. xiii
l.1	Evolution of primary education indicators: Niger 1975–2012	2
1.2	Gross enrollment rates in primary education: West Africa 2012	2
IV.1	Evaluation questions and data source	. 14
IV.2	Results from random assignment process	. 16
IV.3	Random assignment versus actual school construction in evaluation sample	. 17
IV.4	Comparison between treatment and control groups of village characteristics	. 20
IV.5	Comparison between treatment and control groups of school characteristics	. 21
IV.6	Comparison between treatment and control groups of household and child characteristics	. 22
IV.7	Participating communes versus excluded communes	. 25
IV.8	MDIs for long-term IMAGINE evaluation	. 26
IV.9	Data sources	. 29
IV.10	Summary of sample household and child characteristics	. 30
V.1	Impact of IMAGINE on school and classroom availability	. 31
V.2	Impact of IMAGINE on school infrastructure	. 33
V.3	Impact of IMAGINE on school enrollment and absenteeism	. 35
V.4	Impact of IMAGINE on test scores	. 36
V.5	Impact of IMAGINE on enrollment, attendance, and test scores, by gender	. 38
V.6	Impact of IMAGINE on enrollment, attendance, and test scores, by household quality index	. 40
V.7	Impact of IMAGINE on enrollment, attendance, and test scores, by age	. 42
V.8	Impact of IMAGINE on parental attitudes toward schooling	. 43
V.9	Parents' reasons for enrolling children in school	. 45
V.10	Parents' reasons for not enrolling children in school	. 46
V.11	Impacts on additional education outcomes	. 47
V.12	Impact of IMAGINE on previous year enrollment (SY 2012–2013): sensitivity analysis	. 48
V.13	Impact of IMAGINE on absenteeism: sensitivity analysis	. 49

V.14	Impact of IMAGINE on math test scores: sensitivity analysis	50
V.15	Impact of IMAGINE on French test scores: sensitivity analysis	51
V.16	Impact of IMAGINE on key outcomes: sensitivity analysis with weights	52
V.17	Excluding all communes that violated random assignment	53
V.18	Impacts on school infrastructure including the three villages that were not surveyed during original evaluation	54
V.19	Impacts on child education including the three villages that were not surveyed during original evaluation	55
V.20	Impacts on school infrastructure including communes that severely violated random assignment or were not surveyed during original evaluation	56
V.21	Impacts on child education including communes that severely violated random assignment or were not surveyed during original evaluation	57
V.22	Impacts on child education outcomes for those receiving IMAGINE schools (treatment on the treated)	58
V.23	Impacts on child education outcomes for in-school children	59
V.24	Difference between the number of children in IMAGINE and non-IMAGINE households and the proportion of those who are son or daughter to head of household	61
V.25	Impacts for children in IMAGINE villages compared to children in NECS-only villages	62
V.26	Impacts for children in villages where the 2013–2014 school year had not yet begun at the time of data collection	63
V.27	One-year impacts versus three-year impacts of IMAGINE on key child education outcomes	66

FIGURES

I.1	Number of schools in Niger, 2002-2012	3
1.2	Average percent of existing classrooms constructed of durable material in Niger, 2002-2012	3
II.1	Implementation of IMAGINE project by department	7
II.2	IMAGINE project planned interventions and outcomes	9
II.3	IMAGINE evaluation timeline1	0

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The IMAGINE¹ project was designed to improve educational outcomes of girls in Niger. The Millennium Challenge Corporation (MCC) funded IMAGINE as a component of its threeyear Threshold Program in Niger (NTP) dedicated to reducing corruption, registering more businesses, promoting land titling, and increasing girls' school enrollment, attendance, and completion rates. In December 2009, MCC suspended the NTP in the midst of implementation due to undemocratic actions undertaken by the government. Although most of the NTP components were not sufficiently implemented to allow for a rigorous evaluation of their intended impacts, the girls' education project had been substantially implemented by that time and was thus the focus of both a one-year follow-up evaluation (Dumitrescu et al. 2011) and this three-year long-term evaluation.

The girls' education intervention, locally known as IMAGINE, was implemented in 10 departments in Niger with low girls' enrollment and primary school completion rates. Plan International, a nongovernmental organization, was responsible for implementing IMAGINE under the supervision of the United States Agency for International Development (USAID) from October 2008 to September2010. Plan's implementation partners included Volunteer for Educational Integration (VIE) and Aide et Action (AeA). The project consisted of constructing 68 primary schools and implementing a set of complementary interventions designed to increase girls' enrollment and completion rates. The schools were based on a model that included three classrooms, housing for three female teachers, a preschool, and separate latrines for boys and girls equipped with hand-washing stations. Schools were deliberately located near a water source, and a borehole was installed close by. The complementary interventions included designing and disseminating training modules for teachers, promoting extracurricular activities, providing teacher incentive awards, and conducting a mobilization campaign in support of girls' education. Due to the suspension of the NTP, the IMAGINE project was only partially implemented. Sixty-two functional schools were constructed, but the majority of the complementary activities were not implemented.

This report documents the main findings from the three-year long-term evaluation of the IMAGINE project. Overall, IMAGINE had an 8.3 percentage point positive impact on primary school enrollment during the 2012–2013 year, a 7.9 percentage point decrease in children being absent more than two consecutive weeks during the same school year, a 0.13 standard deviation impact on math test scores, and no impact on French test scores. The project impacts were larger for girls than for boys. For girls, the project had an 11.8 percentage point positive impact on enrollment and a 10.6 percentage point impact on attendance, whereas for boys the project had a 5.0 percentage point impact on enrollment and a 5.3 percentage point impact on attendance. The difference between the genders is statistically significant for enrollment and attendance. For learning, the impacts on math and French test scores for girls were consistently large and statistically significant, whereas the impacts for boys were smaller and not significant. Girls scored 0.11 standard deviations significantly higher than boys on the math test, whereas

¹IMAGINE's official name is "IMprove the educAtion of Girls In NigEr".

differences on the French test were not statistically significant. The intervention did not appear to affect children from families with different socioeconomic status differently.

Mathematica Policy Research, an independent research contractor, conducted the evaluation. Centre International d'Etudes et de Recherches sur les Populations Africaines (CIERPA), a professional data collection firm located in Niger, performed the data collection activities.

A. Overview of the evaluation

Our evaluation focuses on assessing the impacts of the project by seeking answers to four key questions: (1) What is the current level of availability and functionality of the infrastructure constructed under the IMAGINE project? (2) Did the IMAGINE project have any lasting impacts on key educational outcomes including enrollment, attendance, and test scores)? (3) Are the impacts different for girls than for boys? (4) Are the impacts different for children from households of different socioeconomic status?

Impact evaluations estimate the effects of a project by seeking to compare what happened to the beneficiaries of the project relative to what would have happened to them in the absence of the project. In this study, we assessed how children in IMAGINE villages fared relative to how they would have fared had IMAGINE not been implemented. We do not compare children in IMAGINE villages before the project and after the project, because it is likely that observed improvements could have occurred even in the absence of IMAGINE. The Ministry of Education in Niger has been implementing several initiatives aimed at improving girls' education (including the construction of schools), and primary school enrollment rates in Niger were already increasing prior to the implementation of IMAGINE.

1. Evaluation design

The evaluation design selected to estimate the impacts of the IMAGINE project was random assignment. The Government of Niger (GoN) chose 204 villages to take part in the project based on certain eligibility criteria, such as the number of school-aged girls in the village, access to water within the village, and distance to a major road. Sixty-five schools were randomly selected to receive the IMAGINE project; the remaining 136 were randomly selected control villages.² Because the villages were randomly assigned treatment status, villages that received the schools (treatment villages) and villages that did not (control villages) did not systematically differ from each other at the outset of the project. Hence, any subsequent differences in outcomes observed between these two groups of villages can be attributed to the project itself and not to other factors. This design, if properly implemented, is methodologically strong and is seen by many as the gold standard of impact evaluation methods.

² Sixty-eight villages were actually selected to receive schools. The GoN chose three villages prior to Mathematica's involvement in the evaluation. These villages were outside of the random assignment process and therefore were not included in the evaluation, dropping the number of villages included from 204 to 201. Further, two communes were not included in the evaluation because random assignment was not respected. In addition, three villages in the volatile Agadez region were not surveyed due to security concerns. As a result, the evaluation sample consisted of 178 villages: 57 treatment villages and 121 control villages.

2. Data collection

Outcome data on the IMAGINE project were collected in late 2013 (October and November), approximately five years after random selection occurred and approximately three years after school construction ended. CIERPA, a professional data collection firm located in Niger, collected the data on the treatment and control groups.

The main sources of data were a household survey of randomly selected families with school-aged children, math and French tests administered to children living in households interviewed in the household survey, a village and school infrastructure questionnaire administered to a village leader and with direct observation of school infrastructure of the primary school in the village, and a village-level census.

B. Sustainability of infrastructure

As we observed in the one-year evaluation, IMAGINE had no effect on the availability or number of schools in a village, as schools were widely available in villages prior to project implementation (Table 1). It did, however, have a sustained positive effect on the presence, quality, and functionality of school infrastructure (Tables 1 and 2). IMAGINE schools had greater numbers of classrooms and greater numbers of finished classrooms than non-IMAGINE schools. In fact, on every measure of school infrastructure quality that was gathered, including water source, toilet facilities, preschools, presence of a playground, and teacher lodging, IMAGINE schools were observed to be of higher quality than non-IMAGINE schools. These findings have important implications for the interpretation of the impact estimates presented next. They suggest that the counterfactual in this evaluation is not the absence of a school in a village, but rather the presence of a lower quality school.

	Treatment group	Control group	Difference
Number of:			
Schools per village	1.14	1.16	-0.02
Classrooms per school	6.43	4.97	1.47***
Classrooms made of finished materials per school	4.93	2.37	2.37***
Sample size (villages)	57	121	

Table 1. Village characteristics

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Village and School Infrastructure Questionnaire

Note: Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. The unit of analysis is the village.

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level

C. Impacts

The IMAGINE project provided positive impacts on primary school enrollment and attendance for children ages 6 to 14 (Table 3). Children living in treatment villages were 8.3 percentage points more likely to report having been enrolled in school during the last school year (2012–2013) and 7.9 percentage points less likely to report being absent more than two consecutive weeks during the last school year (both significant at the 1 percent level). On

average, children in treatment villages scored 0.13 standard deviations higher on the math assessment than children in control villages (significant at the 5 percent level). Test scores in French for children in treatment villages are higher than in control villages, but are not statistically significant.

Table 2. Schoo	ol characteristics
----------------	--------------------

	IMAGINE schools	Non-IMAGINE schools	Difference
Percentage of schools with:			
Potable water source present	79.6	19.4	60.2***
Potable water source functioning	50.0	9.2	40.8***
Toilet facilities present	100.0	40.0	60.0***
Toilet facilities functioning	98.1	28.7	69.4***
Separate toilets for boys and girls	98.1	29.3	68.8***
Preschool facility	98.1	23.2	74.9***
Playground	96.3	11.6	84.7***
Teacher lodging	98.1	9.4	88.7***
Teacher lodging—females only	94.4	1.6	92.8***
Sample size (villages)	54	124	

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Village and School Infrastructure Questionnaire

Note: Differences between IMAGINE and non-IMAGINE group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Non-IMAGINE group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. The IMAGINE schools in this table are those that actually received IMAGINE schools, rather than those that were randomly assigned to receive treatment. Also, the unit of analysis is the school, rather than the village.

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level

Table 3. Long term impacts of IMAGINE on Child Education Outcomes

	Treatment group	Control group	Difference
Child enrolled during last school year (percentage points)	73.6	65.3	8.3***
Child absent more than two consecutive weeks during last school year (percentage points)	34.3	42.2	-7.9***
Math score – normalized (standard deviations)	0.242	0.116	0.126**
French score – normalized (standard deviations)	0.055	-0.019	0.074
Sample size (children)	4,092	8,977	
Sample size (villages)	57	121	

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey

Note: Children ages 6 to 14 are included in the analysis sample. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. Analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages. For non-enrolled children, attendance is unconditional on enrollment, meaning those who are not enrolled are all scored as having been absent. Normalized test scores take child age into account.

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level

IMAGINE had a large and significant impact on girls' enrollment, attendance, and test scores (Table 4) after three years. When looking at the primary outcomes of interest

disaggregated by gender, we see large and significant impacts of the project for girls, compared to more modest and less significant impacts for boys. The project increased girls' enrollment from 60.3 percent in control villages to 72.1 percent in treatment villages (an 11.8 percentage point impact, significant at the 1 percent level), whereas it increased boys' enrollment from 70.0 percent in control villages to 75.0 percent in treatment villages (a 5.0 percentage point impact, significant at the 10 percent level). Girls achieved relatively large and statistically significant impacts on test scores, whereas the impacts for boys were smaller and not statistically significant.

	Impact on girls	Impact on boys	Difference in impact: girls - boys
Child enrolled during last school year (percentage points)	11.8***	5.0*	6.8**
Child absent more than two consecutive weeks during last school year (percentage points)	-10.5***	-5.2*	-5.3**
Math score – normalized (standard deviations)	0.183***	0.071	0.112**
French score – normalized (standard deviations)	0.101**	0.046	0.055
Sample size (children)	4,092	8,977	
Sample Size (villages)	57	121	

Table 4. Long term impacts of IMAGINE disaggregated by gender

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey

Note: Children ages 6 to 14 are included in the analysis sample. Analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. For non-enrolled children, attendance is unconditional on enrollment, meaning those who are not enrolled are all scored as absent. Sample sizes shown are for the full sample; some regressions may include a smaller size due to missing data. Normalized scores take child age into account.

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level

The project does not appear to affect children from families with different socioeconomic status differently (numbers not shown).

D. Conclusion

This report documents the main findings from a three-year follow-up impact evaluation of the IMAGINE project. Overall, impacts are larger and more statistically significant than those found after the one-year impact evaluation, which may be due to several reasons. First, the infrastructure investments have remained present and functional, and few non-IMAGINE schools seem to have adopted similar types of infrastructure. The higher quality schools may drive parents to enroll their children in school at a higher rate, as well as to encourage more consistent attendance. Second, viewed through the lens of the larger impacts for girls, it appears that there is indeed a "girl friendliness" about these schools—such as separate latrines for boys and girls or the presence of female teacher housing (which was shown to lead to more female teachers in the original IMAGINE evaluation)—that may be working. Third, these results also suggest that it may take more than one year of schooling in Niger for an improvement in learning to manifest. Because children stay in school longer in IMAGINE villages than in non-IMAGINE villages, they have more of a chance to learn, which could explain the improvement in test scores after three years, when there were none after one year.

I. INTRODUCTION

The Millennium Challenge Corporation (MCC) funded a three-year Threshold Program in Niger (NTP) to reduce corruption, register more businesses, promote land titling, and increase girls' education outcomes, beginning in March 2008. As part of the NTP, in an effort to address some of the education-related challenges facing Niger, the IMAGINE (IMprove the educAtion of Girls In NigEr) project to improve the educational outcomes of girls in Niger was developed. This project was implemented by Plan International, overseen by the United States Agency for International Development (USAID). Plan's implementation partners included Volunteer for Educational Integration (VIE) and Aide et Action (AeA).

The IMAGINE project consisted of the construction of 68 primary schools with high quality infrastructure, along with implementation of a set of complementary interventions designed to increase girls' enrollment and completion rates. The complementary interventions were intended to include the design and dissemination of training modules for teachers, promotion of extracurricular activities, provision of teacher incentive awards, and implementation of a mobilization campaign in support of girls' education. Due to a constitutional crisis in Niger, MCC suspended the NTP, including IMAGINE, in December 2009, in the midst of implementation. At the suspension of project activities after nine months of implementation, Plan International had constructed 62 of the 68 IMAGINE schools; however, the majority of the complementary activities had not been implemented.

In January and February of 2011, Mathematica completed an impact assessment of the activities that had been implemented, and found small positive impacts on school enrollment but no impacts on attendance or test scores (Dumitrescu et al. 2011). No baseline study was completed for IMAGINE. The positive impacts were driven entirely by effects of the project on girls. These findings were smaller than expected, given that an evaluation of a similar project in neighboring Burkina Faso found large impacts. Several factors might help to explain the results from the initial study, including the presence of schools in nearly all sample villages prior to the project, selection of villages by the central ministry to receive schools without an application process, incomplete implementation of some project activities, and measurement of outcomes only one year after completion of the project.

This report evaluates the impact of the IMAGINE project three years after completion of the school construction and partial implementation of complementary activities. It is useful to assess the longer-term effects of IMAGINE to ascertain the sustainability of the original infrastructure investments and to assess whether the finding of limited impacts in the initial IMAGINE evaluation remains or has changed over time.

A. Primary schooling context in Niger

School enrollment and completion rates in Niger are among the lowest in the world, despite a concerted government effort that has produced substantial gains in primary education in the past decade. Niger experienced an increase in gross enrollment from 32 percent in 2000 to 71 percent in 2010; however, this success is tempered by a persistent gender gap in enrollment

and school completion rates (Table I.1).³ During the same time period, gross enrollment for boys increased from 38 to 77 percent, whereas girls' enrollment rose from 26 to 65 percent. More telling, the completion rate of primary education in 2012 was only 49 percent, with a completion rate of 55 percent for boys and 43 percent for girls. Despite improvements, Niger's primary school enrollment rate is one of the lowest in the West African region (Table I.2). These national figures do not show the large disparities that exist between rural and urban areas.

	Gross enro	llment ratio—	primary (%)	Completion	of primary e	ducation (%)
	Primary			Gross	s intake ratio t grade of prir	to the mary
Academic year	All	Boys	Girls	All	Boys	Girls
2012	71	77	65	49	55	43
2005	49	57	41	29	35	23
2000	32	38	26	18	21	14
1995	28	34	21	13	17	10
1990	26	32	19	16	20	11
1985	22	28	16	19	25	14
1980	22	27	16	14	16	11
1975	15	19	11	7	9	5

Table I.1. Evolution of primary education indicators: Niger 1975-2012

Source: UNESCO Institute for Statistics 2014

Table I.2. Gross enrollment rates in	primary education: West Africa 2012
--------------------------------------	-------------------------------------

Country	2012 gross enrollment rate (%)
Benin	123
Burkina Faso	85
Chad	95
Mali	88
Niger	71

Source: UNESCO Institute for Statistics 2014

Prior to implementation of the IMAGINE project, the Government of Niger (GoN) had already begun several initiatives aimed at improving access to schooling and promoting girls' education under a program called PDDE (*Programme Décennal pour le Développement de l'Éducation*). As part of the GoN's push to improve schooling, school construction was widespread in Niger prior to the implementation of IMAGINE. Between 2002 and 2008 (when the NTP began), the number of schools doubled, increasing from 5,975 to 10,162 (Figure I.1). School construction continued to increase after 2008, and the number of schools rose to 14,631 in 2012. During the same period, the percentage of classrooms constructed of durable material

³ The gross enrollment rate is the total enrollment in a specific level of education, regardless of age, expressed as a percentage of the eligible official age group corresponding to the same level of education in a given school year. For primary education, it is calculated by expressing the number of students enrolled in primary levels of education, regardless of age, as a percentage of the actual, official primary school age population. As a result, the proportion can exceed 100 percent when more students are enrolled in a primary school than there are children in this age group due to early or late entrants or repeaters.

and in good repair remained relatively stable near 50 percent (Figure I.2). The number of students per textbook decreased significantly in this period as well. For reading, there were 2.5 students per textbook in 2003–2004 compared to 1.5 students per textbook in 2011–2012. For math, there were 3 students per textbook in 2003–2004 compared to 1.6 students per textbook in 2011–2012 (Ministère de l'Éducation Nationale, Annuaire 2011- 2012).



Figure I.1. Number of schools in Niger, 2002-2012





Source: Ministère de l'Éducation Nationale, Annuaire 2011-2012

Households in Niger can enroll their children in primary school free of charge, although in practice they are often asked to support some school-related expenditures in addition to the opportunity costs of their children's time. Primary education lasts for six years and leads to the *Certificat de fin d'Etudes du premier Degré* (CFEPD). It is officially compulsory between the ages of 7 and 12. Due to various factors, including an inadequate number of schools and resistance by parents, this law has not been enforced, especially in rural areas.

B. Overview of the short-term impacts of IMAGINE

The impact evaluation of IMAGINE was designed to take into account, and control for, improvements in the general environment for education in Niger, so any impacts found reflect the net change in communities compared to what would have happened without the IMAGINE project. The initial impact evaluation one year after construction of the new schools found no effect on the availability of or number of schools in a village; however, the project did have a positive effect on the number of classrooms available to children in villages where it was implemented. It also greatly improved the quality of school infrastructure. In particular, IMAGINE schools had more classrooms, usable classrooms, and classrooms with blackboards than non-IMAGINE schools. IMAGINE schools were also significantly more likely to have a potable water supply, separate latrines for boys and girls, a preschool facility, and teacher housing.

Overall, after one year, IMAGINE had a 4.3 percentage point positive impact on primary school enrollment, no impact on attendance, and no impact on math and French test scores. The project impacts were generally larger for girls than for boys. For girls, the project had an 8.1 percentage point positive impact on enrollment and a 5.4 percentage point impact on attendance. No significant impacts were detected for boys' enrollment or attendance. The project had no impact on girls' math scores, though there is suggestive evidence it may have had a positive impact of 0.09 standard deviations on girls' French test scores. No significant impacts were detected for boys on test scores. Finally, impacts were larger for younger children (ages 7–10), than for those ages 11 and 12.

The trends in enrollment rates (Table I.1) and school construction (Figures I.1 and I.2), along with the PDDE, are of particular importance for interpreting these results, since they suggest that even if IMAGINE had not been implemented, some schools would have been constructed and enrollment rates would have increased. Several other possible explanations for the small impacts of the IMAGINE project observed one year after completion of the project activities are detailed in the first evaluation report, however these hypotheses were not tested at the time. First, the project as a whole was not fully implemented. Second, the village selection process by the central Ministry of Education did not require an application process, which may suggest that households in villages where IMAGINE was implemented may not have felt that construction of a new girl-friendly school was an important priority for the village. We do not know whether this is the case, as it is possible the villages did feel it was an important priority but did not have a way to voice their preference. Third, it is possible that a one-year exposure period to the new schools may have been insufficient to change the outcomes of interest.

C. Long-term impact evaluation of IMAGINE

Following Niger's return to democratic rule, a portion of the NTP was reinstated in July 2012. At the same time, USAID, with its own funds and some funds from the NTP, began funding the Niger Education and Community Strengthening (NECS) project to continue and complement girls' education activities begun under the NTP. The NECS project's goal is to improve educational opportunities available to children while strengthening links between local communities and state structures; it includes a variety of activities targeted at raising learning outcomes, engaging the community, and encouraging families to enroll and keep their children in school. Throughout all of these activities, NECS places a special emphasis on girls and early-grade literacy. NECS activities are being implemented in 150 villages, of which 149 were on the original list of 2012 villages eligible to receive IMAGINE, and started in July 2012.⁴

Mathematica was chosen by MCC to lead a rigorous evaluation to estimate the impact of the NECS project. The evaluation design for the NECS evaluation builds on the random assignment conducted for the IMAGINE evaluation. Specifically, the NECS evaluation design involves two rounds of clustered random assignment. The first round, which was already conducted in 2008 for the IMAGINE evaluation, involved randomly selecting IMAGINE treatment villages from a pool of potential recipient villages identified by the Ministry of Education based on specific criteria (the remaining villages became the IMAGINE control villages).⁵ All IMAGINE villages are receiving the NECS project. The second round of random assignment, which we conducted in November 2012, involved randomly selecting some of the IMAGINE control villages to receive NECS. For the evaluation of the NECS project, we are estimating the impacts of NECS and the combination of NECS and IMAGINE on key educational outcomes. Two rounds of data collection across all villages are being conducted: the NECS project baseline was done in October-November 2013 and before the full implementation of the NECS project and an endline will be done during the 2013/2014 or 2014/2015 school year, near the end of implementation activities.

This approach allows us to use the baseline data collected for the NECS evaluation to assess potential impacts of IMAGINE projects three years after their completion.⁶ This report focuses on this long-term evaluation of IMAGINE and allows us to address the third possible explanation for the small initial impacts outlined in Section B above.

⁴ Based on our understanding of the NECS intervention, project activities began in July 2012, however the roll-out of the bulk of activities that might affect child or households in villages did not begin until late 2013.

⁵ See Chapter II for further details.

⁶ Random assignment for the NECS program occurred in November 2012 and initial rollout of some program activities in communities began during summer 2013. These activities included training of inspectors and community leaders. The majority of NECS activities, specifically those focused on learning outcomes, began in the 2013–2014 school year.

This page has been left blank for double-sided copying.

II. OVERVIEW OF IMAGINE

The NTP was signed in March 2008, and USAID selected a consortium led by Plan International to implement the girls' education component. The IMAGINE project was to be implemented in 20 communes within 11 departments located in every region except Niamey (Figure II.1). Within these communes, 68 villages were to receive a variety of IMAGINE projects for promoting girls' education.

Arlit Arlit Téra Téra Niamet Dosso Niamet Dosso Arlit Gouré Gouré Mare Soroa

Figure II.1. Implementation of IMAGINE project by department

Source: Dumitrescu et al. 2011

The villages determined to be eligible for IMAGINE were selected by the GoN, and were clustered within region, department, and commune. Initially, the two regions of Tillabéri and Zinder were selected for participation in the project, after which an additional five regions— Agadez, Diffa, Dosso, Maradi, and Tahoua—were added by the GoN. In each of these five regions, two departments were selected, and within those, two communes. Within each of the 20 communes thus selected, 10 villages were identified as eligible based upon certain criteria, including the number of school-aged girls in the village, access to water within the village, and distance to a major road. Random assignment of villages was then implemented within each commune, with different numbers of villages within each commune assigned to treatment. The IMAGINE project included two components designed to increase girls' school enrollment, attendance, and completion rates: girl-friendly school construction and a series of complementary activities to improve the quality of teaching and children's performance and build support for girls' education. The evaluation design relied on school construction (hard interventions) being randomly assigned to a subset of eligible villages and for the public awareness and training activities (soft interventions) to be made available to all treatment villages and other villages near them.⁷ The new schools were based on a design that included three classrooms, housing for three female teachers, a preschool, and separate latrines for boys and girls that were equipped with hand-washing stations. In addition, schools were deliberately located near a water source and included the construction of a borehole for the school. The complementary interventions included:

- **Improving the quality of teaching and children's performance.** This consisted of design and dissemination of training modules for teachers; supplying schools with stationery kits, student manuals, and guidebooks for teachers; promotion of extracurricular activities such as school government; and incentive awards to encourage good performance of teachers and schools.
- **Mobilization campaigns in support of girls' education.** This consisted of the development and planned implementation of a communication strategy to advocate for girls' education, advocacy days, local action plans, capacity building through *Comité de Gestion des Etablissements Scolaires* (or School Management Committee [COGES]), and adult literacy and income-generating projects.

A. Project logic

The logic model in Figure II.2 shows how the IMAGINE project activities may lead to improved outcomes and affect population subgroups of interest. The interventions are listed in the left-hand column, followed by columns showing the group targeted by the intervention and outcomes that could be potentially improved. The primary intervention (listed in the first row of the table) was the construction of girl-friendly schools. These schools can directly affect enrollment and attendance of girls, which in turn could improve their academic skills and, in the long run, their employment and incomes. The additional activities—such as designing and disseminating teacher training modules, supplying schools with materials and guidebooks for teachers, developing and implementing a communication strategy to advocate for girls' education, and adult literacy and income-generating projects—are likely to contribute to improving girls' enrollment and academic skills, but may also improve other outcomes.

⁷ Villages that were to receive only complementary interventions are not included in the evaluation because they were not randomly selected.

	Group	Outcomes		
Activity	directly affected	Short-term	Medium-term	Long-term
New girl-friendly schools*		Enrollment, attendance, learning	Academic performance	Employment and income
Textbooks*	Girls	Access to textbooks	Academic performance	Employment and income
Hygiene and sanitation education***	0	Increased hand washing	Reduced illness, improved attendance and retention	General health, employment, and income
Tutoring***	Some girls	Educational outcomes for girls with difficulties		
Merit-based awards for female teachers***	achers	Teaching behaviors	Female teacher recruitment and retention, academic performance	Girls' enrollment and attendance
Teacher training**	Ξ	Improved teaching techniques	Academic performance	Employment and income
Mothers' literacy training**	Mothers	Mothers' literacy	Mothers' involvement in girls education	Girls' employment and income
Societal awareness campaign**	Parents	Parent awareness of schooling benefits for girls	Parents' attitudes toward girls' education	Girls' enrollment and attendance

Figure II.2. IMAGINE project planned interventions and outcomes

Note: * mostly or fully implemented; ** partially implemented; *** not implemented

B. Implementation summary

Selection of the IMAGINE treatment villages via random assignment occurred in December 2008, and the list of villages to receive IMAGINE was finalized in February 2009, after completion of the ground-truthing exercise. Construction of the IMAGINE schools began in March 2009. Despite the suspension of the project in December 2009, Plan International was able to complete most of the intended construction: 62 functional, girl-friendly schools consisting of three classrooms, teacher lodging, and latrines were constructed before all project activities ended in April 2010.⁸ Due to the abrupt end of the project, the majority of the complementary activities were not implemented (project activities ended after 14 months instead of the intended 3 years). A few complementary activities, such as the provision of textbooks and materials for the schools, were fully implemented, whereas teacher training, mothers' literacy training, and societal awareness campaigns were only partially implemented, and merit-based awards for female teachers, student tutoring, and hygiene and sanitation education were not implemented at all. The logic model in Figure II.2 above summarizes activities that were mostly or fully implemented, partially implemented, and not implemented at the time of the suspension of the NTP.⁹

⁸ Plan used its own funds to allow completion of the construction of the 62 schools after project funds were withdrawn.

⁹ Details about the full implementation of each activity are available in the first IMAGINE impact evaluation report (Dumitrescu et al. 2011) and in the final report produced by Plan International (2010). A complete list of complementary activities and their implementation status can be found in Appendix E.

Figure II.3 provides a broad overview of the timing of the key activities related to the implementation and evaluations of the IMAGINE project. Given that only the infrastructure components (hard interventions) were fully completed, the one-year follow-up and three-year long-term evaluations of IMAGINE estimate the impact of school construction activities on key educational outcomes.



Figure II.3. IMAGINE evaluation timeline

III. EVIDENCE GAPS THAT THE LONG-TERM IMAGINE EVALUATION FILLS

The IMAGINE project constructed high quality schools with features specifically designed to attract girl students in villages across Niger. This report contributes to the literature by showing further evidence of the effects of school characteristics (school quality) on several key education outcomes, including enrollment, attendance, and test scores, and the extent to which these effects vary by gender and over time.

Much of the literature identifying the effects of school infrastructure on child enrollment identifies the effect of improving access to education. The BRIGHT I evaluation, which studied the effects of a project similar to the IMAGINE project, found enrollment impacts on the order of 15–20 percentage points, with girls reporting a 4.6 percentage point effect higher impact than boys (Kazianga et al. 2013).¹⁰ A literature review examining 115 rigorous evaluations of educational programs in low- and middle-income countries concludes that reducing the costs of attending school, such as through reducing commute times or providing cash transfers or school meals, and having alternatives to traditional public schools, through the provision of vouchers or subsidies to private school, affect attendance and attainment (Murnane and Ganimian 2014).

A key aspect of the IMAGINE project's quality initiative was the girl-friendly nature of the schools, including characteristics such as separate bathrooms for boys and girls, increased presence of female teachers, and gender equality interventions. A study of the role of new latrines in schools in India shows that they improved enrollment through improved hygiene and reduction of anxiety (Adukia 2013). Other studies document the impacts of school characteristics on relative participation of girls. A randomized evaluation in northwestern Afghanistan found that the construction of village-based schools (as compared to regional schools serving a number of villages) increased enrollment for girls by 52 percentage points, a 17 percentage point gain over the enrollment gains for boys (Burde and Linden 2013). A study of publicly funded private primary schools in rural Pakistan found significant increases in child enrollment and a reduction in gender disparities after the introduction of a new school in a village (Barrera-Osorio et al. 2013). The presence of a village-based school virtually eliminates the gender disparity in treatment villages. As noted earlier, the first evaluation of the IMAGINE project in Niger found small across-the-board impacts that for the most part were statistically insignificant. However, IMAGINE did improve girls' enrollment by 7.2 percentage points when compared to boys one year after the project ended (Dumitrescu et al. 2011).

Studies looking at education production have identified additional aspects of school quality that have an effect on school enrollment and test scores. A literature review examining 79 studies published between 1990 and 2010 (43 of which were deemed "high quality") investigated which specific school and teacher characteristics, if any, appear to have strong positive impacts on learning and time in school (Glewwe et al. 2011). The estimated impacts on time in school and learning of most school and teacher characteristics were statistically insignificant, especially when limiting the evidence to high quality studies. The few variables that were found to have significant effects included availability of desks, teacher knowledge of the subjects they teach, and teacher absence. Similarly, the literature review by Murnane and Ganimian (2014) concludes

¹⁰ The IMAGINE girl-friendly schools are based on a model for schools used by Plan International, and the model was also implemented in the BRIGHT project.

that more resources provided to schools results in improved achievement only when children's daily experiences in school are changed, primarily through the quality of instruction received.

IV. IMPACT EVALUATION DESIGN

To assess the long-term impact of the IMAGINE project, we use random assignment. In this chapter, we describe the evaluation questions and key outcome indicators (Section A), the methodology we use to conduct the impact evaluation (Section B), the data collection strategy (Section C), and the time frame for the implementation of the evaluation (Section D).

A. Evaluation questions

This impact evaluation seeks to answer four key questions about whether or not the IMAGINE investments have been sustainable:

- 1. What is the current availability of and functionality of the infrastructure constructed under the IMAGINE project?
- 2. Did the IMAGINE project have any lasting impacts on key educational outcomes?
 - a. What is the impact on primary education enrollment?
 - b. What is the impact on attendance rates?
 - c. What is the impact on learning as measured by test scores?
 - d. What is the impact on other measures of education quality?
- 3. Are the impacts different for girls than for boys?
- 4. Are the impacts different for children from households of different socioeconomic status?

The first question involves examining the presence, functionality, and use of IMAGINEspecific infrastructure (such as high quality classrooms, toilet facilities, and teacher lodging) in IMAGINE villages after three years, and comparing these elements to those available in non-IMAGINE villages. This provides valuable long-term evidence on the sustainability of the IMAGINE project itself.

The second research question is intended to assess the effects of IMAGINE on key educational outcomes. The outcomes are laid out in the four sub-questions, and include enrollment, learning and attendance. They follow directly from the hypothesis that by improving the educational infrastructure in the targeted communities, the IMAGINE project will affect both the quantity and quality of education experienced by children in these communities.

The third and fourth research questions involve assessing the effects of IMAGINE on the key educational outcomes outlined in the second research question, but for subgroups of particular interest. The third research question assesses effects for boys compared to girls, and the fourth for children in households with varying socioeconomic statuses.

These research questions suggest the following set of primary outcomes for the three-year follow-up IMAGINE evaluation:

Existence of school infrastructure. The enumerators will directly observe the number of classrooms and finished classrooms, the availability of a potable water source, the presence of latrines and whether or not the latrines are separate for boys and girls, and whether the village public school has teacher lodging, a preschool, and a playground.

Functionality of school infrastructure. The enumerators also will observe the functionality of the potable water source and the latrines at the school.

Enrollment. A household self-report for all children in the sample will measure whether or not a child was enrolled during the most recent school year (school year 2012–2013).

Attendance. A measure of absenteeism will be used instead of attendance due to the timing of data collection. The household self-report for all children in the sample will also measure whether or not a child was absent for more than two consecutive weeks during the most recent school year (SY 2012–2013). Children who were not enrolled during SY 2012–2013 are considered to be absent.

Learning. Child-level learning for all children in the sample, regardless of child enrollment status, is measured using scores from a math test and a French test. For each assessment, a summary score is calculated and converted into standard deviations by normalizing by age group. The comprehensive nature of the interventions suggests that learning may improve across multiple subjects; therefore, testing learning in math and French is useful.

Secondary outcomes, including alternative measures similar to those listed above as well as additional educational outcomes, are also explored. Additional characteristics of the children, households, and schools in the sample facilitate the subgroup analyses described in the research questions, for boys compared to girls and for households with different asset levels, as well as for other subgroups of interest.

The primary evaluation questions and their data type and data source are shown in Table IV.1.

Table IV.1. Eva	luation questions	and data s	source
-----------------	-------------------	------------	--------

Evaluation questions	Data type	Data source
Current level of availability and functionality of IMAGINE infrastructure	Quantitative	Village and School Infrastructure Questionnaire
Lasting impact of IMAGINE on key educational outcomes		
Enrollment	Quantitative	Household Questionnaire
Attendance	Quantitative	Household Questionnaire
Test Scores	Quantitative	Household Questionnaire
Impacts of IMAGINE for girls and for boys	Quantitative	Household Questionnaire
Impacts of IMAGINE by household socioeconomic status	Quantitative	Household Questionnaire

B. Methodology

Random assignment was used to estimate the impacts of IMAGINE. Schools were assigned randomly to villages, which should ensure that villages that received the schools (treatment villages) and ones that did not (control villages) did not systematically differ from each other at the outset of the project. Hence, any subsequent differences in outcomes observed between these two groups of villages should be attributable to the project and not to other factors. This design, if properly implemented, is methodologically strong and is seen by many as the gold standard of impact evaluation methods. The remainder of this section details how the random assignment design was implemented.

1. Random assignment

In December 2008, the GoN agreed with USAID that the implementation of the IMAGINE project would comprise building schools in 68 villages located in 20 communes in Niger. Three of these villages had already been selected prior to Mathematica's involvement in the project. We agreed with MCC, GoN, USAID, and other key stakeholders that selection of the remaining 65 villages would be done randomly among sets of villages deemed eligible to receive the project within each commune.¹¹ Table IV.2 shows the list of communes participating in the project along with the number of villages in each commune that participated in the random assignment process.

Overall, the GoN chose 201 villages, from which 65 were randomly selected to receive the IMAGINE infrastructure project; the remaining 136 were selected as control villages.¹² The random assignment was conducted in December 2008 in a public ceremony involving representatives from Mathematica, GoN, MCA, USAID, and Plan International. It is important to note that random assignment was conducted within each of the 20 communes and that the fraction of treatment villages varied by commune.¹³

¹¹ As noted earlier, eligibility criteria included the number of school-aged girls in the village, access to water, and distance to a major road.

¹² In plan, the 65 villages in the treatment group were going to receive a school and a package of soft interventions, and villages nearby the treatment villages, some of which may have been control villages, were going to receive the package of soft interventions only. In practice, however, the soft interventions were only partially implemented; therefore, the impact estimates are probably most reflective of the impact of the construction of girl-friendly schools relative to what would have happened in the absence of the IMAGINE program.

¹³ This variation is mainly due to historical reasons. Originally, the IMAGINE program was going to be implemented in the Tilaberri and Zinder regions only. When the GoN decided to expand the number of regions for the program, the eight communes located in Tilaberri and Zinder were selected to receive a higher number of schools than those located in the newly added regions. Indeed, as can be seen in Table III.1, the fraction of treatment villages in these eight communes was between 50 and 60 percent, whereas it was only around 20 percent for the other communes in the project.

Region	Commune	Total number of villages	Number of treatment villages	Number of control villages
Agadez	1	10	2	8
Diffa	2	10	2	8
Dosso	3	10	2	8
	19**	10	2	8
Maradi	4	10	2	8
	5	12	2	10
	6	12	2	10
	7	10	2	8
Tahoua	8	10	2	8
	9	10	2	8
	10	10	2	8
	11	10	2	8
Tillaberi	12	10	6	4
	13	10	5	5
	14*	7	3	4
	15	10	5	5
Zinder	20**	10	6	4
	18	10	5	5
	16	10	6	4
	17	10	5	5
Total	20	201*	65	136

Table IV.2. Results from random assignment process

Note: * 204 villages were originally identified as eligible to receive the project. Only 201 villages participated in random assignment, because three villages (in commune number 14) were selected to receive treatment prior to random assignment.

** Commune excluded from IMAGINE due to severe deviation from random assignment.

In practice, the evaluation does not include all of the originally selected villages. After random assignment, USAID and Plan International undertook a "ground truthing" effort in which each selected village was visited to determine eligibility. As a result, in 4 of the 20 communes, project implementation was not fully consistent with the plan that resulted from random assignment. In these communes, one or more villages selected to receive an IMAGINE school was replaced with another village. In each situation, Plan International attempted to replace the ineligible village with the next eligible village that was drawn during the random assignment meeting. Two of the communes (numbers 19 and 20) were dropped from the evaluation because the deviation from random assignment was deemed very severe.¹⁴ The other

¹⁴ In commune number 19, 2 villages were assigned from the 10 identified. One of those was determined to be ineligible. It was replaced with number 10 on the list after determining no other village in that commune met the

two communes were kept in the evaluation because the deviation from random assignment was not deemed too severe.¹⁵

Finally, because of political unrest at the time of the 2011 data collection, the interviewers could not collect data in three villages in commune number 1 for the first evaluation. We therefore use a sample of 178 villages to estimate the impacts of IMAGINE after three years; however, because we have data on these initially excluded villages and communes, we also estimate impacts for the full sample of 201 villages.

The IMAGINE evaluation sample comprises 178 villages (57 treatment and 121 control). For this sample, actual school construction was generally consistent with the planned construction. Indeed, as shown in Table IV.3, Plan International built schools in 53 of the 57 treatment villages (for a take-up rate of 93 percent) and only built an IMAGINE school in one of the 121 control villages (for a crossover rate of less than 1 percent).

Table IV.3. Random assignment versus actual school construction inevaluation sample

	Random as	Random assignment		
Actual school construction	Treatment	Control	Total	
IMAGINE school was constructed	53	1	54	
IMAGINE school was not constructed	4	120	124	
Total number of villages	57	121	178	

Note: 204 villages were originally included in the sample. The sample size decreased from 204 villages to 178 villages in IMAGINE due to the following reasons:

- 3 villages (commune number 14) were excluded because they were selected to receive treatment prior to random assignment.

- 20 villages (from two communes—numbers 19 and 20) were excluded because the deviation from random assignment was too severe within the communes.

- 3 villages (commune number 1) were not surveyed due to civil unrest.

2. Estimation strategy

Given the use of random assignment to select the beneficiary sites, the basic method to estimate project impacts consists of comparing mean outcomes for the treatment and control groups. Given that the random assignment occurred within communes, it is important to statistically account for the communes in which the children in the sample live. Hence, a

eligibility requirements, which left no control villages in this commune. In commune number 20, 6 villages were assigned from the 10 identified. Of those, two were determined to be ineligible and were replaced by the seventh and ninth villages on the list. The eighth village on the list was determined to be ineligible as well, leaving only one control village in this commune. The principal reason that villages were determined to be ineligible was that they already had at least three classrooms built with durable materials.

¹⁵ In commune number 15, 5 villages were assigned from the 10 identified. Of those, one was determined to be ineligible. It was replaced with the sixth and next village on the list. That left 4 control villages in this commune. In commune number 18, 5 villages were assigned from the 10 identified. Of those, one was determined to be ineligible and was replaced by the seventh village on the list after determining that the sixth village was also ineligible. That left 3 control villages in this commune.

regression framework is used to estimate project impacts. The dependent variable is the relevant key outcome for the child (enrollment or test scores, for example), the key explanatory variable is an indicator of whether the child lives in a village that was randomly assigned to receive a school, and commune indicators are included as additional control variables. Given that random assignment was used, we did not include other explanatory variables in the regressions for our main impact estimations. We conducted some sensitivity analyses in Chapter V and confirmed that the inclusion of additional explanatory variables does not affect the findings that arise from our main impact estimations.

Model. We estimate the impact of IMAGINE by estimating the following ordinary least squares model (OLS) for the sample of IMAGINE treatment villages and IMAGINE control villages: ¹⁶

$$Y_{ihj,post} = \alpha + \beta IMAGINE_j + \delta_k + \lambda X_{ihj} + \varepsilon_{ihj}$$
(1)

where $Y_{ihj,post}$ is the outcome for child *i* in household *h* in village *j* at end line; *IMAGINE_j* is a binary indicator that is one if *j* is a treatment village and zero if it is a control village; δ_k is a vector of binary indicators, one for each commune *k*; X_{ihj} is a vector of control variables (which we include in the robustness checks) that could be correlated with outcomes (the controls are at the individual, household, or village level); and ε_{ihj} is a random error term. The parameter of interest in equation (1) is β , which gives the estimated average impact of IMAGINE on the outcome of interest. Effectively, equation (1) involves a follow-up comparison of the treatment and control groups that assumes equivalence at the time of the original IMAGINE random assignment (in 2008) and captures the effects of any differences between the groups that have arisen since then. More specifically, the parameter β can be interpreted as the impact of three years of IMAGINE.

Our estimates have to account for the fact that outcomes among individuals in the same village—the level of random assignment—are likely to be correlated, because they experience many of the same conditions (such as the same teachers and school environment). We account for the correlation statistically by clustering the regression error terms at the village level to adjust the standard errors.

Subgroups. Key subgroups include those defined by gender (research question 3) and by household asset levels (research question 4). The impacts for a particular subgroup are evaluated simply by including appropriate interaction terms in the equation above.

$$Y_{ihj,post} = \alpha + \beta_1 IMAGINE_j + \beta_2 SUBGROUP + \beta_3 SUBGROUP * IMAGINE_j + \delta_k + \lambda X_{ihj} + \varepsilon_{ihj}$$
(2)

To assess whether the impact of the project was different for girls than boys, or for poor households compared to less-poor households, we estimate a similar regression to that which is described in equation (1) above, but add a subgroup indicator variable and an interaction

¹⁶ Some of the outcomes of interest, such as enrollment, are binary in nature. However, we still prefer to conduct estimation using a linear probability (OLS) model in these cases, because of ease of interpretation. Nevertheless, we investigated the sensitivity of our results to using a logit or probit model that accounts for the binary nature of these outcomes.

between the subgroup and treatment indicators as explanatory variables. The coefficient on the interaction variable (β_3) represents the difference in impacts between one subgroup and another. So, for gender, the coefficient β_3 represents the difference in impacts between girls and boys.

Test scores were normalized by taking the raw score for each age group, subtracting the mean for that age group, and then dividing by the standard deviation. Hence, the primary test score impact estimates we present in this report are measured in standard deviations. Using an alternate measure of test scores where we do not normalize the test scores but rather present the "raw" percentage scores, we account for the fact that older children may do better in these tests than younger children by including age dummy variables as controls in those regressions.

Weights. Given that the fraction of treatment villages varied by commune (Table IV.2), we explored using weights to reflect the fact that some treatment villages had a higher probability of being selected than others. We conducted our primary impact analyses under three different sets of weights:

- **Unweighted.** Every village received the same weight. Under this scenario, impact estimates approximately represent the average impacts for the average village.
- Weighted at village level. Every village received a weight equivalent to the inverse of the probability of selection into their group (treatment or control). For example, in commune number 2, where two treatment and eight control villages were selected, each treatment village got a weight of 5 and each control village a weight of 1.25.
- Weighted at village and household levels. Every household received a weight equivalent to the inverse of the proportion that households in a given village contribute to the overall household sample. We have data for 40 households in most villages, but for fewer households in some villages. These weights increase the contribution to the impact estimates of households in villages with fewer than 40 households and decrease the overall contribution to the impact estimates of households in villages with 40 households in villages with 40 households in the sample. By interacting the village and household weights together, we account for the probability that a village was selected into the research group and also ensure that the villages each contribute equally to the impact estimates; therefore, the estimates allow us to make statements about the average commune.

The results presented in Chapter V assume no weights (scenario 1). We conducted analyses to assess the extent to which the impact findings vary when using weights described under the alternate scenarios in Chapter V, Section B. By and large, the magnitude of the impact estimates does not vary much across the different weighting schemes, although the statistical significance varies somewhat (see details in Chapter V, Section C).

3. Assessing the evaluation design

Although the random assignment design is well suited, in principle, to estimate the impact of the IMAGINE project, we performed several statistical analyses to verify its appropriateness. First, the goal of random assignment is to produce two groups (treatment and control) that are identical to each other (in a statistical sense) in everything except exposure to the project. We

therefore look at whether or not the treatment and control groups look similar with regard to village-, school-, and household-level characteristics. Overall, as with the first IMAGINE evaluation, comparison between treatment and control groups based on actual data reveals that the two groups do indeed look similar to each other and that the differences between the groups tend to be small in magnitude and rarely statistically significant.¹⁷

Table IV.4. Comparison between treatment and control groups of village characteristics

	Treatment group	Control group	Difference
Village population and demographics			
Number of eligible households in village	114.8	105.7	9.1
Number of people in village	706.1	626.3	79.9
Number of children in village	326.5	281.4	45.1*
Number of girls	161.3	142.2	19.1
Number of boys	165.2	139.2	26.0*
Percentage of households in village with			
School-aged children	73.8	73.8	0.0
School-aged girls	56.9	56.8	0.1
School-aged boys	56.2	57.0	-0.8
Sample population and demographics			
Number of households	39.3	38.5	0.8
Number of children	83.4	79.5	3.9
Number of girls	40.2	38.8	1.4
Number of boys	43.2	40.7	2.5
Percentage of households with			
School-aged girls	66.9	67.8	-0.9
School-aged boys	69.8	69.7	0.1
Percentage of households speaking			
Hausa	75.0	75.4	-0.4
Zarma	31.4	30.7	0.7
Tamasheq	5.6	5.3	0.3
Fulfulde	9.8	7.3	2.5
Kanuri	11.3	10.8	0.5
Sample size (villages)	57	121	

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Village Census and Household survey

Note: Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. The "Village population and demographics" data came from the village census; the "Sample population and demographics" data are from the household survey.

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level.

a. The treatment and control groups tend to be very similar in terms of census and sample village population characteristics such as the number of people, households, school-aged children, school-aged girls, and the percentage of households speaking different local

¹⁷ Ideally, this type of analysis should be performed with baseline data. Given that there was no baseline survey in the evaluation, it was done using data collected in the follow-up survey on characteristics that one would not expect the program to have affected (such as demographics or socioeconomics) and retrospective data collected at follow-up.

languages as shown in Table IV.4. Of the 20 comparisons made, 2 were significant at a 10 percent level or higher, which is what would be expected to arise due to chance.

b. The groups are similar in terms of school-level characteristics that were not affected by IMAGINE, including the year the school was opened, the primary teaching language, and the presence of outside programming in the schools (Table IV.5).

Table IV.5. Comparison between treatment and control groups of school characteristics

	IMAGINE schools	Non-IMAGINE schools	Difference
School is bilingual (%)	11.1	15.5	-4.4
Year school opened	1991	1989	1.3
School changed location (%)	13.0	19.3	-6.3
Hausa (%)	1.9	1.9	0.0
French (%)	98.1	98.1	0.0
Secondary teaching language is Hausa (%) Zarma (%) Tamasheq (%) Fulfulde (%) Kanuri (%) French (%)	63.5 26.9 0.0 1.9 7.7 0.0	60.4 28.5 1.8 3.1 5.7 0.5	3.1 -1.6 -1.8 -1.2 2.0 -0.5
Outside programs in community (%)	22.2	20.6	1.6
UNICEF (%)	11.1	7.6	3.5
World Vision (%)	1.9	0.7	1.2
Project Luxembourg - Development (%)	1.9	1.3	0.6
French Development Agency (%)	3.7	2.4	1.3
Other - non-MCC Intervention (%)	20.0	24.2	-4.2
Teacher training (%)	100.0	72.5	27.5
Textbooks/materials (%)	50.0	39.3	10.7
Reading (%)	25.0	3.0	22.0
School feeding (%)	25.0	14.6	10.4
Deworming (%)	8.3	8.3	0.0
Other health program (%) Infrastructure (%) Other (%) Community groups (%) Girls' enrollment (%) Water and sanitation (%)	16.7 33.3 66.7 42.9 0.0 42.9	33.2 31.6 53.7 26.1 20.6 15.8 27 7	-16.5 1.7 13.0 16.8 -20.6 27.1
Sample Size (Schools)	54	124	-23.4

Differences between IMAGINE and non-IMAGINE group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Non-Note: IMAGINE group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. The IMAGINE treatment schools in this table are those that actually received IMAGINE schools, rather than those that were randomly assigned to receive treatment. Also, the unit of analysis is the school, rather than the village.

***/**/*Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level.

	Treatment group	Control group	Difference
Household			
Household size	71	7 0	0.1
Floor made mainly out of (%):	7.4	1.2	0.1
Natural material	92.0	03.0	-10
Rudimentary material	1.5	19	-0.4
Finished material	6.4	5.0	14
Roof made mainly out of (%).	0.1	0.0	
Natural material	34.3	32.0	2.3
Rudimentary material	54.6	58.0	-3.4
Finished material	10.9	9.8	1.1
Dwelling walls made mainly out of (%):			
Natural material	63.9	64.0	-0.1
Rudimentary material	23.1	25.2	-2.1
Finished material	5.9	4.9	1.0
Assets (% of households that own at least 1):			
Radio	44.0	44.1	-0.1
Telephone - mobile or fixed	54.2	52.4	1.8
Watch	30.9	28.4	2.5*
Bicycle	11.0	9.7	1.3
Animal-drawn cart	33.1	31.1	2.0
Cattle	39.0	36.7	2.3
Main source of drinking water during rainy season (%):	1.7	2.5	-0.8*
Piped water	12.4	12.0	0.4
Tube well or borehole	38.1	43.3	-5.2*
Covered well	26.0	22.0	4.0
Traditional well	21.6	21.5	0.1
Principal type of toilet (%):			
Modern toilet	1.2	0.7	0.5
Improved latrine	4.1	2.7	1.4**
Traditional latrine	6.3	7.2	-0.9
Bush/in nature	88.4	89.6	-1.2
Average number of meals per day	2.5	2.5	-3.5
Household member gone to bed hungry in previous 7 days (%)	14.4	13.5	0.9
Household head			
Female (%)	7.9	8.4	-0.5
Average age	46.4	45.3	1.1**
Completed primary school (%)	19.5	20.6	-1.1
Completed secondary school (%)	6.8	6.4	0.4
Completed Madrassa school (%)	0.5	0.3	0.2
Speaks			
Hausa (%)	75.8	76.2	-0.4
Zarma (%)	32.1	31.2	0.9
Tamasheq (%)	5.7	5.1	0.6
Fulfulde (%)	8.4	6.5	1.9
Kanuri (%)	11.0	10.7	0.3
Other (%)	4.4	4.2	0.2
Francophone (%)	19.1	20.4	-1.3
Literate (%)	29.5	28.5	1.0

Table IV.6. Comparison between treatment and control groups of household and child characteristics
Table IV.6 (continued)

	Treatment group	Control group	Difference
Children (full sample)			
Girl (%)	48.2	48.8	-0.6
Average age	8.8	8.7	0.1
Children (ages 6-14)			
Girl (%)	48.2	48.7	-0.5
Average age	9.4	9.3	0.1
Number of villages	57	121	
Number of households (full sample)	2,238	4,676	
Number of households (with children ages 6-14)	2,040	4,308	
Number of children (full sample)	4,752	10,341	
Number of children (ages 6-14)	4,092	8,977	

Note: Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. Analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages.

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level

The treatment and control groups look similar on a host of household background characteristics, including household size, construction material of the dwelling, ownership of assets, education and mother language of household head, and age and gender of children (Table IV.6). Of the 44 comparisons made, 5 were significant at a 10 percent level or higher and 2 of these were significant at a 5 percent level or higher. This is approximately the number that would be expected to arise due to chance. Households in treatment groups are more likely to have an improved latrine and an older age of the household head.

We do not have measures at baseline of key evaluation outcomes of interest, because no baseline data collection was conducted. However, during the first follow-up IMAGINE evaluation, we demonstrated equivalence for two key baseline characteristics from prior to the start of the IMAGINE project that we collected during the three-year follow-up survey: school availability and school enrollment for 10- to 12-year-old children (Dumitrescu et al. 2011).

The second verification of the evaluation design has to do with whether or not the random assignment was respected in the implementation of the project. The actual school construction was consistent with the plan set up during random assignment for the evaluation sample. Indeed, as reported earlier, Plan International built schools in 53 of the 57 treatment villages and only built an IMAGINE school in one of the 121 control villages (Table IV.3).

These findings are indicative that random assignment was properly implemented, and strengthens the credibility of the impact findings presented in Chapter V.

4. Assessing the generalizability of results

The villages included in the evaluation were purposefully identified by the GoN based on certain criteria, and are not representative of villages in Niger. The criteria used to select the original villages included the number of school-aged girls in the village, access to water within the village, and distance to a major road. Therefore, generalization of the impacts of IMAGINE

to all villages in Niger is not possible since different impacts may be found if a similar project was done in other villages in Niger.

As described in Section B.1 of this chapter, 2 of the 20 eligible communes (numbers 19 and 20) were excluded from the evaluation due to severe deviation from random assignment. Villages in these communes were part of the IMAGINE project but are not part of the evaluation. This section assesses the extent to which the results of the evaluation (based on the other 18 communes) can generalize to the communes in which the project was implemented.¹⁸

We compare the two sets of communes (18 included and 2 excluded) in terms of background characteristics (Table IV.7). These two groups of communes are very different. At the time of the first IMAGINE evaluation report, they were similar on observable measures; however, three years later they look very different from each other on the measures observed. In terms of wealth measures, those in our study were more likely to be literate, francophone, have more high quality assets or households, and live in larger villages. Fewer heads of household reported completing primary school in the excluded communes but more reported completing Madrassa schooling. In terms of ethnicity, households in the excluded communes were more likely to be Zarma or Kanuri, whereas those included in our study were more likely to be Hausa.

The differences may limit the generalizability of our results if schooling, ethnicity, and different measures of household socioeconomic status are correlated with the impacts of the IMAGINE project. We therefore conduct the IMAGINE impact analysis on all communes (all 201 villages) on our primary outcomes of interest to see if impacts of the project change when they are included.

5. Sampling strategy and power calculations

Our sampling strategy is to use a representative sample of school-aged children in every village in the sample, including both in-school and out-of-school children. We randomly sample eligible households with children of school age (ages 5–14) in each community and select all school-aged children within those households. Children in Niger typically first enroll in school at age 6 or 7, and if they complete primary school, they are likely to do so at age 12 or 13. We include 14-year-olds since they too were exposed to the IMAGINE project for several years. For the majority of the analyses in the evaluation, we limit the sample to children age 6 or older at the time of data collection, because they are not likely to have been enrolled in school during the most recent school year and are therefore not likely to have been affected by the project. However, we do include 5-year-olds for the prospective enrollment outcome.

¹⁸ At the outset, it is important to note that the evaluation included 90 percent of the communes and about 90 percent of the villages that formed part of the IMAGINE project. Hence, the exclusion of the two communes is unlikely to have affected substantially the impacts presented in this report.

Table IV.7. Participating communes versus excluded communes

	18 communes in evaluation	2 excluded communes	Differe	ence
Village population characteristics				
Number of eligible households	115.9	78.7	37.3	***
Number of households sampled	37.6	37.2	0.4	
Number of people	704.5	522.1	182.4	**
Household				
Household size	7.524	7.788	-0.263	*
Floor made mainly out of:				
Natural material (%)	94.7	96.3	-1.6	*
Roof made mainly out of:	.			
Natural material (%)	32.1	61.0	-28.9	***
Dwelling walls made mainly out of:	<u> </u>	04.0	A A A	***
Natural material (%)	69.3	24.8	44.4	
Assets (% OT HOUSERIOIDS THAT OWN AT least 1):	51 1	17 7	2 /	*
Main source of drinking water during rainy second	01.1 n'	41.1	3.4	
Tube well or borehole (%)	ı. 3 <u>4</u> 1	36.3	<u>_</u> ??	
Principal type of toilet:	J . .I	50.5	-2.2	
Bush/in nature (%)	88.8	97 8	-9.0	***
Average number of meals per day	2.4	2.5	-0.1	*
Household member gone to bed hunary in	15.4	2.0	13.4	***
previous 7 days (%)				
Household Head				
Female (%)	7.8	11.8	-3.9	***
Average age	45.634	45.367	0.267	
Completed primary school (%)	20.5	9.5	11.0	***
Speaks				
Hausa (%)	79.8	61.6	18.2	***
Zarma (%)	24.7	45.1	-20.3	***
Lamasheq (%)	4.2	4.0	0.2	
Fulfulde (%)	8.0	7.3	0.7	***
	9.6	39.5	-29.8	
Utiler (%)	3.1 10.0	∠.4 12.4	U./	***
Fidicophone (%)	19.9 20 9	12.4 14 0	1.D 15.6	***
	23.0	14.2	10.0	
Children (full sample)	40 -			
Girl (%)	48.5	47.4	1.1	
Average age	8.754	8.687	0.067	
Children (ages 6-14)				
Girl (%)	48.1	46.7	1.4	
Average age	9.714	9.793	-0.078	
Number of villages	178	20		
Number of households	6,914	782		
Number of households with children ages 6-14	6,348	697		
Number of children (full sample)	15,093	1,803		

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Village Census and Household Survey

Note: Analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted. Heads of household could report speaking more than one language. All household measures shown in table IV.5 were compared and had similar results to those presented in this table.

We also reevaluated the ability of the evaluation to detect effects on key outcomes of interest with the sample that was used for the analysis. To determine the size of the effects that we are able to detect given our sample size, we compute minimum detectable impacts (MDIs)— the smallest impacts that our design will be able to statistically distinguish from zero. The MDIs depend critically on the sample size (both the number of villages and the number of respondents within each village), assumptions on key parameters (such as the intracluster correlation coefficient and the regression R-squared), the power with which we would like to detect effects (typically 80 percent), and the variance of the outcome (which, for binary outcomes, depends crucially on the baseline level of the outcome). We update these power calculations with actual values for the above parameters, finding that the MDIs are in line with what we had expected. Table IV.8 below shows the MDIs we can detect with our data.

The MDIs are 7.5 percentage points (12.1 percent of the mean) for enrollment, and 7.6 percentage points (16.8 percent of the mean) for attendance. For test scores, the MDI is approximately 0.15 standard deviations.

	Number of (number of	f villages children)	(as p	MDIs (as percentage of mean)				
Sample	Treatment	Control	Enrollment (percentage points)	Attendance (percentage points)	Test scores (standard deviations)			
Full sample	57 (4,184)	121 (8,881)	7.5 (12.1%)	7.6 (16.8%)	0.15			
Subgroup (50 percent)	57 (2,092)	121 (4,441)	7.8 (12.7%)	8.0 (17.5%)	0.16			

Table IV.8. MDIs for long-term IMAGINE evaluation

Sources: Authors' calculations using 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey, to estimate key parameters.

Note: MDIs are for a two-tailed test with 80 percent power and a 95 percent level of significance, and were computed using the following formula:

$$MDI = 2.8 * \sqrt{\rho (1 - R_v^2) * \left(\frac{1}{N_T} + \frac{1}{N_C}\right) + (1 - \rho)(1 - R_i^2) * \left(\frac{1}{rnN_T} + \frac{1}{rnN_C}\right)} * \sqrt{\sigma^2}$$

where ρ is the intracluster correlation coefficient (0.14 for math test scores and 0.17 for French test scores); R^{2}_{v} and R^{2}_{i} are the regression R-squared values that indicate the amount of variation explained by controls at the village level and individual level, respectively (assumed to be 0); N_{T} and N_{c} are the village sample sizes for the treatment and control groups; *n* is the child sample size per village, which is 73.4 on average; and *r* is the survey response rate (we rounded to 100 percent). The term σ^{2} is the variation in the outcome, which is 1 for normalized test scores, 49 percentage points for enrollment, and 50 percentage points for attendance.

C. Data collection strategy

Mathematica oversaw data collection from rural households and schools in Niger. A professional data collection firm located in Niger, Centre International d'Etudes et de Recherches Sur Les Populations Africaines (CIERPA), carried out data collection activities in the field.

CIERPA interviewers visited all 204 eligible villages for the NECS study during October or November 2013; 178 of these villages are used for the IMAGINE evaluation, as described above. Upon arriving in a village, interviewers conducted a census of all households in the village, after obtaining approval from local leaders. Each data collection team listed all households in the village on the census form, and recorded key information about the household, including the number of adults in the household and number of girls and boys between 5 and 14 years of age. Households with school-age children (ages 5 to 14) were noted as eligible for the survey. Forty households in each village were then randomly selected to participate in the survey from amongst those that were eligible. In order to select the households for the survey, the listing of all eligible households was used. The interviewers took the total number of eligible households, N, and divided it by 40, the number of households to be interviewed in each village, giving the result P. A random number between 1 and P was chosen, and the first eligible household on the list matching that number was selected. The interviewers then continued down the list by a factor of P to select the next household. This process was repeated until 40 households were chosen. The process was conducted in each village, and all those interested in the process were able to observe. Households that refused to participate were noted and replaced by another eligible household, so that 40 households per village were in the sample. In those villages with fewer than 40 eligible households, all eligible households were selected for the survey. Enumerators for the survey were selected by the data collection firm CIERPA. The data collection teams were comprised of experienced enumerators with varying backgrounds. See Appendix A for the census.

1. Survey instruments

Mathematica developed two questionnaires for the survey: a household questionnaire and a village and school infrastructure questionnaire. The household questionnaire includes questions related to household characteristics, demographics, parents' attitudes toward education, and children's educational outcomes (enrollment and attendance), as well as assessments that were administered directly to the children in sample households, including assessments in math, French, and local languages. The village and school infrastructure questionnaire gathered information about schools in each village, including school characteristics and infrastructure. Full versions of the final questionnaires and assessments are included in Appendices B, C, and D.

The household questionnaire consists of the following modules:

- **Household characteristics.** This module includes information about the head of household, such as demographics, education, and participation in literacy or parents' groups. It also collects information about the household, including location, construction materials used, available water sources, and proxies for wealth, such as cattle, telephone, or radio.
- Household listing form. In this module, the respondent provides a complete list of all children between the ages of 5 and 14 residing in the household. Basic information collected about these children includes relationship to the head of household, gender, age, school enrollment, and absence information during the 2012–2013 school year. Questions in this section also ask if the child was working, and about parental attitudes toward the education of the child.

- Education module. Interviewers administered this module for all children ages 5 to 14 who attended school at any time during the 2012–2013 school year. Questions address access to textbooks, distance to school, and attendance for both teacher and child. The module also collected specific information about the school attended, including interventions such as separate latrines, participation in feeding interventions, and reasons the parents sent the child to school. In addition, children were asked a few questions about their experiences with school if they were enrolled the previous year, and if they are interested in attending school the following year.
- Local language assessment. Interviewers administered this module to all children ages 5 to 14, regardless of school enrollment status. Children were given receptive and expressive oral assessments as well as oral reading comprehension based on a short story. The interviewers then showed them preprinted cards and asked them to identify letters, read basic words, and perform simple passage reading and comprehension. The language of the test—Hausa, Zarma, Kanuri, Fulfulde, or Tamasheq—was based on the principal language utilized in the village school. These outcomes are not used in this evaluation; they were collected for the evaluation of the NECS project activities.
- **French assessment.** Interviewers administered this module to all children ages 5 to 14, regardless of school enrollment. The French assessment is an equivalent test to the local language assessments and includes the same modules. The French assessment was administered after the test in local language.
- **Math assessment.** The interviewers administered this module to all children ages 5 to 14, irrespective of school attendance. Children were asked to count, then shown preprinted cards and asked to identify numbers, count items, indicate the greater of a pair of numbers, identify geometric form, and perform simple addition, subtraction, multiplication, and division. The assessment also includes two oral problem-solving questions. The math assessment was administered last.

The village and school infrastructure questionnaire (which was administered to the village chief or other village leader and included direct observation) consists of the following modules:

- Village school. This module includes general information about the schools in the village, such as name, region, commune, respondent, number of schools in the village, and languages spoken in the village and school.
- School general information. In this module, interviewers collected information about the school director, type of school (public or private), languages of instruction, interventions at the school, and teacher housing for the main public school in the village.
- School physical structure. This module includes information about the main public school's infrastructure that was directly observable by the enumerator, such as number of classrooms, construction material type, presence of water supply, type of latrines, existence of a preschool, and existence of a playground.

The survey instruments were written in French; however, French is rarely spoken in rural villages. Therefore, local interviewers representing the diverse ethnic and linguistic backgrounds in Niger who were fluent in both French and local dialects used the French instrument to pose

the survey questions in the proper dialect of the local language (using the correct idioms and words for the village) as the interviews were conducted.

Table IV.9 lists the data sources used for this study, including the primary data collection described above as well as additional resources.

Table IV.9. Data sources

- 1. Plan International IMAGINE Final Report (2010)
- 2. Plan International Final Performance Evaluation of the IMAGINE Project (2010)
- 3. Mathematica One Year Follow-Up IMAGINE Report (Dumitrescu et al. 2011)
- 4. Village Census (Mathematica 2013)
- 5. Household Survey (Mathematica 2013)
- 6. Village and School Infrastructure Questionnaire (Mathematica 2013)

2. Description of the sample

We completed surveys in 204 villages, of which 178 are included in the IMAGINE evaluation. In these 178 villages, a total of 6,914 households were interviewed. The response rates are 99.9 percent for the household survey, 94.3 percent for children in the household survey, and 99.4 percent for the village and school infrastructure questionnaire.¹⁹ Table IV.10 provides an overview of the sample household and child characteristics.

Overall, household characteristics are consistent with the households in our first follow-up IMAGINE 2011 data collection. The average household size was seven persons. Almost all of the households had floors made of natural material (usually dirt) and basic roofing material (thatch). In terms of asset ownership, 46 percent of households owned a radio, 51 percent had a phone, 11 percent owned a bicycle, 31 percent had a cart, and 36 percent of households owned livestock (cattle/camels). Although the number of phones, bicycles, and carts are similar to the initial IMAGINE evaluation, there is a slight decrease in the number of radios and livestock, which were previously reported as 60 percent of households owning a radio and 50 percent owning cattle.

The heads of household were 92 percent male. This is a slight decrease from the first IMAGINE evaluation, in which 97 percent of the household heads were male. The average age of the head of household was 46; 20 percent of the heads of household had completed primary schooling and 70.2 percent could not read a simple sentence in any language. Of the children in our sample, the average age was 9.3 years. Just under half of the children were girls (48 percent).

¹⁹ Although data were collected from all 178 villages, no school infrastructure information was collected from one village.

	Overall average
Household	
Household size	7.5
Floor made mainly out of:	
Natural material (%)	94.7
Root made mainly out of	22.1
Dwelling walls made mainly out of	52.1
Natural material (%)	69.3
Assets	
Telephone - mobile or fixed (%)	51.1
Main source of drinking water during rainy season:	24.4
Principal type of toilet	54.1
Bush/in nature (%)	88.8
Average number of meals per day	2.4
Household member gone to bed hungry in previous 7 days (%)	15.4
Household Head	
Female (%)	7.8
Average age	45.6
Completed primary school (%)	20.5
Speaks	
Hausa (%)	79.8
	24.7
Fulfulde (%)	4.2
Kanuri (%)	9.6
Other (%)	3.1
Francophone (%)	19.9
Literate (%)	29.8
Children (full sample)	
Girl (%)	48.5
Average age	8.8
Children (ages $6-14$)	
Girl (%)	48.4
Average age	9.3
Number of villages	178
Number of households	6.914
Number of households with children ages 6-14	6.348
Number of children (full sample)	15.093
Number of children (ages 6-14)	13 069
	10,000

Table IV.10. Summary of sample household and child characteristics

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey

V. IMPACT FINDINGS

In this chapter, we present our estimates of the impact of the Niger IMAGINE project three years after completion of project activities, and pathways through which these effects might be explained. We report the extent to which IMAGINE affected both the availability and the quality of school infrastructure; describe the impact of the IMAGINE project on school enrollment, attendance, and test scores; and then present impact estimates separately for boys and girls and for households based on their socioeconomic status (Section A). Next, we present findings for other impact-related questions, such as whether impacts vary by age, whether the project changed parental attitudes toward schooling, and whether the project had impacts on other outcomes related to child education (Section B). We then present the results of various sensitivity analyses conducted to verify the extent to which our results are robust to different sets of specifications (Section C). Finally, we look for alternative explanations for our findings (Section D).

A. Estimated impact on key outcomes and pathways through which effects (or lack thereof) are explained

1. Impacts on school availability and functionality of school infrastructure

As we observed in the previous follow-up, IMAGINE had no effect on the availability or number of schools in a village, as shown in Table V.1. All but one of the villages included in the study had at least one school, and there was no significant difference in the number of schools per village between villages that received schools and those that did not. As explained in Chapter I and the first IMAGINE report, schools were widely available prior to project implementation. Similarly, as shown in Chapter IV.B, IMAGINE and non-IMAGINE schools are comparable to one another in terms of characteristics not affected by the project. For example, IMAGINE and non-IMAGINE schools reported similar rates of being bilingual, had the same likelihood of having moved locations, and reported similar patterns with regard to primary and secondary teaching languages. Similarly, IMAGINE and non-IMAGINE villages report having a school open in the village in approximately the same year.

	Treatment group	Control group	Difference	<i>p</i> -value of difference	Statistically significant
Number of schools per village	1.140	1.158	-0.018	0.845	
Number of: Classrooms per school	6.439	4.968	1.471	0.000	***
Classrooms made of finished materials per school	4.930	2.558	2.372	0.000	***
Sample size	57	121			

Table V.1. Impact of IMAGINE on school and classroom availability

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Village and School Infrastructure Questionnaire.

Note: Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. The unit of analysis is the village.

The IMAGINE project did have an effect on the number of classrooms and the number of classrooms made of durable material (Table V.1). Treatment group villages had on average 6.4 classrooms per village, of which 4.9 were made of durable materials. This is significantly larger than in control group villages, where 5.0 classrooms were available, of which 2.6 were made of durable material.



Table V.2 shows that the impacts of IMAGINE on the presence, quality, and functionality of school infrastructure are large and statistically significant. IMAGINE schools averaged 6.5 classrooms per school and non-IMAGINE schools averaged 5.2 (significant at the 1 percent level). More telling, however, is the fact that IMAGINE schools had 2.3 more classrooms made out of finished materials than non-IMAGINE schools (significant at the 1 percent level). On every measure of school infrastructure quality that was gathered, including water source, toilet facilities, preschools, presence of a playground, and teacher lodging, IMAGINE schools were reported to be of higher quality, and the impacts were significant at the 1 percent level. Similarly, IMAGINE schools were 40 percentage points more likely than non-IMAGINE schools to have a functioning potable water source, 69 percentage points more likely to have functioning toilet facilities, and 69 percentage points more likely to have separate latrines for boys and for girls.

	IMAGINE schools	Non- IMAGINE schools	Difference	<i>p</i> -value of difference	Statistically significant
Number of:					
Classrooms	6.481	5.185	1.296	0.001	***
Classrooms made of finished materials	4.963	2.705	2.258	0.000	***
Percentage of schools with:					
Potable water source present	79.6	19.4	60.2	0.000	***
Potable water source functioning	50.0	9.2	40.8	0.000	***
Toilet facilities present	100.0	40.0	60.0	0.000	***
Toilet facilities functioning	98.1	28.7	69.4	0.000	***
Separate toilets for boys and girls	98.1	29.3	68.8	0.000	***
Preschool facility	98.1	23.2	74.9	0.000	***
Playground	96.3	11.6	84.7	0.000	***
Teacher lodging	98.1	9.4	88.7	0.000	***
Teacher lodging - females only	94.4	1.6	92.8	0.000	***
Sample Size	54	124			

Table V.2. Impact of IMAGINE on school infrastructure

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Village and School Infrastructure Questionnaire.

Note: Differences between IMAGINE and non-IMAGINE group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Non-IMAGINE group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. The IMAGINE schools in this table are those that actually received IMAGINE schools, rather than those that were randomly assigned to receive treatment. Also, the unit of analysis is the school, rather than the village.

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level.

Since all but one of the villages included in the sample have a school, the effects observed in the current analysis are primarily driven by differences in the characteristics of the schools, rather than the actual presence of a school. Three years after the IMAGINE project implementation was completed, IMAGINE schools continue to have significantly better educational infrastructure and resources than non-IMAGINE schools. The infrastructure investments have remained present and functional, and few non-IMAGINE schools seem to have adopted similar types of infrastructure.

2. Impacts on school enrollment and absenteeism

The IMAGINE project provided sustained positive impacts on school enrollment for children ages 6 to 14 (Table V.3). Children living in treatment villages were 7.8 percentage points more likely to report having ever been enrolled in school than their control village counterparts, significant at the 1 percent level. Further, children in treatment villages were 7.3 percentage points more likely to report having been enrolled during the 2011–2012 school year and 8.3 percentage points more likely to report having been enrolled in school during the 2012–2013 (the most recent) school year (both significant at the 1 percent level).²⁰ These results imply that IMAGINE was responsible for increasing enrollment during the most recent school year from 65.2 percent to 73.6 percent. IMAGINE had a smaller impact (4.7 percentage points, significant at the 5 percent level) on the likelihood of parents saying they intended to enroll their

²⁰ Enrollment during the 2012–2013 school year is the enrollment outcome of primary interest throughout the remainder of this report.

child in school during the 2013–2014 (the upcoming) school year (measured to include 5- to 14year-olds, since 5-year-olds would be eligible to begin school during the upcoming school year).

IMAGINE also had positive impacts on absenteeism (unconditional on enrollment) of children ages 6 to 14.²¹ Children in the treatment group were 7.9 percentage points less likely to report being absent more than two consecutive weeks during the last school year, significant at the 1 percent level.²² Long absences are still quite common in treatment villages, however, with 34.3 percent of children in treatment villages reporting having been absent for more than two consecutive weeks. IMAGINE also impacted the number of days children reported being absent in the last month of school (nearly three fewer days absent, significant at the 1 percent level) as well as the likelihood of the child being absent for more than 14 days (an impact of 8.9 percentage points, significant at the 1 percent level).²³

Because the IMAGINE project did not affect the presence or number of schools available in villages, the impacts on enrollment and attendance are most likely based solely on the school infrastructure and the complementary educational interventions that were implemented during IMAGINE. Schools in IMAGINE villages are shown to be of higher quality, which may be driving parents to enroll their kids in school at a higher rate, as well as to encourage more consistent attendance.

²¹ Because the survey was conducted prior to opening of all schools for the 2013/2014 school year (so school was not yet in session for all villages in the sample at the time of data collection), attendance was reported based on recall of the previous school year. There is no reason to suspect systematic differences in recall between treatment and control villages.

²² Children reporting being absent more than two consecutive weeks during the last school year is the attendance outcome of primary interest throughout the remainder of this report.

²³ We conducted analyses on the primary enrollment and attendance outcomes using a logit model, finding results consistent to those reported in Table V.2.

	Treatment group	Control group	Differe	ence
Enrollment				
Child ever enrolled in school (percentage points)	77.0	69.2	7.8	***
Child enrolled during SY 2011/2012 (percentage points)	61.9	54.6	7.3	***
Child enrolled during SY 2012/2013 (percentage points)	73.6	65.3	8.3	***
Child will be enrolled during SY 2013/2014 (percentage points)	82.6	78.5	4.1	**
Child will be enrolled during SY 2013/2014 (ages 5-14) (percentage points)	82.6	77.9	4.7	***
Absenteeism				
Child absent more than 2 consecutive weeks during last school year (SY 2012/2013) (percentage points)	34.3	42.2	-7.9	***
Number of days child absent in last month of last school year (SY 2012/2013)	8.79	11.52	-2.72	***
Child absent greater than 14 days in the last month school was open of last school year (SY 2012/2013) (percentage points)	28.8	37.7	-8.9	***
Sample size (children)	4,092	8,977		
Sample size (villages)	57	121		

Table V.3. Impact of IMAGINE on school enrollment and absenteeism

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey

Note: Children ages 6 to 14 are included in the analysis sample, except where noted. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. Analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages. Absenteeism is unconditional on enrollment, meaning those who are not enrolled are considered to be absent. The indicator variable showing if a child was absent more than 14 days was created from the number of days the child was absent during the last month the school was open. Sample sizes shown are for the full sample; some regressions may include a smaller size due to missing data.

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level.

3. Impacts on test scores

The IMAGINE project had a significant long-term impact on math scores, but no statistically significant long-term impact on French test scores (Table V.4). These estimates are consistent regardless of the measure used to estimate impacts. We present results for math and French test scores using two measures for each. The first measure is the "raw" summary score on the overall math test, or a percentage summary score on the overall French test.²⁴ The second measure takes the summary score and converts it into standard deviations by normalizing by age group. On average, children in treatment villages answered 0.5 more math questions correctly than those in control villages (out of a possible 18 questions) and scored 0.127 standard deviations higher on the math assessment than children in control villages, both significant at the 5 percent level. Test scores in French, measured as both the percentage correct and as an agenormalized score, are higher for children in treatment villages than in control villages but are not statistically significant.

²⁴ The math test had 18 items; raw score reported in the table is the number of items the child correctly answered. The French test had six sections, each of differing lengths; therefore, we report the percentage correct across all sections.

Table V.4. Impact of IMAGINE on test scores

	Treatment group	Control group	Difference
Math score - raw number	5.583	5.054	0.529**
French score - percent correct	9.167	8.093	1.074
Math score – normalized (standard deviations)	0.242	0.116	0.126**
French score – normalized (standard deviations)	0.055	-0.019	0.074
Sample size (children)	3,850	8,488	
Sample size (villages)	57	121	

Source: Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey

Note: Note: Children ages 6 to 14 who took each of the tests are included in the analysis sample. Analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. "Math score - raw number" is the total number of questions a child got correct on the math test (out of a possible 18 questions). "French score - percent correct" is the percentage correct (out of a possible 100). Regressions for "math score - raw number" and "French score - percent correct" control for child age. Normalized scores take child age into account. Sample sizes shown are for the largest sample (French); some regressions may include a smaller size due to missing data.

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level.

The IMAGINE project that was implemented did not directly target student learning, although an improvement in the learning environment could be expected to have a positive impact on test scores. The higher quality of schools in treatment villages may have spurred parents to send their children to school at greater rates (and with fewer long-term absences), which may have provided more time for learning effects to manifest and thus result in improved test scores. In addition to the elevated enrollment rates, IMAGINE schools have greater numbers of classrooms, particularly classrooms made of finished materials, which increased the amount of instruction time students in treatment villages receive, thereby potentially boosting children's test scores. It could be that a longer period of time is required for learning effects to manifest in French than in math. On the other hand, the French scores in treatment villages were higher than those in control villages, though not statistically significant. This may suggest that IMAGINE had an effect on French scores, but that it is smaller than can be detected given the sample size in this study.

4. Subgroup analysis by gender

IMAGINE had a large and significant impact on girls' enrollment, attendance, and test scores (Table V.5). When looking at two primary enrollment and attendance outcomes of interest (child enrolled in 2012–2013 and child absent more than two consecutive weeks during the previous school year), disaggregated by gender, we see large and significant impacts of the project for girls, compared to more modest and less significant impacts for boys. The project increased girls' enrollment from 60.3 percent in control villages to 72.1 percent in treatment villages (an 11.8 percentage point impact, significant at the 1 percent level), whereas it increased boys' enrollment from 70.0 percent in control villages to 75.0 percent in treatment villages (a 5.0 percentage point impact, significant at the 10 percent level). In other words, when comparing the impacts between genders, girls realized a 6.8 percentage point greater impact than boys on

enrollment, with the difference between genders significant at the 5 percent level. Similarly, girls in treatment villages were 10.6 percentage points less likely to have reported being absent more than two consecutive weeks during the last school year (significant at the 1 percent level), whereas boys in treatment villages were 5.3 percentage points less likely to report having been absent. The impact on girls was 5.3 percentage points greater, significant at the 5 percent level.

	Girls			Boys			Difference in impact: girls - boys		
	Treatment group	Control group	Impact	Treatment group	Control group	Impact	Difference in impact	<i>p</i> -value	Statistically significant
Child enrolled during last school year (SY12/13) (percentage points)	72.1	60.3	11.8***	75.0	70.0	5.0*	6.8	0.012	**
Child absent more than 2 consecutive weeks during last school year (SY12/13) (percentage points)	35.8	46.3	-10.5***	32.9	38.1	-5.2*	-5.3	0.048	**
Math score – normalized (standard deviations)	0.206	0.023	0.183***	0.276	0.205	0.071	0.112	0.023	**
French score – normalized (standard deviations)	0.000	-0.101	0.101**	0.106	0.060	0.046	0.055	0.246	
Sample size (children)	1,973	4,352		2,119	4,625				
Sample size (villages)	57	121		57	121				

Table V.5. Impact of IMAGINE on enrollment, attendance, and test scores, by gender

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey

Note: Children ages 6 to 14 are included in the analysis sample. Analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. Absenteeism is unconditional on enrollment, meaning those who are not enrolled are considered to be absent. Sample sizes shown are for the full sample; some regressions may include a smaller size due to missing data. Normalized scores take child age into account.

Regarding normalized test scores, the impacts for girls were consistently large and statistically significant, whereas the impacts for boys were smaller and not significant. Differences between boys and girls are significant for math scores only (impacts were 0.112 standard deviations higher for girls than for boys, significant at the 5 percent level).

Historically, boys have a much higher rate of school enrollment than girls, potentially because parents may be reluctant to enroll their girl children in school due to cultural values or because of the large role girls often play in household chores. Part of IMAGINE's mission was to make schools more accessible for girls by constructing gender-segregated latrines and housing specifically designated for female teachers. The IMAGINE project has successfully diminished the difference between boys' and girls' enrollment, attendance, and math test scores. We do not know which specific components of the project were most successful in driving such distinct impacts for girls, but we can hypothesize that the elements that were specifically designed to attract girl students (such as the gender-segregated latrines and female teacher housing), as well as the complementary activities in support of girls education that were implemented prior to the suspension of the NTP, were responsible for the differentiated impacts.

5. Subgroup analysis by socioeconomic status

Next, we look at whether the project had different impacts on children from families with different socioeconomic statuses.²⁵ The project does not appear to have affected children across different levels of wealth differently, as shown in Table V.6, column 5, where the treatment coefficient is interacted with the household index value. The only outcome on which socioeconomic status appears to have a small but significant effect (at the 10 percent level) is on child attendance. In wealthier households, as defined by the index,²⁶ a child may be up to 2.9 percentage points more likely to have been absent more than two weeks during the last school year than in poorer households.

²⁵ Socioeconomic status was measured by constructing a household quality index, which is a normalized measure of the type of floor, roof, walls, water source, and toilet available to a household.

²⁶ To address any concern that the method of measuring a household's socioeconomic status may influence the results, we conducted robustness checks using alternate measures of household socioeconomic status to conduct impact estimates. We constructed a measure of household assets (a normalized score based on whether or not a household owns a series of consumer goods, such as radios, telephones/cell phones, watches, bicycles, animal-drawn carts, cattle, and camels) and a measure of household hunger (a normalized scored based on the number of meals per day a household reports and whether any member of the household has gone to bed hungry due to lack of food). We also used parent education (whether or not parents completed primary or secondary school) as a potential indicator of socioeconomic status. Results for each of these measures of socioeconomic status are consistent with the results presented in the report.

	Coefficient on treatment	Standard			Coefficient on treatment indicator * HH	Standard			Sample
	indicator	error	<i>p</i> -value	Significance	quality index	error	<i>p</i> -value	Significance	size
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)	(8)	(9)
Child enrolled during last school year (SY12/13)	0.086	(0.024)	0.000	***	-0.029	(0.017)	0.103		12,952
Child absent more than 2 consecutive weeks during last school year (SY12/13)	-0.081	(0.025)	0.001	***	0.029	(0.016)	0.077	*	12,757
Math score - normalized (standard deviations)	0.124	(0.058)	0.033	**	0.009	(0.046)	0.846		12,197
French score - normalized (standard deviations)	0.071	(0.044)	0.106		0.037	(0.045)	0.420		12,229
Sample size	Children	Villages							
Treatment group	4,092	57							
Control group	8,977	121							

Table V.6. Impact of IMAGINE on enrollment, attendance, and test scores, by household quality index

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey

Note: Children ages 6 to 14 are included in the analysis sample. Analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. Absenteeism is unconditional on enrollment, meaning those who are not enrolled are considered to be absent. Sample sizes shown are for the full sample; some regressions may include a smaller size due to missing data. Normalized scores take child age into account. The household quality index is a normalized measure of the type of floor, roof, walls, water source, and toilet available to a household.

B. Other impact-related questions

In addition to the key questions already addressed, we also explored the following four questions: (1) Did impacts of the project vary by age? (2) Did parental attitudes toward education change as a result of IMAGINE? (3) What are the main factors affecting a parent's decision to send his or her child to school in Niger? (4) Did the project impact other child outcomes related to education?

1. Did impacts of the project vary by age?

We estimated the main impacts of the project broken down separately for children ages 5–14 (Table V.7). We see consistent significant impacts on the younger end of the age spectrum for enrollment and attendance (ages 5–7). We also see consistent significant impacts on children slightly older (ages 10–12) for enrollment and attendance, as well as for math and French test scores.

These results imply that the enrollment and attendance impact of the IMAGINE project was larger and significant for the youngest children as well as for children in the middle portion of the age range of interest. Children ages 10–12 at the time of data collection are among the first cohort of children likely affected by the IMAGINE schools, which were built three to four years ago. The small impacts on enrollment that were shown in IMAGINE appear to have been sustained for this cohort of children and have translated into impacts on test scores in both math and French after a longer period of exposure to the project. Indeed, the learning effects are driven entirely by this age group, which makes up approximately one-fourth of the overall sample. The project appears to not have had an effect on children in what might be considered the next cohort (ages 8–9), but its enrollment and attendance impacts are picking up again for the youngest children. These youngest children had not realized test score impacts yet, but may be expected to do so after a longer exposure to the project.

2. Did parental attitudes toward education change as a result of IMAGINE?

Parental attitudes toward education were measured by asking survey respondents the highest level of schooling they would like their child to complete and the highest level of schooling they think their child will complete. Significant differences between treatment and control villages were found for both measures, with parents in treatment villages both desiring and expecting higher educational outcomes for their children (Table V.8). The likelihood of parents reporting that they would like their child to attend secondary or advanced schooling was 5.0 percentage points higher in treatment villages and the likelihood of parents reporting that they think their child will attend secondary or advanced schooling was 5.2 percentage points higher, both significant at the 10 percent level.

Parents continue to desire and expect higher levels of schooling for boy children than for girl children, but the gap is narrowing. IMAGINE did not have a significant impact on parental attitudes toward schooling for boy children; however, for girl children it did significantly impact both parental desires (6.3 percentage point increase, significant at the 5 percent level) and expectations (6.9 percentage point increase, significant at the 5 percent level). These findings are consistent with the first IMAGINE evaluation.

		Treatment	Control			Sample
	Age	group	group	Differenc	e	size
Enrolled during last school year	5	29.7	14.5	15.2	***	2.021
(SY12/13) (percentage points)	6	53.8	30.6	23.2	***	1,714
	7	67.7	58.9	8.8	**	2,040
	8	78.1	74.8	3.3		1,939
	9	82.6	79.0	3.6		1,490
	10	81.0	74.8	6.2	*	1,805
	11	85.8	80.1	5.7	**	962
	12	78.7	73.2	5.5	*	1,407
	13	73.1	68.9	4.2		920
	14	64.0	55.4	8.6	*	780
Child absent more than 2 consecutive	5	75.0	87.8	-12.8	***	2,007
weeks during last school year	6	54.6	74.1	-19.5	***	1,698
(SY12/13) (percentage points)	7	41.4	48.2	-6.8	*	2,017
	8	29.0	34.1	-5.1	*	1,912
	9	26.6	28.9	-2.3		1,459
	10	25.9	33.1	-7.2	**	1,788
	11	21.0	27.0	-6.0	**	949
	12	27.4	36.1	-8.7	***	1,384
	13	35.8	36.9	-1.1		899
	14	45.4	52.4	-7.0		756
Math score - normalized (standard	5	0.064	0.041	0.023		1,891
deviations)	6	0.148	0.127	0.021		1,626
	7	0.201	0.082	0.119		1,931
	8	0.222	0.102	0.120		1,841
	9	0.242	0.137	0.105		1,407
	10	0.312	0.086	0.226	***	1,709
	11	0.258	0.123	0.135	*	911
	12	0.300	0.127	0.173	**	1,321
	13	0.208	0.153	0.055		858
	14	0.353	0.179	0.174	*	697
French score - normalized (standard	5	-0.034	-0.037	0.003		1,897
deviations)	6	0.004	-0.015	0.019		1,629
	7	-0.021	-0.028	0.007		1,939
	8	0.021	-0.016	0.037		1,844
	9	0.062	-0.008	0.070	**	1,412
	10	0.115	-0.052	0.167	**	1,/11
	11	0.141	-0.024	0.165	*	910
	∠ 12	0.123	-0.034	0.157		1,323
	10	0.001	0.043	-0.042		000
	14	0.110	-0.040	0.100		099
Sample size (children)		4,092	8,977			
Sample size (villages)		57	121			

Table V.7. Impact of IMAGINE on enrollment, attendance, and test scores, by age

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey

Note: Children ages 5 to 14 are included in the analysis sample. Analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects.

	Treatment group	Control group	Difference	Sample size
Attitudes toward schooling Like child to attend secondary or advanced (%) Think child will attend secondary or advanced (%)	88.6 79.3	83.6 74.1	5.0* 5.2*	12,174 11,122
Attitudes towards schooling – girls Like child to attend secondary or advanced (%) Think child will attend secondary or advanced (%)	87.1 77.9	80.8 71.0	6.3** 6.9**	5,861 5,363
Attitudes towards schooling – boys Like child to attend secondary or advanced (%) Think child will attend secondary or advanced (%)	90.0 80.6	86.3 77.0	3.7 3.6	6,313 5,759
Attitude gap Wants child to achieve more school than expects (%)	26.7	27.0	-0.3	10,952
Sample size (children)	4,092	8,977		
Sample size (villages)	57	121		

Table V.8. Impact of IMAGINE on parental attitudes toward schooling

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey

Note: Children ages 6 to 14 are included in the analysis sample. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. The analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages or of children within households.

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level.

As noted in the first IMAGINE evaluation report, many of the soft interventions that were not implemented included strategies to change parents' attitudes toward girls' schooling. None of the implemented components of the project were specifically dedicated to attitudes toward girls' schooling, however, making the source of this impact unclear. Perhaps the construction of new schools with girl-friendly features and any communication around such construction, or the greater presence of female teachers found during the initial IMAGINE evaluation, were enough to change the attitude of parents toward girls' schooling.²⁷

3. What are the main factors affecting a parent's decision to send his or her child to school?

Distance to school was far and away the most important factor affecting a parent's decision to enroll his or her child in school, with over 90 percent of parents in treatment and control villages citing it as among the two most important factors affecting enrollment decisions (Table V.9). Dry rations and separate bathrooms for boys and girls were more often cited as the most important or among the two most important reasons in treatment villages than in control villages; the difference between the two groups, although significant, is small. Reading materials in local language were significantly more likely to be cited as the most important reason for sending children to school in control villages (potentially reflecting the fact that the NECS project had begun rollout to treatment villages, to be described in more detail in a separate report); again, however, the difference between the two groups, though significant, is practically very small.

²⁷ Because schools were not open during data collection, we were unable to gather information on whether the increased presence of female teachers found during the original IMAGINE evaluation was sustained.

Many more parents pointed to reading materials in local language as among the two most important reasons for sending their child to school, with no significant differences between treatment and control groups.

Among parents whose children were not enrolled in school during SY 2012–2013, the main reasons cited for not being enrolled were those involving age and family circumstances, including the child being too young or taking care of siblings (both more common in the control group) and the child refusing to go to school or working for income (both more common in the treatment group), as shown in Table V.10. For 2013–2014 intended enrollment, child refusal was again more prevalent in treatment villages, whereas a child being too old and taking care of siblings was more prevalent in control groups.

When we break down the reasons for not enrolling children in school by gender, we find the patterns to be broadly similar. For both girls and boys, the most common reasons for not enrolling children during SY 2012-2013 were the fact that the child was too young and the child him or herself refused (both more prevalent in the control group), as shown in Table V.10. Girls in this sample had higher rates of reporting not enrolling during either school year due to taking care of siblings, and this result is statistically significant.

Table V.9. Parents' reasons for enrolling children in school

	Most important (%)					Among two most important (%)					
	Treatment group	Control group	Difference	<i>p</i> -value of differ- ence	Statisti- cally signifi- cant	Treatment group	Control group	Difference	<i>p</i> -value of differ- ence	Statisti- cally signifi- cant	
Distance to school Textbooks School canteen Dry rations Separate bathrooms for boys and girls Reading materials in local language Other	87.55 3.34 0.97 0.63 1.10 6.41 0.00	87.94 3.16 0.73 0.13 0.22 7.81 0.02	-0.39 0.18 0.24 0.51 0.88 -1.40 -0.02	0.603 0.660 0.236 0.000 0.000 0.018 0.461	*** *** **	93.73 17.05 2.64 0.87 2.44 19.81 0.03	93.01 16.53 2.02 0.25 0.82 19.79 0.02	0.72 0.52 0.62 0.61 1.62 0.02	0.206 0.537 0.065 0.000 0.000 0.982 0.662	* *** ***	
Sample size (children)	3,010	5,526				3,010	5,526				
Sample size (villages)	57	121				57	121				

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey

Note: Children ages 6 to 14 are included in the analysis sample. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Sample sizes shown are for the full sample; some regressions may include a smaller size due to missing data.

	Reasons for SY 2012-2013 (ages 6 to 14 only) Difference between Treatment and Control (%)			Reasons for SY 2013-2014 (all ages) Difference between Treatment and Control (%)			
	Both Genders	Girls	Boys	Both Genders	Girls	Boys	
Child too young	-5.39***	-4.57**	-6.89***	-2.22	-1.64	-3.42	
Family refused	-2.43*	-3.83**	-0.69	-0.91	-1.87	0.06	
Household work	1.43	2.94*	0.15	0.08	2.10	-1.67	
Child refused	4.04***	3.18***	4.82***	5.72***	4.28***	6.99***	
Child too old	0.08	2.24*	-2.03*	-3.79**	-3.29	-3.48*	
Expelled/failed	0.25	-0.33	0.71	1.04	1.22	0.47	
Child has health problems	0.37	0.82	-0.07	0.69	1.16	0.12	
School fees	0.62	0.30	0.91	0.12	-0.33	0.60	
Taking care of siblings	-1.12**	-1.52*	-0.46	-1.96***	-3.00***	-0.58	
No certificate of birth	0.54*	0.85*	0.24	0.08	-0.11	0.30	
Work for income	0.52**	0.57**	0.42	0.04	-0.04	0.10	
Other	1.08	-0.67	2.90	1.15	1.57	0.52	
Sample size (children)	4,526	2,445	2,081	3,503	1,921	1,582	
Sample size (villages)	178	178	178	178	178	178	

Table V.10. Parents' reasons for not enrolling children in school

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey

Note: Children ages 6 to 14 that reported not being enrolled in 2012-2013 are included in the analysis sample for 2012-2013; all children ages 5 to 14 who reported not intending to enroll in 2013-2014 are included in the analysis sample. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Sample sizes shown are for the full sample; some regressions may include a smaller size due to missing data. The reasons parents gave for not enrolling their children in school were not open-ended and were developed based on open-ended questions asked previously and the key elements of the program.

4. What are project impacts on other child outcomes related to education?

In addition to the outcomes above, we also explored additional impacts on children in the sample related to education and other outcomes, and present the results in Table V.11. IMAGINE increased the attainment of children and the likelihood that children report wanting to go to school. It had very small effects on the age at which children entered primary school (significant at the 5 percent level), and on a child being on age for grade and completing school during SY 2012–2013 (significant at the 10 percent level). It had no effects on the number of years a child is off grade or was completing school during SY 2011–2012, or on reported child labor.

	Treatment group	Control group	Difference	Sample size
Age entered primary school	6.406	6.498	-0.092**	8,199
Highest grade child achieved	3.055	2.824	0.231**	13,018
Child is on-age for grade (%)	79.8	77.5	2.3*	8,536
Child is old for grade (%)	18.0	20.0	-2.0	8,536
Child is young for grade (%)	2.2	2.6	-0.4	8,536
Number of years child is off-grade	0.292	0.316	-0.024	8,525
Child failed to complete 2011-2012 school year (%)	1.1	1.5	-0.4	7,083
Child failed to complete 2012-2013 school year (%)	1.4	2.0	-0.6*	8,480
Enrolled 2012-2013, according to child (%)	74.3	65.6	8.7***	12,309
Child wants to go to school (%)	87.5	84.4	3.1**	12,288
Child labor: any (%)	10.3	10.8	-0.5	13,068
Child labor: paid (%)	4.0	3.0	1.0	13,068
Sample size (children)	4,092	8,977		
Sample size (villages)	57	121		

Table V.11. Impacts on additional education outcomes

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey

Note: Children ages 6 to 14 are included in the analysis sample. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. The analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages or of children within households. Enrollment in this table is based on the child's (rather than parent's) recollection, which is an alternate method for measuring enrollment.

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level.

C. Robustness of results

1. Sensitivity of results to different regression specifications

The regression estimates presented in this report are robust to an extensive set of alternative specifications. Tables V.12—V.13 present impact estimates on the primary enrollment and attendance outcome measures using alternative regression specifications to assess the robustness of the results. The main results shown throughout the report use the preferred regression specifications with standard errors clustered at the village level and no socio-demographic or village-level controls; this is repeated for each outcome in the first column in the following tables. The first row of these tables provides estimates of the impact of IMAGINE; each column represents a different set of regression specifications. Given that the coefficients reported in the first row in each table do not show much variation, the estimated impacts of the IMAGINE project are not very sensitive to which of the regression specifications are used.

Column 2 of each table incorporates the same regression as column 1, but also includes socio-demographic controls such as the number of household members, the construction materials for the household's dwelling, whether the household owns a variety of assets, the level of education the head of household has achieved, and the head of household's language. The addition of these control variables improves the precision of the estimate slightly. Column 3 is the same regression as column 2, but with the addition of village-level controls taken from the census data, such as the number of people in the village, the percentage of households that have school-aged boys and girls, and the percentage of households that have children. Including these controls does not improve the precision of the impact estimate beyond column 2.

Column 4 in both tables presents the same regression as column 1, except it uses standard errors clustered at the household level rather than the village level. This greatly improves the precision of the impact estimates and does not affect the magnitude of the coefficient. Likewise, column 5 reports the same regression as column 2, and column 6 reports the same as column 3, but with standard errors clustered at the household rather than the village level. As expected, changing the level in which standard errors are clustered does not result in any changes in the impact estimates, but tends to reduce the standard errors by almost half.

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
Impact (percentage points)	8.3*** (2.3)	8.4*** (2.1)	8.9*** (2.1)	8.3*** (1.1)	8.4*** (1.1)	8.9*** (1.1)
Socio-demographic controls	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes
Village-level controls	No	No	Yes	No	No	Yes
Standard errors clustered by village	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	No
Standard errors clustered by household	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Sample size	13,062	13,062	13,062	13,062	13,062	13,062
R-squared (adjusted)	0.058	0.080	0.083	0.058	0.080	0.083

Table V.12. Impact of IMAGINE on previous year enrollment (SY 2012–2013): sensitivity analysis

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey and Village Census

Note: Children ages 6 to 14 are included in the analysis sample. The outcome used in this table is enrollment during the last school year (2012-2013). Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects and the controls presented in the table. Socio-demographic controls include number of household members; main material of the household's dwelling floor, roof, and walls; whether the household owns a radio, telephone/cell phone, watch, bicycle, animal drawn-cart, cattle, or camel; main source of water; type of toilet; number of meals per day; whether anyone in the household has gone to bed hungry; and head of household characteristics (age, education level, languages spoken, and literacy). Village-level controls from the census include number of people in the village, the percentage of households that have school-aged boys and girls, and the percentage of households that have children. The analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages or of children within households.

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
Impact (percentage points)	-7.9*** (2.5)	-7.8*** (2.3)	-8.5*** (2.0)	-7.9*** (1.2)	-7.8*** (1.2)	-8.5*** (1.2)
Socio-demographic controls	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes
Village-level controls	No	No	Yes	No	No	Yes
Standard errors clustered by village	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	No
Standard errors clustered by household	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Sample size	12,866	12,866	12,866	12,866	12,866	12,866
R-squared (adjusted)	0.055	0.075	0.081	0.055	0.075	0.081

Table V.13. Impact of IMAGINE on absenteeism: sensitivity analysis

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey and Village Census

Note: Children ages 6 to 14 are included in the analysis sample. The outcome used in this table is whether or not a child was absent for 2 or more weeks during the previous school year. Non-enrolled children are considered absent. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects and the controls presented in the table. Socio-demographic controls include number of household members; main material of the household's dwelling floor, roof, and walls; whether the household owns a radio, telephone/cell phone, watch, bicycle, animal drawn-cart, cattle, or camel; main source of water; type of toilet; number of meals per day; whether anyone in the household has gone to bed hungry; and head of household characteristics (age, education level, languages spoken, and literacy). Village-level controls from the census include number of people in the village, the percentage of households that have school-aged boys and girls, and the percentage of households that have children. The analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages or of children within households.

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level.

We performed the same robustness checks for math test scores (Table V.14). As with enrollment and absenteeism, the model specification does not affect our conclusions regarding the effect of the project on math test scores. Adding additional village and household controls increases the magnitude of the estimate somewhat, whereas clustering at the household level improves precision.

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
Impact (standard deviations)	0.126** (0.058)	0.119** (0.053)	0.137*** (0.048)	0.126*** (0.025)	0.119*** (0.023)	0.137*** (0.023)
Socio-demographic controls	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes
Village-level controls	No	No	Yes	No	No	Yes
Standard errors clustered by village	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	No
Standard errors clustered by household	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Sample size R-squared (adjusted)	12,306 0.084	12,306 0.117	12,306 0.126	12,306 0.084	12,306 0.117	12,306 0.126

Table V.14. Impact of IMAGINE on math test scores: sensitivity analysis

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey and Village Census

Note: Children ages 6 to 14 are included in the analysis sample. The outcome used in this table is the math test score normalized by child age. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects and the controls presented in the table. Socio-demographic controls include number of household members; main material of the household's dwelling floor, roof, and walls; whether the household owns a radio, telephone/cell phone, watch, bicycle, animal drawn-cart, cattle, or camel; main source of water; type of toilet; number of meals per day; whether anyone in the household has gone to bed hungry; and head of household characteristics (age, education level, languages spoken, and literacy). Village-level controls from the census include number of people in the village, the percentage of households that have school-aged boys and girls, and the percentage of households that have children. The analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages or of children within households.

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level.

We performed the same robustness checks for French test scores (Table V.15). The inclusion of additional controls increases the magnitude of the impact estimate slightly. Clustering standard errors by household instead of by village improves the precision of the impact estimate significantly, reducing the standard errors by almost half. The fully specified model with all household- and village-level controls suggests that children in treatment villages score 0.08 standard deviations better on the French test than those in control villages, at a 5 percent significance level when clustering by village and at a 1 percent significance level when clustering by household.

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
Impact (standard deviations)	0.074 (0.046)	0.061 (0.041)	0.080** (0.040)	0.074*** (0.024)	0.061*** (0.023)	0.080*** (0.024)
Socio-demographic controls	No	Yes	Yes	No	Yes	Yes
Village-level controls	No	No	Yes	No	No	Yes
Standard errors clustered by village	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No	No
Standard errors clustered by household	No	No	No	Yes	Yes	Yes
Sample size	12,338	12,338	12,338	12,338	12,338	12,338
R-squared (adjusted)	0.104	0.135	0.141	0.104	0.135	0.141

Table V.15. Impact of IMAGINE on French test scores: sensitivity analysis

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey and Village Census

Note: Children ages 6 to 14 are included in the analysis sample. The outcome used in this table is the French test score normalized by child age. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects and the controls presented in the table. Socio-demographic controls include number of household members; main material of the household's dwelling floor, roof, and walls; whether the household owns a radio, telephone/cell phone, watch, bicycle, animal drawn-cart, cattle, or camel; main source of water; type of toilet; number of meals per day; whether anyone in the household has gone to bed hungry; and head of household characteristics (age, education level, languages spoken, and literacy). Village-level controls from the census include number of people in the village, the percentage of households that have school-aged boys and girls, and the percentage of households that have children. The analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages or of children within households.

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level.

2. Sensitivity of results to weights

The impact estimates presented do not utilize any type of weighting scheme, but the impacts are robust to two types of weights to adjust for design effects. Table V.16 presents a sensitivity analysis of three different weight specifications described in Section IV.B.2: no weights (as presented earlier in the chapter), weights at the village level, and an interaction of weights at the household and village levels. The third specification with household- and village-level weights is not valid for village-level outcomes. In addition, a full model with household- and village-level weights and village-level controls is estimated for key child education outcomes.

For school infrastructure outcomes, neither the magnitude of the impact estimates nor the statistical significance varies much across the different weighting schemes. Similarly, the magnitude of the impact estimates on key child education outcomes does not vary much across the different weighting schemes, although the statistical significance varies somewhat. Estimates produced with village- and household/village-level weights produce slightly smaller overall impacts.²⁸

²⁸ When conducting the gender and household socioeconomic status subgroup analyses with weights only, the impact estimates decrease and are no longer significant. However, the significance of the impacts returns with the inclusion of household- and village-level controls in the full model.

					Household/	Household/
					village-	village-level
	No weig	hts	Village-le	vel	level	weights with
	used		weights	s	weights	controls
	(1)		(2)		(3)	(4)
School infrastructure availab	ility (at villag	e level)				
Number of classrooms (per school in child's village)	1.471	***	1.668	***	N/A	N/A
Number of classrooms made with finished material (per school in child's village)	2.372	***	2.476	***	N/A	N/A
Percentage of schools with:					N/A	N/A
Potable water source present	53.9	***	55.7	***	N/A	N/A
Potable water source functioning	35.9	***	32.4	***	N/A	N/A
Toilet facilities present	57.0	***	55.1	***	N/A	N/A
Toilet facilities functioning	66.1	***	63.6	***	N/A	N/A
Separate toilets for boys and girls	63.1	***	59.5	***	N/A	N/A
Preschool facility	69.6	***	70.1	***	N/A	N/A
Playground	79.0	***	80.2	***	N/A	N/A
Teacher lodging	81.7	***	80.2	***	N/A	N/A
Teacher lodging - females only	85.6	***	84.8	***	N/A	N/A
Main child outcomes of intere	est					
Child enrolled during last school year (SY 2012- 2013) (percentage points)	8.3	***	7.0	***	7.0 ***	7.7 ***
Child absent more than 2 consecutive weeks during last school year (SY 2012/2013) (percentage points)	-7.9	***	-6.5	***	-6.2 ***	-7.6 ***
Math score - normalized (standard deviations)	0.126	**	0.109	**	0.109 **	0.129 ***
French score - normalized (standard deviations)	0.074		0.068	*	0.063	0.067 *

Table V.16. Impact of IMAGINE on key outcomes: sensitivity analysis with weights

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey and Village and School Infrastructure Questionnaire

Note: Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted. The IMAGINE treatment schools in this table are those that actually received IMAGINE schools, rather than those that were randomly assigned to receive treatment. Household weights are not defined for school infrastructure outcomes (which are measured at the village level). For child outcomes, children ages 6 to 14 are included in the analysis sample and the analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages. Household level weights are not applicable (N/A) for columns (3) and (4). In column (4), socio-demographic controls include number of household members; main material of the household's dwelling floor, roof, and walls; whether the household owns a radio, telephone/cell phone, watch, bicycle, animal drawn-cart, cattle, or camel; main source of water; type of toilet; number of meals per day; whether anyone in the household has gone to bed hungry; and head of household characteristics (age, education level, languages spoken, and literacy); and village-level controls from the census include number of people in the village, the percentage of households that have school-aged boys and girls, and the percentage of households that have children.

3. Sensitivity of results to the sample specification

The results presented thus far use the same evaluation sample that was used for the one-year impact evaluation. We now verify the robustness of the findings to alternative sample specifications.

a. Impact estimates when excluding communes that violated random assignment

Four communes in the evaluation sample did not implement random assignment properly. We excluded two of them from the evaluation sample due to severe deviation from random assignment and retained the other two in the evaluation.²⁹ To verify that the latter two communes do not drive the findings, we show the impact estimates excluding these two communes from the analysis. Excluding them reduces the number of villages in the sample to 151 from 178.

Excluding all communes that violated random assignment reduces the magnitude of the main impact estimates by a small amount, decreases the significance shown on child absences and local language test scores, and eliminates the significance of the math test score (Table V.17). When separated out by gender, it has virtually no impact on the magnitude of the estimates and increases the significance of the attendance outcome. Estimates show minimal changes when looking at impacts by socioeconomic status.

	Impact		
Child enrolled during last school year (SY12/13) (percentage points)	7.9***		
Child absent more than 2 consecutive weeks during last school year (SY12/13) (percentage points)	-7.4**		
Math score - normalized (standard deviations)	0.110		
French score - normalized (standard deviations)	0.066		
Sample size	Children	Households	Villages
Treatment group Control group	3,246 8,008	1,786 4,166	45 106

Table V.17. Excluding all communes that violated random assignment

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey

Note: Children ages 6 to 14 are included in the analysis sample. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. Analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages. This sample excludes two communes in the evaluation sample that did not implement random assignment properly and the one commune where villages were not visited due to security concerns, bringing the total number of communes in the analysis sample to 15.

²⁹ We continue to exclude from the sample the commune that was excluded during the first evaluation because we were unable to collect data in several villages due to civil unrest at the time of the survey.

b. Impact estimates when including villages not surveyed during first follow-up

As described previously, three villages were excluded from the first follow-up evaluation due to security concerns that precluded the collection of data in those villages. Including these villages increases the number of villages in the sample from 178 to 181. We first look at impacts on school infrastructure, continuing to exclude the two communes that violated random assignment but including the three control villages that were not surveyed during the first follow-up evaluation (Table V.18). The magnitude of the impacts increases on all measures when comparing the base sample to the sample that includes the three villages not surveyed in the original data collection effort. The significance of the impacts remains the same.

Table V.18. Impacts on school infrastructure including the three villages that were not surveyed during original evaluation

	Treatment	Control	Difference
Classrooms	6.439	4.905	1.534***
Classrooms made of finished materials	4.930	2.509	2.421***
Percentage of schools with:			
Potable water source present	73.7	20.8	52.9***
Potable water source functioning	45.6	10.6	35.0***
Toilet facilities present	96.5	39.5	57.0***
Toilet facilities functioning	94.7	28.1	66.6***
Separate toilets for boys and girls	92.9	29.4	63.5***
Preschool facility	94.7	25.0	69.7***
Playground	91.2	12.1	79.1***
Teacher lodging	91.2	9.4	81.8***
Teacher lodging - females only	87.7	2.0	85.7***
Sample size (schools)	57	124	

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Village and School Infrastructure Questionnaire

Note: Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. Analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages. Sample sizes shown are for the full sample; some regressions may include a smaller size due to missing data. This includes three villages that were not visited during the first IMAGINE data collection (but continues to exclude the two communes which severely deviated from random assignment as well as the three villages that were selected to receive the treatment outside of the random assignment process).

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level.

With regard to child outcomes, the magnitude of the impacts decreases on all measures when comparing the base sample to the sample that includes the three villages not surveyed in the original data collection effort, except for the enrollment variable, which remains the same (Table V.19). The significance of the impacts remains the same.

Table V.19. Impacts on child education including the three villages that were	ł
not surveyed during original evaluation	

	Treatment	Control	Difference
Child enrolled during last school year (SY2012/2013) (%)	73.6	65.3	8.3***
Child absent more than 2 consecutive weeks during last school year (SY2012/2013) (%)	34.3	42.1	-7.8***
Math score - normalized (standard deviations)	0.242	0.121	0.121**
French score - normalized (standard deviations)	0.055	-0.005	0.060
Sample size (children)	4,092	9,081	
Sample size (villages)	57	124	

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey

Note: Children ages 6 to 14 are included in the analysis sample. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. Analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages. Sample sizes shown are for the full sample; some regressions may include a smaller size due to missing data. This includes all possible communes, bringing the total number of communes in the analysis sample to 20 (although the three villages that were selected to receive schools outside of random assignment remain excluded).

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level.

c. Impact estimates when including the excluded villages and communes

As described previously, we excluded two communes (out of a total of 10 communes) from the analysis due to severe deviation from random assignment, and also excluded three villages because the security situation did not allow interviewers to visit them during the IMAGINE data collection effort. To verify that the communes we excluded from the sample are similar to those included in the study and that the results have validity within the full implementation sample, we show the impact estimates including these communes in the analysis.³⁰ Including the excluded communes from the analysis increases the number of villages in the sample from 181 to 201.

The magnitude of the impacts on the number and type of classrooms are larger than those reported without the excluded communes, and remain significant at the 1 percent level (Table V.20). For example, the impact on number of classrooms increases from 1.3 to 1.4 when including the excluded communes. For other infrastructure-related measures, such as the percentage of schools with a potable water source present, toilet facilities present, and so on, the magnitudes of the impacts are smaller than those reported without the excluded communes, but the direction and significance of the impacts remain the same.

³⁰ We continue to exclude from the sample the three villages that were chosen to receive a school outside of the random assignment process.

	Treatment	Control	Difference	
Number of:				
Classrooms	6.25	4.80	1.45	***
Classrooms made of finished materials	4.69	2.41	2.28	***
Percentage of schools with:				
Potable water source present	70.8	19.2	51.6	***
Potable water source functioning	46.2	10.1	36.1	***
Toilet facilities present	93.8	38.6	55.2	***
Toilet facilities functioning	90.8	28.0	62.8	***
Separate toilets for boys and girls	88.9	29.5	59.4	***
Preschool facility	90.8	24.2	66.6	***
Playground	87.7	11.7	76.0	***
Teacher lodging	86.2	8.3	77.9	***
Teacher lodging - females only	83.1	1.7	81.4	***
Sample size (schools)	65	136		

Table V.20. Impacts on school infrastructure including communes that severely violated random assignment or were not surveyed during original evaluation

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Village and School Infrastructure Questionnaire

Note: Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. This includes all 20 communes in the sample (although the three villages that were selected to receive schools outside of random assignment remain excluded).

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level.

With regard to child outcomes, the magnitude of the impacts on enrollment in the 2012–2013 school year and whether the child was absent more than two consecutive weeks during the last school year decrease slightly and remain significant at the 1 percent level (Table V.21). The magnitude of the impacts on math and French scores also decreases, and the impacts are no longer significant.

Because these communes violated random assignment severely, we would expect the impacts on the villages in the communes to be somewhat different; in these communes, villages that were randomly assigned to receive a school did not end up receiving one and villages that were not randomly assigned to receive a school did receive them. If anything, the changes in the magnitude and significance of the impacts are smaller than might be expected, given the extent of the deviation from random assignment. This suggests that the results from this report are generalizable to the villages selected for the IMAGINE project, which are not necessarily representative of all villages in Niger.

	Treatment group	Control group	Difference
Child enrolled during last school year (SY 2012/2013) (percentage points)	72.5	64.8	7.7***
Child absent more than 2 consecutive weeks during last school year (SY 2012/2013) (percentage points)	35.5	42.9	-7.4***
Math score - normalized (standard deviations)	0.173	0.080	0.093
French score – normalized (standard deviations)	0.040	-0.017	0.057
Sample size (children)	4,742	9,940	
Sample size (villages)	65	136	

Table V.21. Impacts on child education including communes that severely violated random assignment or were not surveyed during original evaluation

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey

Note: Children ages 6 to 14 are included in the analysis sample. Analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. Sample sizes shown are for the full sample; some regressions may include a smaller size due to missing data. This includes all 20 communes in the sample (although the three villages that were selected to receive schools outside of random assignment remain excluded).

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level.

4. Estimates of treatment effect on the treated villages

The impact estimates presented thus far are intent-to-treat estimates, meaning they are estimates based on random assignment and measure the impact of the offer to participate in the project on a group of children. Next, we look at treatment-on-the-treated (ToT) estimates of the project impacts on primary child education outcomes to account for non-compliance with random assignment at the village level.

We show the impact of the project on children in villages that actually received the IMAGINE project schools. In Table V.22, we use an instrumental variables approach to estimate the impacts for those actually receiving IMAGINE schools.³¹ On all child education outcome variables, the magnitude of the impacts for those in villages receiving IMAGINE schools is slightly larger than the intent-to-treat impacts and the significance does not change. Because random assignment was generally followed with only a few exceptions, we would not expect a major shift when running this specification.

³¹ The strategy instruments for actual receipt of IMAGINE schools with the random assignment value.

	Intent to treat impact estimates	Treatment on the treated impact estimates
Child enrolled during last school year (SY 2012/2013) (percentage points)	7.8***	8.9***
Child absent more than 2 consecutive weeks during last school year (SY 2012/2013) (percentage points)	7.9***	-8.4***
Math score - normalized (standard deviations)	0.126**	0.134**
French score - normalized (standard deviations)	-0.074	0.078
Sample size (children)	13,069	13,069
Sample size (villages)	178	178

Table V.22. Impacts on child education outcomes for those receiving IMAGINE schools (treatment on the treated)

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey

Note: Children ages 6 to 14 are included in the analysis sample. Analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Sample sizes shown are for the full sample; some regressions may include a smaller size due to missing data. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects.

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level.

5. Estimates of treatment effect on in-school children

Next, we use alternate estimation strategies to estimate the effects of the project on attendance and learning outcomes for children that have ever been enrolled in school. One might expect most of the impacts of IMAGINE on learning to be concentrated on in-school children. Indeed, this is the case for attendance. One strategy for doing this would be to restrict the sample to only those children who have reported ever having been enrolled in school. This is what we present in column 2 in Table V.23 for attendance and learning outcomes. They show no significant effects of the IMAGINE project on absenteeism or on learning. Similarly, in column 3 we show estimates for a sample restricted to only those children enrolled in school during school year 2012/2013, finding similar results to those in column 2. However, these estimates based on restricting the sample to only children that have ever been enrolled in school (or were enrolled in school during the last school year) are problematic because of selection bias. Specifically, they may result in underestimates of the true effect of the project on attendance and learning because other aspects of the project may induce systematic differences across research groups in the characteristics of children who enroll in or stay in school. Indeed, we showed earlier in Table V.2 that the project did affect enrollment in school. Children in treatment villages are more likely to enroll than those in control villages. This results in estimates that are smaller than with the benchmark model shown in column 1.

Therefore, we use an alternate approach to obtain unbiased estimates of the effect of the project on attendance and learning for children that have ever been enrolled in school by inflating the unbiased estimates from the full evaluation sample (from column 1 in Table V.23) based on the enrollment rate in treatment villages. These results are presented in column 4 of Table V.23. Because the enrollment rate in IMAGINE treatment villages is 77 percent, we divide the impact estimates by 0.77, effectively inflating them by almost 30 percent. This is known as a
Bloom adjustment (Bloom 1984).³² The key assumption underlying this adjustment is that the impact on learning for out-of-school children in treatment communities is zero. This may be plausible given the lack of project activities occurring out of school for the IMAGINE project.³³ If this assumption holds, these "treatment on the treated" estimates can be interpreted as the impact of being enrolled in an IMAGINE school on attendance and learning for all children who experienced the IMAGINE project in schools.

	Impact estimate for evaluation sample	Impact estimate with restriction to sample of children that have ever been enrolled	Impact estimate with restriction to sample of children that were enrolled during the last school year (SY 2012/2013)	Treatment on the treated impact estimate using Bloom adjustment
Child absent more than 2 consecutive weeks during last school year (SY 2012/2013) (percentage points)	-7.9***	-1.6	-0.04	-10.3***
Math score - normalized (standard deviations)	0.126**	0.073	0.070	0.164**
French score - normalized (standard deviations)	0.074	0.037	0.028	0.096
Sample size (children)	13,069	9,014	8,536	13,069
Sample size (villages)	178	178	178	178

Table V.23. Impacts on child education outcomes for in-school children

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey

Note: Children ages 6 to 14 are included in the analysis sample. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. Analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages. Absenteeism is unconditional on enrollment, meaning those who are not enrolled are considered to be absent. The indicator variable showing if a child was absent more than 14 days was created from the number of days the child was absent during the last month the school was open. Estimates in column (1) are those presented earlier in tables V.2 and V.3. The sample for the estimates in column (2) is limited to those children that have reported ever being enrolled in school. The sample for the estimates in column (3) is limited to those children that reported having been enrolled in school during the 2012/2013 school year. The Bloom adjustment is used to estimate the treatment on the treated impact in column (4). It takes the impact estimate in column (1) and divides by the mean enrollment in treatment villages, which is 0.770.

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level.

³² In terms of regression models, this can also be estimated using an instrumental variables (IV) approach (Imbens and Angrist 1994). In this approach, the learning outcome is regressed on an indicator for enrollment in a treatment school, and village treatment status is used as an "instrument" to adjust for any selection bias.

³³ IMAGINE might still have impacts on the test scores of out-of-school children. For example, there could be positive spillovers if enrolled siblings share learning with non-enrolled siblings. These possible impacts are an important caveat to the validity of the adjusted estimates.

D. Alternative explanations

Although we believe that random assignment is the best evaluation design, was implemented properly, and provided the basis for evaluation findings that are very credible, in this section we explore two possible threats to the evaluation, including the design and the timing of measurement of outcomes, and assess the extent to which these might have affected the results presented in Sections A and B.

1. Threats to the design

The evaluation design may be threatened because IMAGINE may have had an effect on the enrollment of children living outside the village. If children living in neighboring villages come to IMAGINE schools at a greater rate than to schools located in the control villages, this would not be reflected in our impact estimates, since our sampling design is based on children who live in the IMAGINE and control villages. This would result in an underestimate of the effects of the project on child outcomes. Although we cannot fully discard this explanation, the analyses presented next suggest that this is unlikely to be the case.

We consider three cases:

First, households from neighboring villages move to IMAGINE villages to be able to send their children to IMAGINE schools. If this were the case, we should see treatment villages having a larger number of households with school-aged children than control villages. As shown in Table IV.3, the difference in the number of households between treatment and control villages is small (a difference of one in the household sample and nine in the census) and not statistically significant. Also, there is no difference in the percentage of households in treatment villages with school-aged children compared to control villages.

Second, households from neighboring villages do not move but send their children to live with other households in IMAGINE villages. This would affect the proportion of children in IMAGINE villages enrolled in school and would be accounted for in our impact estimates. If it were the case, we should see treatment group households having a greater number of children than households in the control group. This was not the case, as the number of children ages 5–14 is similar in the two groups, as shown in Table IV.3, and the average number of children under age 18 is similar in the two groups, as shown in Table V.23. Finally, children in the treatment group should be less likely to be the son or daughter of the head of the household. The two groups are almost identical in this dimension as well (Table V.24).

Table V.24. Difference between the number of children in IMAGINE and non-IMAGINE households and the proportion of those who are son or daughter tohead of household

	Treatment group	Control group	Difference	Sample size
Number of children under age 18 in household	4.241	4.215	0.026	6,888
Child is son/daughter of head of household (%) 86.8		87.7	-0.9	13,067
Sample size (households)	2,238	4,676		
Sample size (children)	4,092	8,977		
Sample size (villages)	57	121		

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey

Note: Children and households of children ages 6 to 14 are included in the analysis sample. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. Analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages. Sample sizes shown are for the full sample (as shown in far right column); some regressions may include a smaller size due to missing data.

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level.

Finally, households from neighboring villages send their children to school, but children continue living in their villages. Since we have no data from households in neighboring villages, this case is harder to discard. Yet qualitative evidence suggests that children are not likely to walk long distances to go to school. In the case of our evaluation sample, less than 4 percent of children ages 5–14 go to school in a neighboring villages. Although this may not be representative of all children in Niger who live in rural villages, we believe it unlikely that large numbers of children from neighboring villages would come to IMAGINE villages and that this would happen more frequently for IMAGINE villages than for non-IMAGINE villages.

In sum, we believe that the random assignment design implemented in this evaluation yielded credible impact estimates and that this alternative explanation is unlikely to explain the lack of major impacts reported earlier in this chapter.

2. Threats to the timing of measurement

Additional threats to the validity of the impact estimates might arise from the rollout of the NECS project prior to measurement of evaluation outcomes and from the start of the new school year in some villages before data collection was completed. We discuss each of these in turn below.

At the timing of data collection in October 2013, the NECS project had begun rollout of some project activities in NECS treatment villages, which include all IMAGINE villages. These activities include training of inspectors, teachers and community governance structures related to gender. To the extent that there may be synergies between the infrastructure project and any of the activities that have already begun in NECS treatment villages, we might expect to see larger impacts than we would without rollout of the NECS project. We test for this by comparing outcomes for children in IMAGINE villages that are also receiving the NECS project to

IMAGINE control villages that are receiving the NECS project. This is a reasonable comparison to make, because IMAGINE control villages receiving the NECS project are similar to IMAGINE villages on key characteristics by virtue of random assignment.³⁴ As shown in Table V.25, the magnitude of the impact estimates for key child education outcomes variables are slightly larger than for the primary specification. In addition, the impact estimate for the project effect on French test scores is 0.087 standard deviations and is marginally significant at a 10 percent level. However, the overall conclusions about project effectiveness do not change when using this alternate control group.

Table	V.25. Impacts	for children ir	n IMAGINE	villages	compared to	children in
NECS	-only villages					

	IMAGINE treatment group	IMAGINE control group receiving NECS project	Difference
Child enrolled during last school year (SY 2012/2013) (percentage points)	73.6	61.5	12.1***
Child absent more than 2 consecutive weeks during last school year (SY 2012/2013) (percentage points)	34.3	45.2	-10.9***
Math score - normalized (standard deviations)	0.242	0.085	0.157**
French score - normalized (standard deviations)	0.055	-0.032	0.087*
Sample size (children)	4,092	5,557	
Sample size (villages)	57	75	

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey

Note: Children ages 6 to 14 are included in the analysis sample. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. Analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages. Sample sizes shown are for the full sample; some regressions may include a smaller size due to missing data.

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level.

The timing of the data collection was just prior to the start of the 2013–2014 school year. However, school had already started by the time the data collection began in some villages. We first verified that there is no difference between treatment and control villages in terms of whether or not school was open at the time of data collection in the village. Even though child outcome data were not collected directly in schools, this gives us more confidence that start of school year activities may be affecting educational outcomes self-reported by parents differently across treatment and control villages. Second, we estimate impacts excluding the villages where school had already started, to ensure that the start of school had not affected outcomes. Results in Table V.26 show that when we exclude these villages, impact estimates do not change.

³⁴ Village, household, and child characteristics for IMAGINE control villages that were assigned to receive NECS were compared to IMAGINE treatment villages (that also receive NECS), with findings similar to those presented in Tables IV.3, IV.4, and IV.5.

Table V.26. Impacts for children in villages where the 2013–2014 school year had not yet begun at the time of data collection

	Treatment group	Control group	Difference
Child enrolled during last school year (SY 2012/2013) (percentage points)	73.9	65.8	8.1***
Child absent more than 2 consecutive weeks during last school year (SY 2012/2013) (percentage points)	34.4	42.2	-7.8***
Math score - normalized (standard deviations)	0.247	0.108	0.139**
French score - normalized (standard deviations)	0.058	-0.011	0.069
Sample size (children)	3,823	8,144	
Sample size (villages)	53	110	

Source: 2013 NECS Wave 1 data collection, Household Survey

Note: Children ages 6 to 14 are included in the analysis sample. Differences between treatment and control group means were tested using two-tailed t-tests. Control group means are regression adjusted, including commune fixed effects. Analysis accounts for clustering of households within villages. Sample sizes shown are for the full sample; some regressions may include a smaller size due to missing data.

***/**/* Statistically significant at the .01/.05/.10 level.

This page has been left blank for double-sided copying.

VI. CONCLUSIONS

This report documents the main findings from a three-year follow-up impact evaluation of the IMAGINE project. Three years after completion of the school construction project, effects on school infrastructure are large and significant. The number of classrooms and the number of classrooms made of finished materials are larger in treatment villages than in control villages. Similarly, the number of latrines, having latrines that are separate for boys and for girls, and the availability of lodging for teachers are statistically significantly larger in IMAGINE schools.

For children, IMAGINE had an 8.3 percentage point positive impact on primary school enrollment during the previous school year, a 7.9 percentage point impact on absenteeism, and a 0.127 standard deviation improvement in math scores. Using the basic model, there was no significant impact on French test scores; however, when using the full model with all control variables, there is a statistically significant impact on the French tests of 0.08 standard deviations. The project impacts were larger for girls than for boys. For girls, the project had an 11.8 percentage point positive impact on enrollment and a 10.6 percentage point impact on attendance, whereas for boys the project had a 5.0 percentage point impact on enrollment and a 5.3 percentage point impact on attendance. The difference in impacts between the genders is statistically significant for enrollment and attendance. For learning, the impacts on math and French test scores for girls were consistently large and statistically significant, whereas the impacts for boys were smaller and not significant. Impacts on math test scores for girls are 0.112 standard deviations significantly higher than for boys, whereas differences in impacts for the French test are not statistically significant. The project does not appear to affect children from families with different socioeconomic status differently.

A. Comparison to one-year follow-up IMAGINE evaluation

Compared to the first follow-up evaluation of IMAGINE after one year of exposure to the new girl-friendly schools, effects on infrastructure are generally the same.³⁵ On the other hand, effects for children's education outcomes have increased over time. One year after completion of the project, IMAGINE had a 4.3 percentage point positive impact on primary school enrollment, one-half the magnitude of the project's impact on the same outcome three years later (Table V.27). Also, after one year, IMAGINE had no impact on attendance, math test scores, or French test scores compared to the impacts observed three years later. As with the three-year evaluation, project impacts were generally larger for girls than boys after one year. For girls, the project had an 8 percentage point positive impact on enrollment and a 5.4 percentage point impact on attendance. After one year, the project had no impact on girls' math scores, though there is suggestive evidence it may have had a positive impact of 0.09 standard deviations on girls' French test scores. No significant impacts were detected for boys' enrollment, attendance, or test scores after one year.

³⁵ The magnitudes have diminished somewhat over time, though they still are large and significant.

	One-year impacts ³⁶	Three-year impacts
School enrollment (percentage points)	4.3**	7.8***
Absenteeism (percentage points)	1.7	7.9***
Math test scores (standard deviations)	0.03	0.13**
French test scores (standard deviations)	0.04	0.07
Sample size: number of children	16,351	13,069
Sample size: number of villages	178	178

Table V.27. One-year impacts versus three-year impacts of IMAGINE on key child education outcomes

Sources: Household Survey (Mathematica 2013), Village and School Infrastructure Questionnaire (Mathematica 2013), Household Survey (Mathematica 2011), School Survey (Mathematica 2011)

Notes: Child sample sizes may be smaller depending upon the outcome of interest

Impacts of IMAGINE on child educational outcomes might grow over time, for several reasons. Three years after the IMAGINE project implementation was completed, IMAGINE schools continue to have significantly better educational infrastructure and resources than non-IMAGINE schools. The infrastructure investments have remained present and functional, and few non-IMAGINE schools seem to have adopted similar types of infrastructure. The higher quality schools may drive parents to enroll their children in school at a higher rate as well as to encourage more consistent attendance. Viewed through the lens of the larger impacts for girls, it appears that there is indeed a "girl friendliness" about these schools, though it appears that it is solely the improved infrastructure. Due to the timing of the data collection, which occurred prior to the start of the school year, we were unable to collect more detailed information about school characteristics beyond the infrastructure directly observable by data collectors.

The small, early impacts on enrollment and attendance for young children appear to have also translated to an improvement in retention. The highest grade achieved by children in IMAGINE villages is higher than those in non-IMAGINE villages (Table V.11). Also, we see that the initial cohort of children exposed to the new schools is more likely to be enrolled in school in IMAGINE villages than in non-IMAGINE villages (Table V.7). The enrollment and attendance impact of the IMAGINE project was larger and significant for the youngest children as well as for children in the middle portion of the age range of interest. Children ages 10–12 at the time of data collection are among the first cohort of children likely affected by the IMAGINE schools, which were built three to four years prior. The small impacts on enrollment that were shown in IMAGINE appear to have been sustained for this cohort of children, and this has translated into impacts on test scores after a longer period of exposure to the project. Although the project appears to not have had an effect on children in what might be considered the next cohort (ages 8–9), impacts on enrollment and attendance are seen for the youngest children in the sample. These youngest children are not realizing test score impacts yet, but may be expected to do so after a longer exposure to the project.

³⁶ The first follow-up estimates are at the village level and may include villages with more than one school. Of the 178 villages in the first follow-up IMAGINE data, 28 villages had two schools surveyed and 9 villages had three schools surveyed.

Also, these results suggest that it may take more than one year of schooling in Niger for an improvement in learning to manifest. Because children stay in school longer in IMAGINE villages than in non-IMAGINE villages, they have more of a chance to learn, which could explain the improvement in test scores after three years when there were none after one year. Indeed, when broken down by age group, the learning effects are entirely driven by children ages 10–12 (Table V.7). In addition, for these 10- to 12-year-olds, there are larger statistically significant impacts for both math and French test scores than for the sample as a whole.

B. Policy implications

The quality of the new school infrastructure remained similar between the one-year and three-year evaluations, and was better in IMAGINE schools than in non-IMAGINE schools. Impacts of the IMAGINE project increased over time between the two evaluations. Effects after three years were larger for enrollment and attendance and effects on learning were present in the long-term evaluation. This suggests that an improvement in enrollment and attendance can translate to some improvement in learning, and that it may take a few years for these learning improvements to manifest, as in the case of the IMAGINE project.

In addition, it is useful to think about the magnitude of these effects. Three years after the construction of these new girl friendly schools, enrollment is 13 percent higher than it would have been without the new schools.³⁷ This magnitude is non-negligible, and the impact on enrollment is even higher for girls. One conclusion from this might be that in an environment without universal enrollment in school, the building of schools that are "girl friendly" can have a meaningful effect on enrollment rates. The permanency of the schools (as opposed to text books that could be lost or destroyed) suggests that these effects could continue over a longer period of time, thereby justifying the investment of such "hard" interventions. A study comparing the cost-effectiveness of these "hard" interventions compared to "soft" interventions that are not as costly would be useful to policy makers. For the evaluation of the NECS project, we hope to do some exploratory work on this particular topic.

³⁷ An impact of 8 percentage points on enrollment translates to 13 percent of the control group mean enrollment rate of 60 percent.

This page has been left blank for double-sided copying.

VII.NEXT STEPS AND FUTURE ANALYSIS

In this chapter, we discuss dissemination procedures, next steps, and future analyses.

A. Dissemination procedures

In order for the findings in this report to be as useful as possible to a wide group of stakeholders, they must be disseminated accordingly. Mathematica is committed to making these findings accessible through multiple venues:

- Key findings from this report will be presented in Washington, DC, and were presented in Niamey, Niger. These presentations will inform stakeholders of the impact evaluation's implementation, lessons learned, and results. They will provide stakeholders an opportunity to engage directly with the research team, pose questions about findings, and offer suggestions for the next round of data collection and analysis.
- We will make the report itself, in both French and English, freely available on both MCC's and Mathematica's websites. In addition, an issue brief will be available on Mathematica's website.
- MCC will publish a public use version data file of the data on its website, along with documentation, allowing researchers to use the data to answer other, related research questions. In addition, a restricted use data file that was used in this analysis may be made available upon request, allowing researchers to replicate our analysis.
- Mathematica will present the results at a wide array of conferences focused on international education, such as the Association for Public Policy Analysis and Management (APPAM), International Initiative for Impact Evaluation (3ie), Comparative and International Education Society (CIES), Society for Research on Educational Effectiveness (SREE), Society for Research in Child Development (SRCD) and the American Evaluation Association (AEA).
- This report will ultimately form the basis for an article that we will submit to an appropriate peer-reviewed journal.

These options present a few key opportunities for disseminating these important findings such that they can be used to develop, enhance, or modify interventions focused on improving education outcomes. In service to Mathematica's mission—to improve public well-being by bringing the highest standards of quality, objectivity, and excellence to bear on the provision of information collection and analysis—we will continually seek additional opportunities as they arise to present these results to interested stakeholders.

B. Future analyses

Mathematica will conduct a rigorous evaluation of the NECS project. In doing so, we will estimate the impacts of the package of NECS interventions with and without the IMAGINE infrastructure. This will be useful in helping policymakers to better understand the importance of a high quality physical environment in conjunction with interventions geared toward improving access to quality education and improving reading achievement through implementing a rapid reading curriculum in local languages. We will also conduct a cost analysis to determine whether the NECS and IMAGINE projects were economically justified. This will include determining the

combined projects' effects on a per-dollar basis (cost-effectiveness), comparing potential benefits to costs in monetary terms (benefit-cost analysis), and computing a single summary statistic of the economic merits of the project (the economic rate of return, or ERR).

REFERENCES

- Adukia, Anjali. "Sanitation and Education". Cambridge, MA: Harvard University, May 2014. Available at http://scholar.harvard.edu/adukia/research. Accessed October 22, 2014.
- Barrera-Osorio, Felipe, David S. Blakeslee, Matthew Hoover, Leigh L. Linden, and Dhushyanth Raju. "Expanding Educational Opportunities in Remote Parts of the World: Evidence from a RCT of a Public-Private Partnership in Pakistan." Available at http://www.iza.org/conference_files/childl2011/blakeslee_d6783.pdf. Accessed October 22, 2014.
- Bloom, Howard S. "Accounting for No-Shows in Experimental Evaluation Designs." *Evaluation Review*, vol. 8, 1984, pp. 225–246.
- Burde, Dana, and Leigh L. Linden. "Bringing Education to Afghan Girls: A Randomized Controlled Trial of Village-Based Schools." *American Economic Journal: Applied Economics* 2013, vol. 5, no. 3, pp. 27–40.
- Dumitrescu, Anca, Dan Levy, Cara Orfield, and Matt Sloan. "Impact Evaluation of Niger's IMAGINE Program." Washington, DC: Mathematica Policy Research, September 13, 2011.
- Glewwe, Paul W., Erica A. Hanushek, Sarah D. Humpage, and Renato Ravina. "School Resources and Educational Outcomes in Developing Countries: A Review of the Literature from 1990 to 2010." National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper 17554. Cambridge, MA: NBER, October 2011.
- Imbens, G., and Joshua D. Angrist. "Identification and Estimation of Local Average Treatment Effects," *Econometrica*, vol. 62, no. 2, March 1994, pp. 467–475.
- Kazianga, Harounan, Dan Levy, Leigh L. Linden, and Matt Sloan. "The Effects of 'Girl Friendly' Schools: Evidence from the BRIGHT School Construction Program in Burkina Faso." *American Economic Journal: Applied Economics*, vol. 5, no. 3, 2013, pp. 41–62.
- Murnane, Richard, and Alejandro Ganimian. "Improving Educational Outcomes in Developing Countries: Lessons From Rigorous Evaluations." National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper 20284. Cambridge, MA: NBER, July 2014.
- Plan International USA, Inc. "IMAGINE Project: Final Report (2010)." Prepared for the United States Agency for International Development—West Africa and the Millennium Challenge Corporation. Washington, DC: Plan International USA, Inc., January 15, 2010.
- Plan International. Final Performance Evaluation of the IMAGINE Project. Niamey, Niger. September 2010.
- "Statistique de l'Education de Base. Annuaire 2011 2012." Niamey, Niger: Ministère de l'Éducation Nationale, de l'Alphabétisation et de la Promotion des Langues Nationales, Direction des Statistiques.

UNESCO Institute for Statistics. "Welcome to UIS.Stat." Available at

http://stats.uis.unesco.org/unesco/ReportFolders/ReportFolders.aspx. Accessed August 21, 2014.

APPENDIX A

CENSUS

Census	Form N	ECS Baseli	ne Survey			Da	ate	/	/ 2 0	1 3	
Commu	ne			Village			Interviewer				_
Serial Number	District Number	Concession Number	Household Number in the concession	First and last name of head of household	Sex of Head of Household MALE1 FEMALE2	Number of adults in household age 18 or over that are not in school	Number o children (5 hou Girls	f School-age -14 years) in sehold Boys	Eligible for Sample ELIGIBLE1 NOT-ELIGIBLE0	Serial Number of Eligible Households	Sample Household Number (IM4)
							<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		
					<u> </u>		<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		
					<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		
					<u> </u>	<u> </u>		<u> </u>	<u> </u>		
					II	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		
					<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		
								<u> </u>	<u> </u>		
								<u> </u>	<u> </u>		
					<u> </u>			<u> </u>			
					<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>			
					<u> </u>	<u> </u>		<u> </u>			
					<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>			
					<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		
							<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		
							<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		
					<u> </u>		<u> </u>		<u> </u>		
					<u> </u>		<u> </u>	I <u> </u>	<u> </u>		
					<u> </u>		<u> </u>	<u> </u>			
					<u> </u>			<u> </u>			

APPENDIX B

VILLAGE AND SCHOOL INFRASTRUCTURE QUESTIONNAIRE

NIGER NECS

VILLAGE AND SCHOOL INFRASTRUCTURE QUESTIONNAIRE

Hello. My name is [NAME] and I am working with the research institute CIERPA. We are working on a study concerned with education in your community. The study is funded by the Millennium Challenge Corporation, an American foreign aid agency, and is being carried out by Mathematica Policy Research. I would like to talk to you about your village. The interview will focus on village information only and will take some time. Your personal information will remain strictly confidential and this information will not be released in any way that would allow identification of you. Your participation is voluntary and you may choose not to answer any or all questions for any reason. In other words, you have the alternative to not participate. There are no risks and no direct benefits to you or your village in participating in this study. You may contact M. Kourgueni, the director of CIERPA, at 96.59.80.79, if you have questions, concerns or complaints about the study or your rights as participants. If you have any questions for me, please feel free to ask at any time.

NECS VILLAGE AND SCHOOL INFRASTRUCTURE QUESTIONNAIRE 2013					
Region [ID]	[NAME]	Commune [NAME] [ID]	V [/ILLAGE [NAME] D]	
VILL1.	TEAM LEADER NAME:			ID:	
VILL2.	DAY/MONTH/YEAR OF VIS	IT: / / /	2 0 1 3]	
VILL3.	NAME OF VILLAGE CHIEF:				
VILL4A.	NAME OF RESPONDENT IF	NOT VILLAGE CHIEF:			
VILL4B.	POSITION OF RESPONDEN	T IF NOT CHIEF:			
MODUL	E VILLAGE LANGUAGE				VL
LIST TH	E LANGUAGES SPOKE	N IN THE VILLAGE, ST	ART WITH THE MC	ST FREQUENTLY SPO	KEN.
VL1.					
VL2.					
VL3.					
MODUL	E VILLAGE SCHOOLS				VE
RECOR	D ALL PRIMARY SCHO	OLS SERVING THE VILL	AGE. IF A SCHOO	L IS NOT ALREADY LIS	TED,
	E A NEW SCHOOL ID BY	WRITING THE VILLAG	E ID AND THE NUN	IBER LINKED TO THE R	OW (E.G.
RECORD THE PRIMARY LANGUAGE USED IN EACH SCHOOL FROM SCHOOLS IN THIS TABLE AND CIRCLE					

LANGUAGE

RESULT CODE: 1=SURVEYED, 2=NOT SURVEYED

SCHOOL FORM RESULT

THE LANGUAGE FOR THE SCHOOL THAT IS THE LARGEST.

[ID]

[ID2]

[ID3]

SCHOOL ID

SCHOOL NAME

VE2.

VE3.

VE4. VE5.

VE1. [IMAGINE NAME]

[IMAGINE NAME 2]

[IMAGINE NAME 3]

SCHOOL		SCHOOL ID: /_/_/	SCH
COLLECT I GO TO THE	NFORMATION FOR MOD SCHOOL AND LOOK FO	ULE SCH AND SC BY TALKING TO THE VILLAGE CHIEF OR OTHER VILLAGE L R THE INFRASTRUCTURE COMPONENTS TO COMPLETE MODULE SS.	eader. Then,
SCH1A.	SCHOOL NAME		
SCH1B.	School ID ///_		
SCH1C.	NAME OF SCHOOL DI	RECTOR	
SCH2.	SEX OF SCHOOL DIRECTOR	MALE1 FEMALE2	
SCH3.	IS THE DIRECTOR FROM THIS VILLAGE?	YES1 No2	
SCH4.	GEO-REFERENCE:	LATITUDE: DG N _ _ MN _ _ SC _ _ LONGITUDE: DG E _ _ MN _ _ SC _ _	
SCH5.	IS THIS A PUBLIC SCHOOL OR A PRIVATE SCHOOL? (<i>READ THE</i> <i>OPTIONS</i>)	PUBLIC/COMMUNITY 1 PRIVATE 2 KORANIC SCHOOL 3 MADRASA 4 NON-FORMAL SCHOOL 5 OTHER (SPECIFY) 99	
SCH6.	IS THIS A BILINGUAL SCHOOL?	Yes 1 No 2	
SCH7.	WHAT YEAR WAS THIS SCHOOL OPENED?	Year Don'т кnow	
SCH8.	HAS THE SCHOOL CHANGED LOCATION?	YES1 No2	
SCH9.	WHAT IS THE PRIMARY TEACHING LANGUAGE IN THIS SCHOOL?	HAUSSA	
SCH10.	What is the SECONDARY TEACHING LANGUAGE?	TOUBOU	

SCHOOL	INFORMATION	SCHOOL ID: /_/_/	SCH
SCH11.	ARE THERE OUTSIDE PROGRAMS ACTIVE IN THE COMMUNITY THAT MAY AFFECT SCHOOLING OR CHILDREN SINCE OCTOBER 2012?	YES1 NO2	<u></u> 2⇔SCH14
SCH12.	IF YES, WHAT ARE TH	HOSE PROGRAMS? 1=YES, 2=NO (MULTIPLE ANSWERS POSSIBLE)	
	 UNICEF WORLD VISION . 		
	3. PROJECT LUXE	MBOURG – DEVELOPMENT	
	4. FRENCH DEVEL	OPMENT AGENCY (AFD)	II
	5. OTHER (SPECIF	Y)	II
SCH13.	IF YES, WHAT PROG (MULTIPLE ANSWER	RAMMING IS INCLUDED IN THESE ACTIVITIES? 1=YES, 2=NO S POSSIBLE)	
	1. TEACHER TRAIN	NING	II
	2. TEXTBOOKS/MA	ATERIALS	II
	3. READING		
	4. SCHOOL FEEDI	NG	
	5. DEWORMING		<u> </u>
	6. OTHER HEALTH	I PROGRAM	
	7. INFRASTRUCTU	RE	
	8. OTHER (SPECI	=Y)	<u> </u>
SCH14.	IS THERE LODGING I	N THE VILLAGE SPECIFICALLY FOR THE TEACHERS?	
	YES		2 ['] ⇒SS ['] 1
	NO	2	
SCH15.	IS THE LODGING ON	LY FOR FEMALE TEACHERS?	
	YES		·'
	NO	Ζ	

SCHC	OOL INFRASTRUCTURE PANEL	SCHOOL ID: / / / /	SS				
RESPO	RESPONSES TO THESE QUESTIONS SHOULD COME FROM DIRECT OBSERVATION ONLY.						
SS1.	HOW MANY CLASSROOMS DOES THIS SCHOOL HAVE?	CLASSROOMS					
SS2.	HOW MANY OF THESE CLASSROOMS ARE MADE OF FINISHED MATERIAL?	NUMBER					
SS3.	DOES THIS SCHOOL HAVE A POTABLE WATER SOURCE?	YES1 No2	 2⇔SS6				

SCHO	OL INFRASTRUCTURE PANEL	SCHOOL ID: /_/_/	SS
RESPC	DNSES TO THESE QUESTIONS SHOULD	COME FROM DIRECT OBSERVATION ONLY.	
SS4.	WHAT TYPE OF WATER SOURCE IS IT?	PIPED WATER 01 TUBE WELL OR BOREHOLE 02 DUG WELL 03 RAINWATER 04 TANKER TRUCK 05 CART WITH SMALL TANK 06 OTHER (SPECIFY) 99	
SS5.	DOES THIS WATER SUPPLY FOR THE SCHOOL FUNCTION?	YES1 No2	
SS6.	DOES THIS SCHOOL HAVE TOILET FACILITIES FOR STUDENTS?	YES1 No2	 2⇔SS9
SS7.	DO THE TOILETS FUNCTION?	YES1 NO2 NOT OBSERVABLE98	 2⇔SS9
SS8.	DO GIRLS AND BOYS HAVE SEPARATE TOILET FACILITIES?	YES, SEPARATE BLOCKS1 YES, SAME BLOCK2 NO3 NOT OBSERVABLE98	
SS9.	DOES THIS SCHOOL HAVE A PRESCHOOL?	YES1 No2 NOT OBSERVABLE98	
SS10.	DOES THIS SCHOOL HAVE A PLAYGROUND?	YES1 No2	

MODULE VILLAGE HOUSEHOLDS.

RECORD THE NUMBER OF HOUSEHOLDS ENUMERATED IN THE CENSUS, AND THE COUNT OF ELIGIBLE HOUSEHOLDS FROM THE CENSUS. RECORD THE NUMBER OF HH INTERVIEWED. VERIFY THAT 40 HOUSEHOLDS WERE INTERVIEWED IN EACH VILLAGE. IF THERE ARE FEWER THAN 40 ELIGIBLE HOUSEHOLDS IN THE VILLAGE, VERIFY THAT ALL ELIGIBLE HOUSEHOLDS WERE INTERVIEWED.

VM1.	Count CENSUS		
VM2.	Count ELIGIBLE		
VM3.	Count Interviewed		

INTERVIEW RESULT		RE
RE1. RESULT OF HOUSEHOLD INTERVIEW:		
Сомреете01	Refused03	
INCOMPLETE	OTHER (SPECIFY)96	
RE2A. NAME OF DATA ENTRY CLERK – 1 ST ENTRY :		
DATA ENTRY CLERK NUMBER		
DATA ENTRY DAY/MONTH/YEAR:	/ / <u>2 0 1 3</u>	
RE2B. NAME OF DATA ENTRY CLERK – 2^{ND} ENTRY :		
DATA ENTRY CLERK NUMBER		
DATA ENTRY DAY/MONTH/YEAR:	/ //20013	

VM

APPENDIX C

HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE

NIGER NECS

HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE

HELLO. MY NAME IS [NAME] AND I AM WORKING WITH THE RESEARCH INSTITUTE CIERPA. WE ARE WORKING ON A STUDY CONCERNED WITH EDUCATION IN YOUR COMMUNITY. THE STUDY IS FUNDED BY THE MILLENNIUM CHALLENGE CORPORATION, AN AMERICAN FOREIGN AID AGENCY, AND IS BEING CARRIED OUT BY MATHEMATICA POLICY RESEARCH. I WOULD LIKE TO TALK TO YOU ABOUT YOUR HOUSEHOLD. THE INTERVIEW WILL TAKE SOME TIME. ALL THE INFORMATION WE OBTAIN WILL REMAIN STRICTLY CONFIDENTIAL AND THIS INFORMATION WILL NOT BE RELEASED IN ANY WAY THAT WOULD ALLOW IDENTIFICATION OF YOUR HOUSEHOLD OR YOUR FAMILY'S ANSWERS. THIS INFORMATION WILL BE USED FOR EVALUATION PURPOSES ONLY, AND ONCE THE STUDY IS COMPLETED DATA FROM THE STUDY THAT DOES NOT IDENTIFY YOU PERSONALLY WILL BE MADE PUBLICLY AVAILABLE TO ENABLE ADDITIONAL ANALYSES. YOUR PARTICIPATION IS VOLUNTARY AND YOU MAY CHOOSE NOT TO ANSWER ANY OR ALL QUESTIONS FOR ANY REASON. IN OTHER WORDS, YOU HAVE THE ALTERNATIVE TO NOT PARTICIPATE. THERE ARE NO RISKS AND NO DIRECT BENEFITS TO YOU IN PARTICIPATING IN THIS STUDY. YOU MAY CONTACT M. KOURGUENI, THE DIRECTOR OF CIERPA, AT 96.59.80.79, IF YOU HAVE QUESTIONS, CONCERNS OR COMPLAINTS ABOUT THE STUDY OR YOUR RIGHTS AS PARTICIPANTS. IF YOU HAVE ANY QUESTIONS FOR ME, PLEASE FEEL FREE TO ASK AT ANY TIME. DURING THIS TIME I WOULD LIKE TO SPEAK WITH THE HOUSEHOLD HEAD AND ALL MOTHERS OR OTHERS WHO TAKE CARE OF CHILDREN IN THE HOUSEHOLD.

IDENTIFICATION OF HOUSEHOLD	IM
IM1. REGION: ID	IM2. Commune: ID
IM3. VILLAGE: ID	IM4. HOUSEHOLD NUMBER:
IM5. INTERVIEWER NAME AND NUMBER:	IM6. SUPERVISOR NAME AND NUMBER: NAME ID
IM7. Day/Month/Year of interview: /	//2/0/1/3
HOUSEHOLD CHARACTERISTICS	НС
HC1. NAME OF HEAD OF HOUSEHOLD:	
HC2. RESPONDENT RELATIONSHIP TO HEAD OF HOUSEHO	LD:
HEAD01MOTHER/FATHERWIFE OR HUSBAND02BROTHER OR SISTEFSON OR DAUGHTER03UNCLE/AUNTGRANDCHILD04NIECE/NEPHEW	05 Adopted/Foster/Stepchild 09 06 Not Related 10 07 Other relation 96 08 Don't Know 98
HC3. RESPONDENT'S NAME (IF NOT HEAD OF HOUSEHOLD)
L HC4. Household geo-reference:	ATITUDE: DG N _ MN _ SC _
HC5. DESCRIPTION OF HOUSEHOLD LOCATION:	
HC6. RESPONDENT'S TELEPHONE NR.:	
HC7. HEAD OF HOUSEHOLD'S TELEPHONE NR.:	
HC8. PERSON TO CONTACT TO FIND THE RESPONDENT IN VILLAGE. IF THE CODE IS 'OTHER', SPECIFY THE RELA	THE FUTURE. IF POSSIBLE, THIS PERSON SHOULD LIVE IN THE TIONSHIP.
HEAD 01 MOTHER/FATHER WIFE OR HUSBAND 02 BROTHER OR SISTEF SON OR DAUGHTER 03 UNCLE/AUNT GRANDCHILD 04 NIECE/NEPHEW	05 Adopted/Foster/Stepchild 09 8 06 Neighbor
NAME RELATIONSHIP:	
TELEPHONE NR:	

	HOUSEHOLD CHARACTERIST	ICS	НС
HC9.	SEX OF HEAD OF HOUSEHOLD:	Male	II
HC10.	Age of head of household: (don't know, 98)		II
HC11.	HIGHEST LEVEL OF EDUCATION OF HEAD OF	F HOUSEHOLD:	
MARK	THE HIGHEST LEVEL, UP TO TWO RESPONSES	ARE POSSIBLE	
NONE PRE-SC PRIMAF SECON HIGHEF		KORANIC SCHOOL	A. B.
HC12.	TOTAL NUMBER OF HOUSEHOLD MEMBERS:		
HC13.	TOTAL NUMBER OF CHILDREN UNDER 18 YE	EARS OLD IN HOUSEHOLD:	
HC15.	WHAT NATIONAL LANGUAGES DOES THE HEAD OF THIS HOUSEHOLD SPEAK? <i>MARK ALL THAT APPLY, UP TO THREE</i>	HAOUSSA 01 ZARMA 02 TAMASHEQ 03 FULFULDE 04 KANURI 05 TOUBOU 06 ARABE 07 BOUDOUMA 08 GOURMANTCHE 09 TASSAWAK 10 OTHER LANGUAGE (SPECIFY) 96	A. B. C.
HC16.	DOES THE HEAD OF THIS HOUSEHOLD SPEAK FRENCH?	Yes	II
HC17.	CAN THE HEAD OF THE HOUSEHOLD READ A SIMPLE PHRASE IN ANY LANGUAGE?	YES	

HOUSEHOLD CHARACTERISTICS		НС
HC18. MAIN MATERIAL OF THE DWELLING FLOOR?	NATURAL MATERIAL (EARTH, SAND)	
HC19. MAIN MATERIAL OF THE ROOF?	NATURAL MATERIAL (NO ROOF, STRAW)01 RUDIMENTARY MATERIAL (RUSTIC MAT, WOOD PLANKS)02 FINISHED MATERIAL (METAL, WOOD, CEMENT, SHINGLES)03 OTHER (SPECIFY)	
HC20. MAIN MATERIAL OF THE DWELLING WALLS?	NATURAL MATERIAL (EARTH, SAND)01 RUDIMENTARY MATERIAL (WOOD PLANKS, PALM, STEM/STALK, STRAW) O2 FINISHED MATERIAL (ASPHALT, TILES, CEMENT) WITHOUT WALLS O4 OTHER (SPECIFY)	
HC21. DO ANY MEMBERS OF YOUR HOUSEHOLD O	WN ANY OF THE FOLLOWING FUNCTIONING GOODS?	
A. RADIO	Yes1 No2	II
B. TELEPHONE /CELL PHONE	Yes1 No2	II
с. Watch	Yes1 No2	
D. BICYCLE	Yes1 No2	
E. ANIMAL DRAWN-CART	Yes1 No2	
F. CATTLE	Yes1 No2	
g. Camels	YES1 No2	II
HC22A. IF HC21B =1, HOW MANY CELL PHONES ARE OWNED BY MEMBERS OF THE HOUSEHOLD?	NUMBER OF CELL PHONES	

HOUSEHOLD CHARACTERISTICS		нс
HC22B. IF HC21B =1, WHICH MEMBERS OF THE HOUSEHOLD HAVE THESE CELL PHONES? MARK ALL APPLICABLE RELATIONS TO THE HEAD OF THE HOUSEHOLD	HEAD01WIFE OR HUSBAND02SON OR DAUGHTER03GRANDCHILD04MOTHER/FATHER05BROTHER/SISTER06UNCLE/AUNT07NIECE/NEPHEW08ADOPTED/FOSTER/STEP CHILD09NOT RELATED10OTHER RELATIONS (SPECIFY)96	A. B. C.
HC22C. IF HC21B =1, WHICH MEMBERS OF THE HOUSEHOLD ARE ALLOWED TO USE THESE CELL PHONES? MARK ALL APPLICABLE RELATIONS TO THE HEAD OF THE HOUSEHOLD	HEAD 01 WIFE OR HUSBAND 02 SON OR DAUGHTER 03 GRANDCHILD 04 MOTHER/FATHER 05 BROTHER/SISTER 06 UNCLE/AUNT 07 NIECE/NEPHEW 08 ADOPTED/FOSTER/STEP CHILD 09 NOT RELATED 10 OTHER RELATIONS (SPECIFY) 96	A. B. C.
HC23. What is the main source of drinking water for Members of your household during the rainy season?	PIPED WATER 01 TUBE WELL OR BOREHOLE 02 COVERED WELL 03 TRADITIONAL WELL 04 TANKER TRUCK 05 SURFACE WATER (RAIN, RIVER, STREAM, ETC) 06 BOTTLED WATER 07 OTHER (SPECIFY) 96	
HC24. WHAT IS THE PRINCIPAL TYPE OF TOILET THAT IS USED BY YOUR HOUSEHOLD?	MODERN TOILET01 IMPROVED LATRINE02 TRADITIONAL LATRINE03 BUSH/IN NATURE04 OTHER (SPECIFY)96	
HC25. HAVE ANY ADULT MEMBERS OF THIS HOUSEHOLD PARTICIPATED IN LITERACY TRAINING OF ANY KIND?	YES1 No2	<u> </u> 2⇔HC29
HC26. HOW MANY ADULT MEMBERS PARTICIPATED, BY GENDER?	A. MALES	
HC27. DO ANY ADULT MEMBERS CURRENTLY PARTICIPATE?	YES1 No2	 1⇔HC29

HOUSEHOLD CHARACTERISTICS		НС
HC28. HAVE ANY ADULT MEMBERS PARTICIPATED DURING THE PREVIOUS 1 YEAR?	Yes1 No2	
HC29. HAVE ANY MEMBERS OF THIS HOUSEHOLD PARTICIPATED IN ANY COMMUNITY EVENTS RELATED TO LITERACY AND READING IN THE PREVIOUS 1 YEAR?	YES1 No2	
HC30. ON AVERAGE, HOW MANY MEALS PER DAY DO YOU HAVE IN YOUR HOUSEHOLD?	NUMBER OF MEALS	
HC31. IN THE PREVIOUS 7 DAYS, HAVE YOU OR ANY MEMBER OF YOUR HOUSEHOLD GONE TO BED HUNGRY BECAUSE THERE WAS NOT ENOUGH FOOD AVAILABLE?	YES1 No2	
HC32. HOW SATISFIED ARE YOU WITH THE INFRASTRUCTURE IN THE PRIMARY SCHOOL IN YOUR VILLAGE? IF THERE IS MORE THAN 1 SCHOOL, THINK OF THE SCHOOL THAT THE LARGEST NUMBER OF YOUR CHILDREN ATTEND.	UNSATISFIED	
HC33. HOW SATISFIED ARE YOU WITH THE TEACHERS IN THE PRIMARY SCHOOL IN YOUR VILLAGE? IF THERE IS MORE THAN 1 SCHOOL, THINK OF THE SCHOOL THAT THE LARGEST NUMBER OF YOUR CHILDREN ATTEND.	UNSATISFIED	
HC34. DOES SOMEONE (ADULT) IN YOUR HOUSEHOLD PARTICIPATE IN ACTIVITIES WITH THE COGES/CGDES, AME OR APE DURING THE PREVIOUS YEAR?	Yes01 No02 Don'т кnow	
HC35. DOES THE PRIMARY SCHOOL OFFER SEPARATE BATHROOMS FOR BOYS & GIRLS?	Yes01 No02 Don'т кnow	
HC36. DOES THE PRIMARY SCHOOL OFFER A SCHOOL FEEDING PROGRAM?	Yes01 No02 Don'т кnow	<u> </u> 2⇒HC39
HC37. DOES THE PRIMARY SCHOOL OFFER DRY RATIONS?	Yes01 No02 Don'т кnow	 2⇒HC39
HC38. IF YES, ARE THE DRY RATIONS FOR GIRLS ONLY?	Yes01 No02 Don'т кnow	
HC39. DOES THE PRIMARY SCHOOL OFFER TEXTBOOKS?	Yes01 No02 Don't know98	
HC40. AT WHAT AGE DO YOU EXPECT CHILDREN TO BE CAPABLE OF READING?	Аде Don'т кnow98	

HOUS	HOUSEHOLD LISTING FORM Village ID: Household Number HL										
FIRST, PLE househol NOT HAVE in the hou The ID co	TIRST, PLEASE TELL ME THE NAME OF EACH CHILD WHO USUALLY LIVES HERE BETWEEN THE AGES OF 5 AND 14. List all household members between 5 and 14 years old in HL2, their relationship to the nousehold head (HL5), their sex (HL3), and their age (HL4). Then ask: ARE THERE ANY OTHER CHILDREN BETWEEN THE AGE OF 5 AND 14 WHO LIVE HERE, EVEN IF THEY ARE NOT MEMBERS OF YOUR FAMILY, DO NOT HAVE PARENTS LIVING IN THIS HOUSEHOLD, OR ARE NOT AT HOME NOW? (INCLUDING CHILDREN IN SCHOOL OR AT WORK). If yes, complete listing. Add a continuation sheet if there are more than 10 children in the household between the ages of 5 and 14. Tick here if continuation sheet used to the household between the ages of 5 and 14. Tick here if continuation sheet used to the child noted in HL1 has to be constant on all following names.										
HL1. Child ID	HL2. Child's name	HL3. Is (NAME) MALE	HL4A. How old is	HL4B. Do you have	HL5. What is the	HL6. What is (Name)'s	HL7. At any time during the	HL8. WHAT IS THE	HL9. What is the	HL10. What is the	HL11. What is the highest
		FOR FEMALE? 1 MALE 2 FEMALE	(NAME)? RECORD IN COMPLETED YEARS 98 DON'T KNOW	(NAME'S) LEGAL BIRTH DOCUMENTS? 1 YES 2 No	RELATIONSHIP OF (NAME) TO THE HEAD OF THE HOUSEHOLD? 01 SON OR DAUGHTER 02 GRANDSON OR GRANDDAUGHTER 03 BROTHER OR SISTER 04 NIECE OR NEPHEW 05 ADOPTED/FOSTERED/	MOTHER TONGUE? 01 HAOUSSA 02 ZARMA 03 TAMASHEQ 04 FULFULDE 05 KANURI 06 TOUBOU	PAST YEAR, DID (NAME) DO ANY KIND OF WORK FOR SOMEONE WHO IS NOT A MEMBER OF THIS HOUSEHOLD? IF YES: FOR PAY IN CASH/ IN KIND OR NON-PAID?	HIGHEST LEVEL OF SCHOOL (NAME) ATTENDED? LEVEL: 00 NO SCHOOL 01 PRESCHOOL 02 PRIMARY	HIGHEST GRADE (NAME) COMPLETED AT THIS LEVEL? GRADE: 1 PRESCHOOL 2 CI 3 CP 4 CE1	HIGHEST LEVEL YOU THINK (NAME) WILL COMPLETE? LEVEL: 00 NO SCHOOL 01 PRESCHOOL 02 PRIMARY	LEVEL OF SCHOOL YOU WOULD LIKE (NAME) TO ATTEND? LEVEL: 00 NO SCHOOL 01 PRESCHOOL 02 PRIMARY
					STEPCHILD 06 NO RELATION 96 OTHER (SPECIFY) 98 DON'T KNOW	07 ARABE 08 BOUDOUMA 09 GOURMANTCHE 10 DJOULA 11 FRENCH 96 OTHER (SPECIFY)	1 YES, PAID (CASH OR IN KIND) 2 YES, NON-PAID 3 NO	03 SECONDARY 04 NON FORMAL 98 DON'T KNOW 00 OR 04 OR 98 ⇔ HL10	5 СЕ2 6 СМ1 7 СМ2 8 6тн 9 Авоve 6тн	03 SECONDARY 04 Advanced DEGREE 98 Don't know	03 SECONDARY 04 Advanced DEGREE 98 Don't know
ID	NAME	SEX	Age	BIRTH CERTIFICATE	RELATION	MOTHER TONGUE	WORK	LEVEL	GRADE	LEVEL	Level
01		II	I <u> </u>		<u> </u>		<u> </u>		<u> </u>		II
02			II						<u> </u>		
03									<u> </u>		II
04									<u> </u>		II
05		<u> </u>	I <u> </u>								
06											
07											
08				II					<u> </u>		
09				II					<u> </u>		
10							<u> </u>				II

HOUS	IOUSEHOLD LISTING FORM Village ID: HOUSEHOLD NUMBER HL									
To be	To be administered for every child in the household age 5 through 14 years									
HL1. CHILD ID	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	HL12. DURING THE (2011-2012) SCHOOL YEAR, HAS (NAME) ATTENDED SCHOOL OR PRESCHOOL AT ANY TIME? 01 YES 02 NO ⇔ HL15 98 DON'T KNOW ⇔ HL15	HL13. WHAT GRADE DID (NAME) ATTEND DURING THE 2011/2012 SCHOOL YEAR? GRADE: 1 PRESCHOOL 2 CI 3 CP 4 CE1 5 CE2 6 CM1 7 CM2 8 6IEME 9 5IEME OU PLUS	HL14. DID (NAME) COMPLETE THE SCHOOL YEAR? 01 YES 02 NO 98 DON'T KNOW	HL15. DURING THE (2012-2013) SCHOOL YEAR, HAS (NAME) ATTENDED SCHOOL OR PRESCHOOL AT ANY TIME? 01 YES 02 NO ⇔ HL18 98 DON'T KNOW ⇒ HL18	HL16. WHAT GRADE DID (NAME) ATTEND DURING THE 2012/2013 SCHOOL YEAR? GRADE: 1 PRESCHOOL 2 CI 3 CP 4 CE1 5 CE2 6 CM1 7 CM2 8 6IEME 9 5IEME OU PLUS	HL17. DID (NAME) COMPLETE THE SCHOOL YEAR? 01 YES 02 NO 98 DON'T KNOW GO TO HL19	HL18. IF NO IN HL15: WHAT IS THE PRIMARY REASON (NAME) DID NOT ENROLL IN SCHOOL IN 2012-2013? 01 NO SCHOOL IN THE VILLAGE 02 SCHOOL FEES 03 CHILD TOO YOUNG 04 SCHOOL TOO FAR 05 WORK FOR INCOME 06 HOUSEHOLD WORK 07 TAKING CARE OF SIBLINGS 08 NO SEPARATE TOILETS 09 CHILD TOO OLD 10 AVOID DEBAUCHERY 11 EARLY MARRIAGE 12 FAMILY REFUSED 13 NO CERTIFICATE OF BIRTH 14 VIOLENCE 15 CHILD HAS HEALTH PROBLEMS 16 CHILD DISABLED 17 CHILD REFUSED 18 EXPELLED/FAILED 96 OTHER (SPECIFY) 98 DON'T KNOW	HL19. DO YOU PLAN TO ENROLL (NAME) IN SCHOOL DURING THE 2013/2014 SCHOOL YEAR? 01 YES → ED1 02 NO 98 DON'T KNOW	HL20. IF NO IN HL19: WHAT IS THE PRIMARY REASON YOU DO NOT PLAN TO ENROLL (NAME) IN SCHOOL IN 2013-2014? 01 NO SCHOOL IN THE VILLAGE 02 SCHOOL FEES 03 CHILD TOO YOUNG 04 SCHOOL TOO FAR 05 WORK FOR INCOME 06 HOUSEHOLD WORK 07 TAKING CARE OF SIBLINGS 08 NO SEPARATE TOILETS 09 CHILD TOO OLD 10 AVOID DEBAUCHERY 11 EARLY MARRIAGE 12 FAMILY REFUSED 13 NO CERTIFICATE OF BIRTH 14 VIOLENCE 15 CHILD HAS HEALTH PROBLEMS 16 CHILD DISABLED 17 CHILD REFUSED 18 EXPELLED/FAILED 96 OTHER (SPECIFY) 98 DON'T KNOW
ID	NAME	ENROLLMENT 2011/2012	GRADE 2011/2012	COMPLETED 2011/2012	ENROLLMENT 2012/2013	GRADE 2012/2013	COMPLETED 2012/2013	REASON NOT ENROLLED 2012/2013	ENROLLMENT 2013/2014	REASON NOT ENROLLED
01		<u> </u>							<u> </u>	II
02									<u> </u>	II
03					<u> </u>				<u> </u>	II
04			<u> </u>						<u> </u>	
05		<u> </u>	<u> </u>	I <u> </u>	I <u> </u>		I <u> </u>		<u> </u>	II
06									<u> </u>	
07										
08							<u> </u>			
09									<u> </u>	II
10										

MODU	MODULE EDUCATION Village ID: HOUSEHOLD NUMBER ED								
TO BE A	O BE ADMINISTERED FOR EVERY CHILD IN THE HOUSEHOLD AGE 5 THROUGH 14 YEARS THAT WENT TO SCHOOL DURING THE 2012-2013 SCHOOL YEAR (HL15=1)								
HL1. CHILD ID	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	ED1. DID (NAME) HAVE ACCESS TO A COMPLETE SET OF TEXTBOOKS FOR HIS OR HER USE? 1 YES 2 NO	ED2. WHAT IS THE NAME OF THE SCHOOL TI 2012/2013 AND IN WHICH VILLAGE IS WRITE THE APPROPRIATE SCHOOL A THE LIST. IF SCHOOL IS NOT LISTED, RECORD 88 SCHOOL AND THE VILLAGE ID. IF VILLAGE IS NOT LISTED, WRITE 888 I VILLAGE NAME.	HAT (NAME) ATTENDED IN IT LOCATED? AND VILLAGE CODE FROM 8 AND WRITE FULL NAME OF IN VILLAGE ID AND RECORD	ED3. How long does it take (name) to travel to his/her school? 01 LESS than 10 minutes 02 10 – 20 minutes 03 20 – 30 minutes 04 more than 30 minutes 98 Don't know	ED4. OF THE FOLLOWING FACTORS, (READ THE OPTIONS) WHAT IS THE MOST IMPORTANT TO YOU FOR SENDING (NAME) TO THIS SCHOOL? 01 DISTANCE TO SCHOOL 02 TEXTBOOKS 03 SCHOOL CANTEEN 04 DRY RATIONS 05 SEPARATE BATHROOMS FOR BOYS AND GIRLS 06 READING MATERIALS IN LOCALE LANGUAGE	ED5. OF THE FOLLOWING FACTORS, (READ THE OPTIONS) WHAT IS THE SECOND MOST IMPORTANT REASON TO YOU FOR SENDING (NAME) TO THIS SCHOOL? 01 DISTANCE TO SCHOOL 02 TEXTBOOKS 03 SCHOOL CANTEEN 04 DRY RATIONS 05 SEPARATE BATHROOMS FOR BOYS AND GIRLS 06 READING MATERIALS IN LOCALE LANGUAGE		
ID	NAME	MANUALS	ID SCHOOL	ID VILLAGE	ONE WAY	PRINCIPAL REASON	SECONDARY REASON		
01					II				
02		II			II				
03		II							
04		II							
05		II	<u> </u>						
06									
07									
08									
09									
10									

MODU	ULE EDUCATION	Village ID:		HOUSEHOLD NUM			ED		
ΤΟ ΒΕ Α	TO BE ADMINISTERED FOR EVERY CHILD IN THE HOUSEHOLD AGE 5 THROUGH 14 YEARS THAT WENT TO SCHOOL DURING THE 2012-2013 SCHOOL YEAR (HL18=1)								
HL1. CHILD ID	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	ED6. Was the child ever absent for more than 2 consecutive weeks during the past school year? 01 yes 02 no 98 don't know	ED9. HOW MANY DAYS DID (NAME) MISS DURING THE LAST MONTH THAT SCHOOL WAS OPEN? 98 DON'T KNOW IF 00 OR 98, GO TO ED11	ED10. WHAT WAS THE PRINCIPAL REASON FOR (NAME) MISSING SCHOOL? 01 SICK 02 FUNERAL 03 OTHER CEREMONY 04 WORK FOR INCOME 05 HOUSEHOLD CHORES 06 FINANCIAL REASONS 07 TAKING CARE OF SIBLINGS 08 CHILD REFUSED 09 TEACHER ABSENT 10 SCHOOL CLOSED 11 TRAVEL 12 VIOLENCE 13 WORKING IN THE FIELD/PASTURAGE 96 OTHER (SPECIFY)	ED11. HOW OLD WAS (NAME) WHEN HE/SHE FIRST ENTERED PRIMARY SCHOOL? 94 NOT APPLICABLE (IF CHILD IS CURRENTLY IN PRESCHOOL)	ED13. Does (Name) have a mentor? 01 yes 02 no 98 don't Know	ED14. Has (NAME) RECEIVED DE- WORMING TREATMENT IN THE PREVIOUS 12 MONTHS? 01 YES 02 NO 98 DON'T KNOW		
ID	NAME	PRESENCE	NR OF DAYS	REASON	AGE	MENTOR	DEWORMING		
01			<u> </u>	<u> </u>			<u> </u>		
02			<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		<u> </u>		
03			<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		II		
04			<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>				
05			<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>				
06			<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		<u> </u>		
07			<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>				
08			<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>				
09			<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>				
10									

OPINIONS OF CHILDREN	Village ID:	HOUSEHOLD NUMBER	OE
To be administered for every child in the househo	ld age 5 through 14 years, even those that have never	r been currently enrolled in school. Before speaking w	ith each child.

obtain consent to speak to the child from the household head or the child's parent. "I am [name]. I work with parents and children. I am trying to learn more about the daily life of children like you. I would like to ask you a few questions." Pose some simple questions to the child to build a rapport. Make them feel comfortable. Use the language most comfortable to the child, his/her mother tongue, and note it in OE1. "What is your name? What is the name of your father? What is the name of your mother?" If the child refuses to speak with you, note the refusal and move to the next child. If the child speaks with you, say: "Now I would like to ask you a few questions about school and then give you a short test in [local language] and French. I will ask you a set of questions. You should give the answer that fits best. If you don't understand the question, I will read the question again. You can ask me anytime to explain a question. You can choose not to answer, or you can tell me if a question is hard for you and we will skip that question. If you like, you can end the interview at any time. Do you understand?" If the child understands, continue. If the child does not understand, ask what the child does not understand and clarify the issue for the child. If the child agrees, begin with a few questions about schooling in OE2-OE6 and then move to the first reading test. Record the result code of the child.

HL1. CHILD ID	HL2. CHILD'S NAME COPY FROM HL2	RESULT CODE CHILD AFTER OBTAINING CONSENT, RECORD THE RESULT CODE1INTERVIEW COMPLETED IN THE HOME2INTERVIEW COMPLETED AT THE SCHOOL3PARENT REFUSED4CHILD REFUSED5CHILD NOT AVAILABLE6OTHER (SPECIFY)	OE1. WRITE THE LANGUAGE USED TO POSE QUESTION TO THE CHILD 01 FRENCH 02 HAOUSSA 03 ZARMA 04 KANURI 05 TAMASHEQ 06 FULFULDE 96 OTHER LOCALE LANGUAGE (SPECIFY)	OE2. HOW OLD ARE YOU? 98 DON'T KNOW	OE3. WERE YOU ENROLLED IN SCHOOL DURING THE LAST SCHOOL YEAR? 1 YES 2 NO ⇔ OE6	OE4. DID YOU EXPERIENCE VIOLENCE IN SCHOOL? 1 YES 2 NO	OE5. DID YOUR TEACHER CALL MORE ON BOYS OR ON GIRLS? 1 BOYS 2 GIRLS 3 SAME	OE6. Do you WANT TO GO TO SCHOOL? 1 YES 2 NO
ID	NAME	RESULT	LANGUAGE	AGE	ENROLLED	VIOLENCE	Gender	SCHOOL
01						<u> </u>		
02						<u> </u>		
03						<u> </u>		
04						<u> </u>		
05						<u> </u>		
06						<u> </u>		
07								
08							<u> </u>	
09								
10								

LOCAL LANGUAGE	VILLAGE ID:		HUSEHOLD NUMB	ER								
Based on the local language chosen for	or the main school, the re	eading tests begin	either in Haoussa, Zarma, K	(anuri, Tamasheq, or Fulfulde, and	the							
children are only given one local language test. All the children in the village will take the same language test. After the local language test												
(Haoussa, Zarma, Kanuri, Tamasheq or Fulfulde), proceed to the French test and then the Math test, which will be administered to all children.												
Note that no matter what test is given, explain the instructions to the child in the language that they understand best.												
The instructions for all the reading tests in local languages and French are the same.												
LANGUAGE AND TEST CODE IN LOCAL	LANGUAGE:											
HAOUSSA1	l											
ZARMA2	2											
KANURI	3											
TAMASHEQ4	1											
FULFULDE5	5											
Use the sheets for the local language noted above.												
After finishing the local language tests, continue with the French test.												
FRENC	CH VILLAG	E ID:	<u> </u>		HOUSEH	IOLD NUN	IBER	_				FA1
-----------	-------------------------------------	------------------------------	--------------------	------------------------	-----------------------	--------------------	-----------------	---------------------------	---------------------	-------------------	--------------------	----------------
Subtas	k 1: Receptive Oral Language											
This is n	ot a timed exercise and is administ	ered orally.										
Intervie	wer states: "We are going to play a	a game, ok?	I am going to	give you ins	tructions, an	d we can see	if you can t	follow what	l say!"			
Example	e 1: Interviewer states: "Point to	your nose".	The intervie	wer then po	oints to his n	ose, and end	courages th	e child to d	o the same.	If the cl	hild points c	correctly, the
Example	wer states Bravo that is correct!	n the child (wr boad" Th	interviewe	it, the interv	oint to his he	ad but enco	ions and as	ks, Can you I to point	point to you	Ir nose?		
Intervie	wer states: "Do you understand?"	If the child (does not und	erstand, the	interviewer	explains the	instruction	s again and i	epeats the e	examples.	If the child	understands.
the inte	rviewer starts the test. If child m	akes 5 conse	ecutive errors	s, continue t	the next s	ubtask. If ch	ild does no	t respond, n	nark "No Res	sponse", a	and continue	e to the next
subtask.								• •		•		
Ask each	n question in French and note the	response in t	he questionr	naire. RESPO	ONSE CODES	1= CORREC	Γ, 2= INCO	RRECT, 3=	NO RESPO	NSE		1
HL1.	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	FA11. MONTRE TON	FA12. Montre ta	FA13. I eve ta main	FA14. LEVE UN PIED	FA15. TAPE DANS	FA16. Saute!	FA17.	FA18. REGARDE EN	FA19. Assieds-	FA110. METS CET	No
		OREILLE	BOUCHE			TES MAINS	Chore.	BRAS	ARRIERE	TOI	OBJET	RESPONSE
											DEVANT TOI	
ID	NAME	TOUCH YOUR	TOUCH YOUR	RAISE YOUR	RAISE YOUR	CLAP YOUR	JUMP !	RAISE YOUR	LOOK BEHIND	SIT DOWN	OBJECT IN	
		EAR	MOUTH	HAND	FUUT	TAND3		ARIVIS			FRONT OF YOU	KLSF ONSL
01										<u> </u>	<u> </u>	
02		I <u> </u>		II		I <u> </u>		II	I <u> </u>		II	II
03											II	
04												
05											II	
06												
07									<u> </u>			
08				<u> </u>				II	<u> </u>		II	II
09									II			
10				II						<u> </u>		

FRENC	CH VILI	LAGE ID:	<u> </u>		HOUS	SEHOLD N	UMBER				F	FA2
Subtas	k 2: Expressive Oral Languag	e										
This is n	ot a timed exercise and is adminis	tered orally.										
Intervie	wer states: "Now I am going to sho	ow you thing	s, and you te	ll me what th	ney are called	."	<i>4</i>					
Example	e 1: Interviewer points to his eye a	nd states: "V	Vhat is this?"	Then the int	erviewer stat	es: "You say	'it is an eye	"". / (
Example	2: Interviewer points to his ear an	id states: W	nat is this?	Inen the int	erviewer enc	ourages the	child to say	ear.	roposts the	ovamplos I	f tha child	undorstands
the inte	rviewer starts the test of child n	nakes 5 cons	ecutive erro	rs continue	to the next of	subtask If cl	nild does no	nt respond r	nark "No R	esponse" ar	nd continue	to the next
subtask.								, (, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,				
Ask each	h question in French and note the	response in t	the question	naire. RESP	ONSE CODES:	1= CORREC	T, 2= INCO	RRECT, 3	=NO RESPO	NSE		
HL1.	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	FA21. NEZ	FA22. TETE	FA23. Pied	FA24. Doigt	FA25. Cou	FA26. DENTS	FA27. BOUCHE/ LEVRES	FA28. GENOU	FA29. Pantalon/ Pagne	FA210. CHAUSSURE	No RESPONSE
ID	NAME	Nose	HEAD	Foot	Finger	NECK	Теетн	MOUTH/LIPS	KNEE	PANTS/SKIRT	SHOE	NO RESPONSE
01				II	<u> </u>					<u> </u>		<u> </u>
02			<u> </u>	II				<u> </u>		II		<u> </u>
03			<u> </u>	II				<u> </u>		II		<u> </u>
04		<u> </u>		II	II	I <u> </u>		II		II		I <u> </u>
05		<u> </u>		II	II	I <u> </u>		II		II		I <u> </u>
06		<u> </u>			<u> </u>			II			<u> </u>	<u> </u>
07		<u> </u>			<u> </u>			II			<u> </u>	<u> </u>
08												
09												<u> </u>
10												

FRENCH VILLAG	E ID:	:	H	OUSEH	OLD N	U MBER						FA3		
Subtask 3: Listening Comprehension														
This is not a timed exercise and this is ad	mini	stered orally only.												
Interviewer states "Now, I am going to re	ead t	o you a story aloud one ti	me. Af	terwards,	I will as	k you som	e questio	ns about	the sto	ory. Listen	carefu	lly, and		
after you will answer the questions the b	oest y	ou can. Okay? Do you ur	ndersta	ind what a	ire you	supposed	to do? Le	t's begin!	Listen	carefully.	"			
The interviewer reads aloud the short st	ory, C	ONE TIME, slowly, (about	1 word	d per seco	nd) <i>,</i> in F	rench.								
After reading the text, ask the child each	com	prehension question and	note t	he respon	se. If th	e child do	es not giv	e any res	ponse	after 10 se	econds,	repeat		
the question, and give the child another	5 sec	conds to respond. If the c	hild sti	II does no	t respoi	nd, go on t	o the nex	t questio	n.		1			
TEVT	HL1. ID	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	F	A31.	F	A32.	FA	.33.		FA34.	F	A35.		
		OHIED O NAME	OU EST	TOMBEE LA	DE QUEL	LE COULEUR		IT LA PETITE	VIENT	AU SECOURS	LES D	EST-CEQUE EUX AMIS		
LA PETTE POULE BLANCHE EST TOMBEE DANS LA	ITE POULE BLANCHE EST TOMBEE DANS LA PETITE POULE ? EST L'AGNEAU ? ITH OULE A VU? De la petite poule? « AIDE-MOI ! » ELLE CRIE. UN AGNEAU NOIR A. B.													
VIENT A SON SECOURS. MAIS IL TOMBE LUI AUSSI	П	NAME	A.	B. RESPONSE	A. Noir	B. RESPONSE	A.	B. RESPONSE	A.	B. RESPONSE	A. APRÈS	B. RESPONSE		
DANS LA MARE. « QUE FAIRE ? » DEMANDE-T-IL.			MARE	LANGUAGE	Home	LANGUAGE	D'ARBRE	LANGUAGE	TOMBEE	LANGUAGE	GRIMPER	LANGUAGE		
LA POULE DIT « REGARDE CE TRONC D'ARBRE QUI	01						II					II		
GRIMPENT ALORS SUR LE TRONC D'ARBRE ET	02						II							
CRIENT, « OUF, NOUS ALLONS POUVOIR RETROUVER	03													
	04		1 1		1 1				1 1					
FA32. DE QUELLE COULEUR EST L'AGNEAU ?	0-		II		II		II		II					
FA33. QUEL OBJET IMPORTANT LA PETITE POULE A	05													
FA34. POURQUOI L'AGNEAU VIENT AU SECOURS	06				II		II							
FA35. QUAND EST-CE QUE LES DEUX AMIS	07											II		
CRIENT?	08													
RESPONSE CODE: 1=CORRECT, 2=INCORRECT, 3=NO REPONSE	09													
RESPONSE LANGUAGE: 01 FRANÇAIS, 02 HAOUSSA, 03 ZARMA, 04 KANURI, 05 TAMASHEQ, 06 FULFULDE, 96 OTHER (SPECIFY)	10													

FRENC	H VIL	LAGE ID:			I	HOUSEH	OLD NUN	ABER	_ <u> </u>				FA	4
Subtasl	k 4: Letter identification	(name or s	ound)											
This is a	timed exercise and is adm	ninistered u	using the te	st bookle [.]	t.									
Show th	ne test booklet to the chil	d for subta	isk 4. Expla	ain the su	btask in tł	ne child's i	maternal l	anguage, ι	ising the e	xamples ir	n the book	let. A	fter expla	ining the
example	es, say "Ok? Do you under	stand? Wh	en I say "Be	egin", poir	nt to each	letter with	n your fing	er as you r	ead it. Be	careful to	read from	left to	o right, line	e by line.
Do you	understand what I am ask	ing? Put yo	our finger of	n the first	letter. Re	ady? Try t	o read qui	ckly and co	prrectly. Be	gin."			_	
Start th	e timer when the child rea	ds the first	: letter nam	ne or soun	d. If the cl	hild does r	not respon	d after 10	seconds, m	nark 'Auto	Stop'. Cou	nt sel	f-correctio	ons as
correct.	. Stay quiet, except if the c	hild hesitat	tes on a let	ter for 3 s	econds. Ir	i this case,	point to t	he next let	ter and say	/ "Please g	go on." Ma	rk the	letter ski	oped as
After 60) seconds say "Ston and T	hank vou "	Note the t	otal numh	er correct	If the chi	ld read eve	ervthing in	less than d	one minute	e note the	exac	t number	of
seconds	s remaining on the timer.	Otherwise.	if the child	l has not f	inished th	e exercise.	. mark '00'	seconds.				. CAUC	, number (01
Auto sto	op rule: If the child does no	ot give a si	ngle correct	t response	e in the firs	st 10 letter	rs, gently t	ell the chil	d to stop, a	and mark '	Auto Stop'	. Say	"Thank yc	ou" and
go on to	Auto stop rule: If the child does not give a single correct response in the first 10 letters, gently tell the child to stop, and mark 'Auto Stop'. Say "Thank you" and go on to the next subtask.													
HL1.	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	FA41.	FA42.	FA43.	FA44.	FA45.	FA46.	FA47.	FA48.	FA49.	FA410.	Auto Stop	TIME REMAINING	TOTAL CORRECT
ID	ΝΑΜΕ	(10)	(20)	(30)	(40)	(50)	(60)	(70)	(80)	(90)	(100)	AUTO	SECONDS	TOTAL
01					<u> </u>									
02														
03		II												
04		II						II			II		<u> _</u>	
05		II						II			II		<u> _</u>	
06		II						II			II		<u> _</u>	
07														
08														
09														
10										<u> </u>				

FRENC	H VII	LLAGE II):	<u> </u>		HOUSEH	IOLD NU	MBER					FA	15
Subtas	k 5: Word Identification													
This is a	timed exercise and is adm	ninistered	using the te	st bookle [.]	t.									
Show tl	ne test booklet to the child	d for subta	isk 5. Expla	ain the su	btask in th	ne child's r	maternal I	anguage, ι	ising the e	xamples ir	n the book	let. A	fter expla	ining the
exampl	es, say "Ok? Do you under	rstand what	at I am aski	ng you to	do? Whe	n I say "St	art", read	the words	s from left	to right, li	ine by line	. At tl	ne end of	the line,
continu	e to the next line. Try to re	ad quickly	and correc	tly. Ready	? Begin."					-				
Start th	e timer when the child rea	ds the first	: word. It th ndc. In thic	e child do	es not res	pond after	10 secon	ds, mark 'A	Auto Stop'.	Count self	-correctio	ns as (correct. St	ay +
quiet, e	seconds say "Ston and T	ior 3 seco hank you "	Note the t	case, poir stal numb	nt to the h	ext word a	ld read ev	ease go or ervthing in	i. Mark un less than d	e word as	ncorrect (on the	test snee	n. of
second	s remaining on the timer.	Otherwise	if the child	has not f	inished the	e exercise,	mark '00'	seconds.			., посе спе	CAUC	. number v	01
Auto st	op rule: If the child does no	ot give a si	ngle correct	t response	e in the firs	st 5 words,	, gently tel	l the child	to stop, an	d mark 'Au	uto Stop'.	Say "	Thank you	" and go
on to th	ie next subtask.												[
HL1.	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	FA51.	FA52.	FA53.	FA54.	FA55.	FA56.	FA57.	FA58.	FA59.	FA510.	Auto Stop	TIME REMAINING	TOTAL CORRECT
ID	ΝΑΜΕ	(5)	(10)	(15)	(20)	(25)	(30)	(35)	(40)	(45)	(50)	AUTO	SECONDS	TOTAL
01														
02							<u> </u>			<u> </u>				
03						<u> </u>	<u> </u>			<u> </u>	<u> </u>			
04										<u> </u>				
05										<u> </u>				
06										<u> </u>				
07										<u> </u>				
08										<u> </u>				
09														
10					<u> </u>					<u> </u>				

FRE	NCH SUBTASK 6 & 7		VI	LLAGE	ID:	_ _	I		HO	USEHO	LD NU	MBER _		<u> </u>			FA6	& FA7
HL1.	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	Give the ch	SUB nild 60 seco	TASK 6- nds to read	ORAL REA	DING FLUE	NCY s possible. 1	Note the	After the	child has fir	nished re	SUBTASK ading, take	7 – READ the card f	ING COMPR	REHENSION IN THE REHENSION INTERNA	ON ask the first	question.	If the child
		number of	words read	correctly p	er each lin	e. Show the	e child the tes	st booklet.	does not to respor	give any re id. If the chi	sponse a Id still do	after 10 seco les not answ	nds, repe er, go to t	at the quest he next que	ion, and stion.	give the ch	ild another	5 seconds
		"Here is a correctly, a I tell you. I	story. Now and afterwa f you don't	I would lik ards, I will know a w	ke you to r ask you so ord, contin	ead it out lo ome questio ue to the n	oud, quickly a ons. Start he ext word. Re	and re when ady?	Ask only child was	those quesi able to rea	tions tha d.	t correspond	to the line	es of text re	ad by the	e child, up t	o the last lir	ne the
		Start."	•						"Now I ar	n going to a	isk you a	a few questio	ns about	the story yo	u just rea	ad." Pose t	he question	is to the
		Give the c	hild 60 sec	onds to re	ad all that	he can.	o: if the shild		child, in I	-rench.								
		hesitates f Mark the v	or 3 second vord as inco	ds, point to prrect on t	the next he test sho	word and s	ay "Please g	jo on."	A QUI A B. QU'ES	FAIM? ST-CE QUI	N'EST P	AS PRÊT ?						
		Auto stop two lines, s	rule: if the o stop the tes	child cann st and note	ot read co e "auto-sto	rrectly a sin p". Say "tha	gle word in t ank you" and	he first I end the	D. QU'E E. POUF	ST-CE QUE QUOI ISS/	MAMAN A EST-IL	N PREPARE CONTENT	? ?					
		NOTE THE	NUMBER C	OF WORDS	READ CO	RRECTLY F	OR EACH LI	NE. IF	RESPON	ISE : 1=CO	RRECT,	2=INCORRE	ECT, 3=N	O RESPON	SE			
		THE CHILD EXACT NU MARK '00') READ EVE IMBER OF S SECONDS	ERYTHING ECONDS	IN LESS T REMAININ	HAN ONE M G ON THE T	inute, note imer. othe	E THE RWISE,	LANGUA TAMASI	AGE OF RES HEQ, 06 FL	SPONSE JLFULD	: : 01 FRENC E, 96 OTHEI	CH, 02 HA R (SPECIF	OUSSA, 03 Y)	3 ZARM	A, 04 KAN	URI, 05	
					_	_					B1.	5.0	C1.		5.4		E1. IL	50
ID	NAME	A (8)	В (11)	(9)	D (10)	E (10)	Тіме	AUTO STOP	A1. ISSA	A2. Language	LE REPAS	B2. Language	A LA CUISINE	C2. LANGUAGE	D1. Le riz	D2. Language	MANGE LE PLAT QU'IL AIME	E2. Language
01		I <u> </u>		I <u> </u>	I <u> </u>	<u> </u>		I <u> </u>	I <u> </u>				I <u> </u>					
02		<u> </u>		II	I <u> </u>				I <u> </u>	<u> _</u>	<u> </u>		<u> </u>					
03		I <u> </u>		II	I <u></u> I				I <u> </u>			<u> </u>	I <u> </u>					
04		I <u> </u>		II	II				II								I <u> </u>	
05		I <u> </u>	II	II	II	I <u> </u>		<u> </u>	II	I <u> </u>	I <u> </u>	I <u> </u>	I <u> </u>	I <u> </u>	I <u> </u>	<u> _</u>	I <u> </u>	II
06		I <u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>				<u> </u>				<u> </u>		I <u> </u>	<u> </u>	I <u> </u>	
07			II								<u> </u>		II		I <u> </u>		II	
80			II															
09				II														
10				II					II				II					

MAT	H TEST			VIL	LAGE	E ID:					HO	USEHC)LD N	UMBER		_		MA
To be a	administered for eve	ery child in the	e houseł	nold age	5 throu	gh 14 ye	ears, eve	en those	e are no	t curren	tly enro	olled in so	chool. F	ose the qu	estions in th	ne language t	that is most o	omfortable
for the	child. Do not assist	the child by r	eading t	he numl	pers to t	hem. If	the chil	d misse	s four q	uestion	s in a ro	w, stop t	he test.	RESPONS	E CODES: 1=	= CORRECT; 2		
HL1.	HL2.	MA1	M	A2.	M	43.		MA4.		M/	۱ 5.	MA	.6.	M	A7.	MA8.	MA9.	MA10.
CHILD ID	CHILD'S NAME	COUNT FROM 1 TO 10	ARE YOU TO IDEN	J ABLE TIFY THE	ARE YO	U ABLE NT THE	OF THE BELOW,	NUMBER ARE YOU	S J ABLE	ARE YO	U ABLE PLETE	ARE YOU TO COMP		ORAL C ARE YOU ABL FOLLOWING P	E TO SOLVE THE ROBLEMS WILL	ARE YOU ABLE TO INDENTIFY THE TRIANGLE	ARE YOU ABLE TO COMPLETE	ORAL QUESTION:
		ENTED	NUMBER	s?	ITEMS?		GREATE		R?	FOLLOW	/ING	SUBTRAC	TION?	READ O	UT LOUD?	AMONG THE	CALCULATIONS?	GOES
							WHICH	IS LARGE	R?	ADDITIO	N?	A. 3-1=				FOLLOWING FIGURES?	A 2X4-	180km in 6
		NUMBER	ARIS						B. 12-9=	:	A. MOHAMMED	HAS 2		A. 2A4-	HOURS.			
HIGHEST NUMBER CORRECT MARK 00 IF MARK 00 IF													HIM 5 MORE MA	NGOES. HOW	Show Card	B. 12 : 3=	WHAT IS	
HIGHEST NUMBER CORRECTA. 3 B. 9A. CANARIS B. ROOSTERSWHICH IS LARGER?ADDITION?A. 3-1= B. 12-9=A. MOHAMMED HAS 2 MANGOES. HIS FATHER GIVES HIM 5 MORE MANGOES. HIS FATHER GIVES HIM 5 MORE MANGOES. HOW MANY DOES HE HAVE NOW?FIGURES? B. 12-9=A. 2X MANGOES. HIS FATHER GIVES HIM 5 MORE MANGOES. HOW MANY DOES HE HAVE NOW?FIGURES? B. 12A. 2X B. 12MARK 00 IF NOT ABLE NOT ABLEShow Card Do not say the numberShow Card Do not say the numberC. 381 279Show Card Do not say the Do not say the Do not say the numbersShow Card Do not say the numbersB. THERE ARE 8 KIDS WALKING TO SCHOOL. 6 ARE BOYS, AND THE OTHERS ARE GIRLS. HOWFIGURES? A. 2XA. 2X MANGOES. HIS FATHER GIVES HIM 5 MORE MANGOES. HOW MANY DOES HE HAVE NOW?Show Card Do not say the numbersB. 13+3=															HIS			
		MARK 00 IF	Show Ca	ara av the	Show C	ara sav the	0.381	219		Show C	ard	Show Ca	ra av the	B. THERE ARE 8	KIDS WALKING		Show Card	AVERAGE
NOMBER CORRECTB. 9B. ROOSTERSA. 78 B. 63A. 4+2= B. 63Mindoes find find find find find find find find													Do not say	SPEED!				
		TO COUNT					Show C	ard		number				MANY GIRLS AF	E WALKING TO			180км/н
							Do not s	say the n	umbers					SCHOOL ?				60км/н
																		30км/н
ID	NAME	COUNT	A= 3	B= 9	A= 4	B= 7	A = 8	B = 63	C = 381	A = 6	B = 16	A = 2	B = 3	A = 7	B = 2	TRIANGLE	A = 8 B = 4	30 KM/H
01																		
02														<u> </u>				
03														<u> </u>				
04																		
05																		
06														<u> </u>	<u> </u>			<u> </u>
07																		
08																		
09									<u> </u>	<u> </u>				<u> </u>				
10																		

After finishing the test, say "Very good effort! Thank you!"

INTER	RVIEW RESULT Village ID: Household Number RE
AFTER	THE QUESTIONNAIRE HAS BEEN COMPLETED, FILL IN THE FOLLOWING INFORMATION:
RE1.	RESULT OF HOUSEHOLD INTERVIEW:
Compl Incomf	ETE01 REFUSED
RE2.	INTERVIEWER/SUPERVISOR NOTES: USE THIS SPACE TO RECORD NOTES ABOUT THE INTERVIEW WITH THIS HOUSEHOLD.
RE3A.	NAME OF DATA ENTRY CLERK -1 ST ENTRY:
	DATA ENTRY CLERK NUMBER:
	DATA ENTRY DAY/MONTH/YEAR:
RE3B.	NAME OF DATA ENTRY CLERK -2 ND ENTRY:
	DATA ENTRY CLERK NUMBER:
	DATA ENTRY DAY/MONTH/YEAR:

HAOUS	SSA VILI	AGE ID:			HOUS	SEHOLD N	NUMBER				H	IA1
Subtas	k 1: Receptive Oral Language											
This sec	tion is not timed and there are no	stimuli for th	ne child (to be	e administer	ed orally).							
Interviev	wer states: "We are going to play a	a game, ok?	am going to	give you inst	tructions, and	d we can see	e if you can f	ollow what I	say."			_
Example	e 1: Interviewer states: "Point to yo	our nose"." T	he interview	er points to l	nis nose, and	encourages	the child to	do the same	e. If the child	d points corr	ectly, say "	Bravo, that
is correc	ct!" If the child does not point, rep	eat the instr	uctions and a	ask, "Can you	i point to you	ir nose?"						
Example	e 2: Interviewer states: "Point to yo	bur head". Tr	his time the in	nterviewer d	oes not point	t, but encou	rages child to	o point. If th	e child does	not underst	and, the In	terviewer
states tr	ne instructions again and repeats t	ne examples	. If the child	understands	, start the te	st.	k "No Pocoo	unco" and co	ntinua ta th	o povt cubto	sk Ack og	h quartian
in Haous	ssa and note the response in the d	liu continue liestionnaire	RESPONSE		$\mathbf{RRFCT} 2 = \mathbf{IN}$	CORRECT	3= NO RESPO		intinue to th	e next subta	isk. Ask edi	li question
HL1.	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	HA11. GWODI KUNAN KA/KI	HA12. GWODI BAKIN KA/KI	HA13. GWODI GUWA HANNU KA/KI	HA14. DAGA KAFA KA/KI	HA15. Gwodi mini Yatsa/ Farce ka/ki	HA16. TAÞA HUNNUA KA/KI	HA17. TUMA DA BAYA BAYA	HA18. Daga hanu ka/ki	HA19. DUKA	HA110. Sa Wannan ABU A GABAN KA/KI	NO RESPONSE
ID	Nаме	Ear	Моитн	Elbow	Fоот	Finger	CLAP	JUMP BACKWARDS	Hand	Bend Forward	PLACE IN FRONT	NO RESPONSE
01											<u> </u>	
02				II							<u> </u>	
03				II							<u> </u>	
04						<u> </u>						
05		II									<u> </u>	
06				II							<u> </u>	
07		<u> </u>		II			<u> </u>			<u> </u>	<u> </u>	
08				<u> </u>		II			<u> </u>			
09		II	II	II		II					<u> </u>	
10					<u> </u>						<u> </u>	

HAOUS	SSA VILLAGE	ID:			HOUSEHO	OLD NUMI	BER				H	IA2		
Subtas	k 2: Expressive Oral Language	е												
This sec	tion is not timed and there are no	stimuli for tł	ne child (to be	administer	ed orally).									
Intervie	wer states: "Now I am going to sho	w you thing	s, and you tel	I me what th	ney are called	d."								
Example	e 1: Interviewer points to his eye ar	nd says, "Wh	nat is this?" In	terviewer sa	ays, "You say	it is an eye!"		(()	aalua ((Dau					
Example	e 2: Interviewer points to his ear, a	iowor stato	idl is linis? I i s the instructi	ons again ar	er encourage	es the child to	usay ear. If the child	understands	asks, DO y	ou understa	nur			
If child r	makes 5 consecutive errors, stop th	ie test and c	ontinue to th	e next subta	sk. If child do	es not respo	nd. mark "	Vo Response"	and contir	nue to the n	ext subtask			
Ask eac	h question in the test language and	note the re	sponse in the	questionna	ire. RESPONS	SE CODES: 1= (CORRECT, 2	= INCORRECT,	3=NO RES	PONSE				
HL1.	HL1. HL2. HA21. HA22. HA23. HA24. HA25. HA26. HA27. HA28. HA29. HA210. NO HANCI YATSA/FARCE WUYA HAKURA HA25. HA26. HA27. HA27. GWUWA HAMMATA HA210. KAFADA NO ND NAME NO YATSA/FARCE WUYA HAC4. HA25. HA26. HA27. GWUWA HA29. HA210. KAFADA RESPONSE													
ID	NAME	Nose	Finger	NECK	Теетн	MOUTH/LIPS	Knee	PANTS/SKIRT	Elbow	Armpit	SHOLDER	NO RESPONSE		
01								II			II			
02								II			II			
03											<u> </u>			
04											<u> </u>			
05											<u> </u>			
06											<u> </u>			
07														
08										II				
09								II						
10														

HAOUSSA VILLA	AGE	ID:	Н	OUSEHOI	LD NU	MBER						HA3		
Subtask 3: Listening Comprehension														
This is not a timed exercise and this is adm	iniste	ered orally only. The Interview	wer states	"Now, I am	going to	o read to yo	ou a stor	y aloud ON	E TIME.	Afterward	ls, I will a	ask you		
some questions about the story. Listen car begin! Listen carefully."	efully	, and after you will answer the second se	ne questior	is the best y	ou can.	Okay? Do	you und	erstand wł	hat are y	you suppos	sed to do	o? Let's		
The interviewer reads aloud the short story	y, ON	IE TIME, slowly, (about 1 word	d per secor	nd), in the la	inguage	of the test								
After reading the text, ask the child eac	ch co	mprehension question and	l note the	response.	If the c	hild does i	not give	any respo	onse af	ter 10 sec	onds, re	epeat the		
question, and give the child another 5 s	secor	nds to respond. If the child	still does	not respor	nd, go c	on to the n	ext que	stion.						
	HL1.	HL2.		HA31.		HA32.		1A33.		HA34.		IA35.		
MINENE MUSA MUSA DA ABOKIN SA ALI SUKA HADU DAN SU CI SHINKAFA, MUSA YA YI														
MUSA DA ABOKIN SA ALI SUKA HADU DA ALI SUKA CI TARE? Name at all both KARE CIN ABINCI? V DA ALI SUKA CI TARE? Name at all both KARE CIN ABINCI? ZARIN LOMA, SAI SHINKAFA TA SARKE A B A														
ZARIN LOMA, SAI SHINKAFA TA SARKE			Α.	В.	Α.	B.	A.	B.	Α.	B.	(D/ А.	B.		
SHI.SAI YA FARA TARI, ALI YA DAMU	ID	NAME	SHINK	LANGUAGE	YA KAWO MASA	LANGUAGE	WASAN	Language	MUSA NA	LANGUAGE	DA SUKA	LANGUAGE		
MASA RUWA YA SHA, BAYAN MUSA YA			AFA		RUWA		KWALLO		IWARI		KARE CIN CINKAFA			
SHA RUWA, SAI SUKA GAMA CIN	01													
GUJE YIN WASAR KWALLO.	02													
QUESTIONS:	02											II		
HA31. MINENE MUSA DA ALI SUKA CI	03													
HA32. YAYA ALI YA TAIMAKI MUSA ?	04											II		
HA33. ME SUKAYI BAYAN SUN KARE	05													
HA34. DOMI ALI YA KAWO MA MUSA	06													
	00											<u> </u>		
WASSAN KOLLON KAFA	07						<u> </u>		II					
(BALLO)?	08						<u> </u>		II					
RESPONSE CODES : 1=CORRECT,	09		1 1		1 1				1 1			1 1 1		
Z=INCORRECT, 3=PAS DE REPONSE	00			II	·	11	II	11	II		II	11		
HAOUSSA, 03 ZARMA, 04 KANURI, 05 TAMASHEQ, 06 FULFULDE, 96 OTHER (SPECIFY)	10				II				II		II			

HAOUS	SSA V	ILLAGE	ID:			HOUSI	EHOLD N	UMBER	<u> </u>				HA	\ 4
Subtas	k 4: Letter Identification	(name or	sound)											
This is a	timed exercise and is adn	ninistered	using the te	st bookle ⁻	t.									
Show th	ne test booklet to the chil	d for subta	ask 4. Expla	ain the su	btask in tl	he child's r	maternal I	anguage, ι	using the e	xamples ir	n the book	det. A	fter expla	ining the
exampl	es, say "Ok? Do you unde	rstand? W	hen I say "	Start", po	int to eac	h letter wi	ith your fi	nger as yo	u read it.	Read from	n left to ri	ght, li	ne by line	. Do you
underst	and what I am asking? Put	t your finge	er on the fir	st letter.	Ready? Tr	y to read o	luickly and	correctly.	Begin."					
Start th	e timer when the child rea	ds the firs	t letter nam	ne or soun	d . If the c	hild does n	ot respon	d after 10	seconds, m	nark 'Auto	Stop'. Cou	nt sel	f-correctio	ons as
correct.	. Stay quiet, except if the c	nila nesita	tes on a let	ter for 3 s	econas. Ir	i this case,	point to t	ne next let	ter and sav	y "Please g	jo on." Ivia	гк тпе	letter ski	pped as
After 60) seconds say. "Stop and T	hank vou."	Note the t	otal numb	er correct	. If the chi	ld read ev	ervthing in	less than o	one minute	e, note the	exac	t number	of
seconds	s remaining on the timer.	Otherwise	, if the child	l has not f	inished th	e exercise,	mark '00'	seconds.				. ende		
Auto st	op rule: If the child does no	ot give a si	ngle correct	t response	e in the firs	st 10 letter	rs, gently t	ell the chil	d to stop, a	and mark '	Auto Stop'	'. Say	"Thank yo	ou" and
go on to	o the next subtask.													
HL1.	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	HA41.	HA42.	HA43.	HA44.	HA45.	HA46.	HA47.	HA48.	HA49.	HA410.	Auto Stop	TIME REMAINING	TOTAL CORRECT
ID	ΝΑΜΕ	(10)	(20)	(30)	(40)	(50)	(60)	(70)	(80)	(90)	(100)	AUTO	SECONDS	TOTAL
01					<u> </u>									II
02					<u> </u>									<u> </u>
03					<u> </u>									<u> </u>
04					<u> </u>									<u> </u>
05					<u> </u>		<u> </u>				<u> </u>			<u> </u>
06					<u> </u>	II			I <u> </u>					I <u> </u>
07					<u> </u>	I <u> </u>	<u> </u>		I <u> </u>					I <u> </u>
08					<u> </u>									I <u> </u>
09														
10														

HAOUS	SSA VI	LLAGE I	D:			HOUSE	HOLD N	UMBER _					FA	15	
Subtas	k 5: Word Identification														
This is a	timed exercise and is adm	inistered u	using the te	st bookle	t.										
Show th	ne test booklet to the child	d for subta	isk 5. Expla	ain the su	btask in tł	ne child's i	maternal la	anguage, ι	using the e	xamples ir	n the book	det. Af	fter expla	ining the	
exampl	es, say "Ok? Do you under	rstand what	at I am aski	ng you to	do? Whe	en I say "St	tart", read	the word	s from left	to right, li	ine by line	e. At th	ne end of	the line,	
continu	e to the next line. Try to re	ad quickly	and correc	tly. Ready	? Begin."						_				
Start th	e timer when the child rea	ds the first	word. If th	e child do	es not res	pond after	r 10 secon	ds, mark 'A	Auto Stop'.	Count self	-correctio	ns as c	correct. St	ay	
quiet, e	xcept if the child hesitates	for 3 seco	nds. In this	case, poir	it to the n	ext word a	ind say "Pl	ease go or	1." Mark th	e word as	incorrect (on the	test shee	et.	
second	s remaining on the timer	otherwise	if the child	has not f	inished th	. II the thi e evercise	mark '00'	seconds	less than o		e, note the	exact	. number	01	
Auto st	op rule: If the child does no	ot give a sir	ngle correct	t response	in the first	st 5 words	, gently tel	I the child	to stop, ar	ıd mark 'Aı	uto Stop'.	Sav "T	Thank you	" and go	
on to th	ne next subtask.	0	0	·			,		1,			,	,	J	
HL1.	Jto stop rule: If the child does not give a single correct response in the first 5 words, gently tell the child to stop, and mark 'Auto Stop'. Say "Thank you" and go to the next subtask. HL1. HL2. HA51. HA52. HA53. HA54. HA55. HA56. HA57. HA58. HA59. HA510. Auto Stop ' rule: rotal correct														
ID	NAME	(5)	(10)	(15)	(20)	(25)	(30)	(35)	(40)	(45)	(50)	AUTO	SECONDS	TOTAL	
01														<u> </u>	
02			I <u> </u>		<u> </u>					<u> </u>	<u> </u>		II	II	
03													II	I <u> </u>	
04													<u> </u>	II	
05					<u> </u>					<u> </u>			<u> </u>	<u> </u>	
06					<u> </u>			II	II				<u> </u>		
07					<u> </u>	<u> </u>	I <u> </u>	II	II		<u> </u>			II	
08		I <u> </u>			<u> </u>				II					<u> </u>	
09															
10			<u> </u>		<u> </u>								<u> </u>	<u> </u>	

HAC	DUSSA SUBTASKS 6 &	7		VILLAC	Ge ID: _				HOUSE	HOLD NUM	BER					HA6	& HA7	
HL1.	HL2.		Sub	TASK 6-	ORAL REA	DING FLUE	INCY					SUBTASK	7 – Read	ING COMPR	REHENSI	ON		
	CHILD'S NAME	Give the cl number of	hild 60 secor words read	nds to reac correctly p	l as much er each lin	of the text a e. Show the	s possible. e child the te	Note the st booklet.	After the does not	child has fir give any re	nished re sponse a Id still de	eading, take after 10 secc	the card f onds, repea ver, go to t	f rom the ch at the quest	tion, and	ask the first give the ch	t question. hild another	If the child 5 seconds
		"Here is a correctly.	story. Now and afterwa	l would lik rds. I will a	e you to r ask vou so	ead it out lo	oud, quickly ons. Start he	and ere when I	correspo	nd to the lin	es of tex	t read by the	e child, up	to the last li	ine the c	hild was ab	le to read.	
		tell you. If Start."	you don't ki	now a wor	d, continu	e to the ne	xt word. Rea	ady?	"Now I ar Pose the	m going to a correspond	isk you a ling que:	a few questic stions to the	ons about t child, in H	the story yo aoussa.	u just rea	ad."		
		Give the c	hild 60 seco	onds to rea	ad all that	he can.			Yanzu z	an yi miki/m	naka was	su yan tamba	iyoyi game	e da labarin	da kika/	'ka karanta.	Ki/ka yi kol	kari
		Stay quiet hesitates f Mark the v	, except wh for 3 second word as inco	en providi ls, point to prrect on tl	ng answei the next he test she	rs as follow word and s eet.	s: if the chil ay "Please	d go on."	Kika/ka b A. B.	ada amsa (Yaw wace Minene Ra	gwargwa rana ce aabi ta ke	idon iyawark ? e son ta sayé	a/ki					
		Auto stop two lines,	rule: if the c stop the tes	child canno	ot read con auto-sto	rrectly a sir p". Say "tha	igle word in ank you" an	the first d end the	C. D. E.	Wane irin I Ta samu ja Minene Ra	kalan rig an rigan aabi ta sa	a ne Rabi ta ? amu ?	ke nema ?)				
		test. NOTE THE		F WORDS	READ CO	RRECTI Y F	OR FACH L	INF IF	RESPON	ISE : 1=CO	RRECT,	2=INCORRI	ECT, 3=N(O RESPON	SE			
		THE CHILE EXACT NU MARK '00'	READ EVE	RYTHING ECONDS F	IN LESS TI REMAINING	HAN ONE M G ON THE T	inute, not imer. othi	E THE ERWISE,	LANGUA 05 TA	AGE OF RES MASHEQ,	SPONSE 06 FUL	: 01 FREN(FULDE, 96 (CH, 02 HA OTHER (S	OUSSA, 03 PECIFY)	3 ZARM	A, 04 KAN	OURI,	
									A.4								E1.	
ID	NAME	A (4)	B (7)	C (5)	D (11)	E (10)	Тіме	AUTO STOP	RANAN Kasuwa	a2. Language	B1. Riga	B2. LANGUAGE	C1. JAN RIGA	C2. Language	D1. A'A	D2. Language	SABUAR Riga/riga may <i>%</i> aw	E2. Language
01		<u> </u>	<u> </u>							<u> </u>			<u> </u>	<u> </u>		<u> </u>		<u> </u>
02																		
03			I <u> </u>									I <u> </u>			II			I <u> </u>
04			II									I <u> </u>						
05			II										II					
06			II										II					
07		II	I <u> </u>						II	II		I <u> </u>	II	I <u> </u>				II
08																		
09																		
10			I <u></u> I		II								II					

ZARM	A VILLAG	E ID:			HOUSEH	OLD NUM	BER				Z	ZA1			
Subtas	k 1: Receptive Oral Language														
This sec	tion is not timed and there are no	stimuli for tl	ne child (to be	administer	ed orally).										
Interviev	wer states: "We are going to play a	a game, ok?	I am going to	give you ins	tructions, and	l we can see	if you can f	ollow what I	say."						
Example	e 1: Interviewer states: "Point to yo	our nose"." 1	The interviewe	er points to	his nose, and	encourages	the child to	do the same	. If the child	l points corr	ectly, say "I	Bravo, that			
is correc	ct!" If the child does not point, rep	eat the inst	ructions and a	sk, "Can you	u point to you	r nose?"									
Example	e 2: Interviewer states: "Point to yo	our head". T	his time the in	iterviewer d	loes not point	, but encour	ages child t	o point. If the	e child does	not underst	and, the Int	erviewer			
states th	ne instructions again and repeats the	ne examples	5. If the child	understands	s, start the tes	it.		//			.1				
If child r	nakes 5 consecutive errors, stop al	na continue	to the next su	ibtask. If chi	la does not re	espond, mar	k "No Respo	onse", and co	ntinue to th	e next subta	ISK.				
	r question in zarma and note the r			are.											
HL1.	SPONSE CODES: 1= CORRECT, 2= INCORRECT, 3= NO RESPONSE L1. HL2. ZA11. ZA12. ZA13. ZA14. ZA15. ZA16. ZA17. ZA18. ZA19. ZA110. No CHILD'S NAME CEBE NI CEBE NI MEYO CE BE NI SAMBU NI CE AY CEBE NI KOBI NI MA SAR SAMBU NI SONKOM JINA WO DESENDANCE														
	CHILD'S NAME	CEBE NI	CEBE NI MEYO	CE BE NI	SAMBU NI CE	AY CEBE NI	KOBI	NI MA SAR	SAMBU NI	SONKOM	JINA WO	No			
	HL2. CHILD'S NAME ZA11. CEBE NI HANGA ZA12. CEBE NI MEYO HANGA ZA13. CEBE NI MEYO KANBAY ZA14. SAMBU NI CE FA ZA15. AY CEBE NI KAMBAYZO ZA16. NI MA SAR BANDA ZA17. NI MA SAR BANDA ZA19. SONKOM KAMBA ZA110. JINA WO GISI NI JINE NO RESPONSE														
ID	International Child's NAME International Cebe Ni Internate Cebe Ni International Cebe Ni <t< td=""></t<>														
01		II	II		II			II			II				
02															
03															
04						<u> </u>						<u> </u>			
05					II							II			
06			II		II							II			
07								<u> </u>				<u> </u>			
08		<u> </u>			<u> </u>			<u> </u>				II			
09						II		<u> </u>							
10						II		<u> </u>				II			
								•							

ZARM	A VILLAGE	E ID:			HOUSEHO	DLD NUM	BER				7	ZA2			
Subtas	k 2: Expressive Oral Language	е													
This sec	tion is not timed and there are no	stimuli for th	ne child (to be	e administer	ed orally).										
Intervie	wer states: "Now I am going to sho	w you thing	s, and you tel	l me what th	ney are called										
Example	e 1: Interviewer points to his eye ar	nd says, "Wh	hat is this?" In	terviewer sa	iys, "You say	it is an eye!"	, 	()							
Example	e 2: Interviewer points to his ear, al	nd says, "Wr viewer state	hat is this?" I	ne interview	er encourage	es the child t	o say "ear".	Interviewer	asks, "Do y	ou understa	na?"				
If child r	makes 5 consecutive errors stop th	he test and c	ontinue to th	e nevt subta	sk If child do	e examples. es not resno	nd mark "N	lo Resnonse"	and contir	si. Ne to the ne	evt suhtask				
Ask eac	h question in the test language and	l note the re	sponse in the	auestionna	ire. RESPONS	SE CODES: 1=	CORRECT. 2	= INCORRECT.	3=NO RE			•			
HL1.	Leach question in the test language and note the response in the questionnaire. RESPONSE CODES: 1= CORRECT, 2= INCORRECT, 3=NO RESPONSE L1. HL2. CHILD'S NAME ZA21. NINE ZA22. CANBAIZE ZA23. GINDE ZA24. HINGEY ZA25. ME ZA26. KANGE ZA27. MUDUNE ZA28. KAMBA GOLLO ZA29. FATA ZA210. GESA No RESPONSE D NAME Nose Finger Neck TEETH MOUTH Knee PANTS/SKIRT ELBOW ARMPIT SHOLDER NO RESPONSE														
ID	Name	Nose	Finger	NECK	Теетн	Моитн	KNEE	PANTS/SKIRT	Elbow	Armpit	SHOLDER	NO RESPONSE			
01											<u> </u>	II			
02			II	II							II	II			
03											<u> </u>				
04								<u> </u>			<u> </u>				
05								<u> </u>			<u> </u>				
06								<u> </u>			<u> </u>				
07											<u> </u>	II			
08															
09															
10								<u> </u>				<u> </u>			

ZARMA VILLAGE ID:		HOU	SEHO	DLD NUM	BER						ZA	.3
Subtask 3: Listening Comprehension												
This is not a timed exercise and this is administered of questions about the story. Listen carefully, and after Listen carefully." The interviewer reads aloud the short story, ONE TIM	orally you v 1E, slo	only. The Interviewer sta vill answer the questions owly, (about 1 word per s	tes "Notes the best of the bes	ow, I am go st you can. , in the lang	ing to re Okay? [uage of	ead to you Do you und f the test.	a story lerstan	v aloud ONI d what are	E TIME. you sup	Afterwards, oposed to d	I will ask o? Let's be	you some egin!
After reading the text, ask the child each complete automatic and give the child another 5 seconds to	rehei	nsion question and not	e the i	response.	if the c	niid does	not gi (t que	ve any res	sponse	after 10 s	econds, re	epeat the
TEXT: MUSA DA INGA CERA ALI NA CARE KUBEY GA NWA MOO HAWROU. MUSA NA LAKALZAREY LOMA TE KALA	HL1. ID	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	IFO INGA CARI	ZA31. NO MUSA ALI INWA E BANDE?	MATE MUSA	ZA32. NO ALI NA FABA DA ?	IFO N INWA	ZA33. IO ITE KAN A GA BAN?	IFO S KANDE	ZA34. SE NO ALI E MUSA SE IARI?	ZA WATI FO ZURU GA BALLE K	A35. CINE NO I A KOY GA (AR YAN?
MOA NADI. A SINTIN GA KOTO, ALI LAKALEY TUNU GUMO. ALI WASI GA KANDE A SE HARI. MUSA NA HARO HAN YAN BANDA INA INGAY MOA NWA GA BANE, KULU IZURU WASU GA KOY GA INGAY BALL	ID	NAME	A. MOO	B. Language	A. A Konda se hari	B. Language	A. BALLE KARE YAN	B. Language	A. Musa go kwatoi	B. Language	A. hawru wayan banda	B. Language
FORITE.	01											
QUESTIONS: ZA31. I FO NO MUSA DA INGA CEAR ALI INWA CARE	02											
ZA32. MATE NO ALI NA MUSA FABA DA ?	03										<u> </u>	
ZA33. IFO NO ITE KAN INWA GA BAN? ZA34. IFO SE NO ALI KANDE MUSA SE HARI?	04								II			
ZA3 5. WATI FO CINE NO I ZURU GA KOY GA BALLE KARE?	05								I <u> </u>			
	06										II	
3=NO RESPONSE	07								II			
RESPONSE LANGUAGE : 01 FRENCH, 02 HAOUSSA, 03 ZARMA, 04 KANURI, 05 TAMASHEO, 06 FULFULDE, 96	08		<u> </u>						II			
OTHER (SPECIFY)	09											
	10				<u> </u>							

ig, say

ZARMA	VILLA	GE ID:		_	НО	USEHOL	D NUMB	ER					ZA	4
Subtasl	k 4: Letter Identification	(name or s	sound)											
This is a	timed exercise and is adm	ninistered	using the te	est bookle	t.									
Show the example	ne test booklet to the child es, say "Ok? Do you unde	d for subta rstand? W	ask 4. Expl hen I say "	ain the su 'Start", po	btask in tl int to eac	he child's r h letter wi	naternal l th your fi	anguage, ι nger as γο	ising the e u read it.	xamples ir Read from	n the book n left to rig	det. A ght, li	fter explaine by line	ining the . Do you
underst	and what I am asking? Put	your finge	er on the fir	st letter.	Ready? Tr	y to read q	uickly and	l correctly.	Begin."					
Start th	e timer when the child rea	ds the first	t letter nan	ne or soun	d . If the c	hild does n	ot respon	d after 10	seconds, m	ark 'Auto	Stop'. Cou	nt sel	f-correctio	ons as
correct.	. Stay quiet, except if the cl ct on the test sheet	niid nesita	tes on a let	ter for 3 s	econas. Ir	i this case,	point to t	ne next let	ter and say	/ "Please g	jo on." Ivia	гк тпе	letter ski	pped as
After 60) seconds say, "Stop and Tl	nank you."	Note the t	otal numb	er correct	. If the chil	d read eve	erything in	less than o	one minute	e, note the	e exac	t number (of
seconds	s remaining on the timer.	Otherwise,	, if the child	l has not f	inished th	e exercise,	mark '00'	seconds.						
Auto sto	op rule: If the child does no	ot give a si	ngle correc	t response	e in the fir	st 10 letter	s, gently t	ell the chil	d to stop, a	and mark '	Auto Stop'	'. Say	"Thank yo	ou" and
go on to	the next subtask.	ZA41	7A42	7A43.	7A44	ZA45	ZA46	ZA47.	7A48	7A49	ZA410	Αυτο	TIME	ΤΟΤΑΙ
	CHILD'S NAME	2,	27.12.	2,110.	2,111	Litto.	Litto.	2	25110.	Litto.	27.110.	STOP	REMAINING	CORRECT
ID	ΝΑΜΕ	(10)	(20)	(30)	(40)	(50)	(60)	(70)	(80)	(90)	(100)	AUTO	SECONDS	TOTAL
01			II			II							<u> </u>	
02								II					<u> </u>	
03			II			II							<u> </u>	
04								II					<u> </u>	
05								II					<u> </u>	
06		II				II	<u> </u>	II			II		<u> </u>	
07						II	<u> </u>	II			<u> </u>			
08						I <u> </u>								
09					<u> </u>	I <u> </u>	<u> </u>							
10										<u> </u>				

ZARMA	A VIL	LAGE ID:	<u> </u>		H	IOUSEHO	OLD NUM	IBER		_			ZA	5	
Subtas	k 5: Word Identification														
This is a	a timed exercise and is adr	ninistered	using the te	est bookle	t.										
Show the second	he test booklet to the chi	d for subta	ask 5. Expl	ain the su	btask in th	ne child's i	maternal l	anguage, u	using the e	xamples ir	the book	det. A	fter expla	ining the	
exampl	es, say "Ok? Do you unde	rstand what	at I am ask	ing you to	o do? Whe	en I say "St	tart", read	the words	s from left	to right, li	ine by line	e. At tl	ne end of	the line,	
continu	le to the next line. Try to r	еаа quiскіў	and correct	ctiy. Ready	/? Begin."		10	-l		C	·				
Start th	e timer when the child rea	ads the firs	t Word. If tr nds. In this		es not res	pond after	r 10 secon	as, mark 'A	Auto Stop". v " Mark th	Count self	-correctio	ns as (on the	tost shoo	ay +	
After 60) seconds say. "Stop and T	hank vou."	Note the t	otal numb	per correct	. If the chi	ld read eve	ease go or ervthing in	less than o	one minute	note the	exact	number	of	
second	s remaining on the timer.	Otherwise	, if the child	d has not f	inished th	e exercise,	, mark '00'	seconds.			,			-	
Auto st	op rule: If the child does n	ot give a si	ngle correc	t response	e in the firs	st 5 words	, gently tel	l the child	to stop, ar	nd mark 'Ai	uto Stop'.	Say "	Thank you	" and go	
on to th	conds remaining on the timer. Otherwise, if the child has not finished the exercise, mark 'OO' seconds. uto stop rule: If the child does not give a single correct response in the first 5 words, gently tell the child to stop, and mark 'Auto Stop'. Say "Thank you" and go to the next subtask.														
пці.	o stop rule: If the child does not give a single correct response in the first 5 words, gently tell the child to stop, and mark 'Auto Stop'. Say "Thank you" and go o the next subtask. I. HL2. ZA51. ZA52. ZA53. ZA54. ZA55. ZA56. ZA57. ZA58. ZA59. ZA59. Auto Stop'. Say "Thank you" and go CHILD'S NAME TOTAL CORRECT														
ID	ΝΑΜΕ	(5)	(10)	(15)	(20)	(25)	(30)	(35)	(40)	(45)	(50)	AUTO	SECONDS	TOTAL	
01		II	II		II		II		II	II	II				
02					II					II	<u> </u>				
03							II			II					
04							II			II					
05							II			II					
06										II					
07															
08															
09															
10															

ZAR	MA SUBTASKS 6 & 7		VILL	AGE ID:		_		Но	JSEHOL	D NUMBE	r	I	_		Z	A6 & ZA7	,	
HL1.	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	Give the ch the numbe booklet.	SUB nild 60 seco r of words	TASK 6- O onds to read read correct	RAL READ I as much o ily per each	of the text and line. Show	NCY as possible. w the child th	Note e test	After the child do seconds that corr	e child has es not give s to respon respond to	finished any res d. If the the lines	SUBTAS reading, tal conse after child still do of text read	K 7 – RE ke the ca 10 secon es not an d by the c	ADING COM rd from the ids, repeat the swer, go to the shild, up to the	PREHENS child and he question the next quest internet the last line	SION d ask the firs on, and give uestion. Ask e the child wa	t question. the child an only those as able to re	If the other 5 questions ead.
		correctly, a when I tell Ready? Si	and afterw you. If you tart."	ards, I will a u don't know	ask you to n ask you so w a word,	ome questi continue to	ons. Start he	ere ord.	"Now I a Pose th SOHON	am going to e correspo I AY GA H/	o ask you nding qu AYAN TE	a few ques estions to t E NI SE LAI	stions abo he child, i BAREY K	out the story n Zarma. AN NI CAW	you just r BON. NI	ead." MA KOKARI	I GA TU AY	SE
		Give the c	hild 60 sec	conds to rea	ad all that	he can.			MATE K	(AN NI GA	HINE				- ,			-
		Stay quiet hesitates f Mark the v	, except w or 3 secor vord as inc	hen providi nds, point to correct on t	ng answei the next he test she	rs as follow word and s eet.	vs: if the child say "Please g	d go on."	A.HONI B. IFO I C.HARI	kuna zar No raabi Fo dumi	ri fo n Gaba IN No kwa	0 ? Iga ma da Ayo kan	AY? RAABI G	A BA?				
		Auto stop first two lir	rule: if the les, stop th	child cannone test and	ot read cou note "auto	rrectly a sir o-stop". Sa	ngle word in y "thank you	the " and	D. A DU E. IFO I	I KWAAYI NO RAABI	CIRAA N DU ?	10?						
		NOTE THE THE CHILE EXACT NU OTHERWIS	NUMBER DREAD EV MBER OF SE, MARK (OF WORDS ERYTHING SECONDS F 00' SECONI	READ CO IN LESS TH REMAINING DS.	RRECTLY I HAN ONE M G ON THE 1	FOR EACH LI /INUTE, NOT TIMER.	ine. If E the	RESPO LANGU 05 TA	NSE : 1=C IAGE OF R IMASHEQ	ORRECT ESPONS , 06 FUI	, 2=INCOF SE : 01 FRE LFULDE, 90	RECT, 3 NCH, 02 5 OTHER	=NO RESPO HAOUSSA, (SPECIFY)	DNSE , 03 ZARI	VIA, 04 KAN	IOURI,	
ID	NAME	A (5)	B (8)	C (6)	D (9)	E (9)	Тіме	AUTO STOP	A1. HABOU ZAARI	A2. Language	B1. ĸwayi	B2. Language	C1. KWAYI CIREY	C2. LANGUAGE	D1. на'а	D2. Language	E1.KWAY I TAGGI HANO	E2. Language
01																I <u> </u>		
02		II														I <u> </u>		
03														I <u> </u>		I <u> </u>		
04														I <u> </u>		I <u> </u>		
05		I <u> </u>	<u> </u>		<u> </u>	<u> </u>			II	I	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	I <u> </u>	I <u> </u>	<u> </u>	I <u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>
06											II			I <u> </u>				
07														I <u> </u>				
08		II							II					I <u> </u>		I <u> </u>		
09											<u> </u>							
10																		

KANURI VILLAGE ID: | **HOUSEHOLD NUMBER |** KA1 Subtask 1: Receptive Oral Language This section is not timed and there are no stimuli for the child (to be administered orally). Interviewer states: "We are going to play a game, ok? I am going to give you instructions, and we can see if you can follow what I say." Example 1: Interviewer states: "Point to your nose"." The interviewer points to his nose, and encourages the child to do the same. If the child points correctly, say "Bravo, that is correct!" If the child does not point, repeat the instructions and ask, "Can you point to your nose?" Example 2: Interviewer states: "Point to your head". This time the interviewer does not point, but encourages child to point. If the child does not understand, the Interviewer states the instructions again and repeats the examples. If the child understands, start the test. If child makes 5 consecutive errors, stop and continue to the next subtask. If child does not respond, mark "No Response", and continue to the next subtask. Ask each question in Kanuri and note the response in the questionnaire. RESPONSE CODES: 1= CORRECT, 2= INCORRECT, 3= NO RESPONSE HI 2. KA11. KA13. KA14. KA17. KA110. HL1. KA12. KA15. KA16. KA18. KA19. CHILD'S NAME SNMONNM No CINNM FNLENE N'DJURAMI SI FAL SANGE NGULONDO KAWA JANE SNKTNNE NUKKO N'GUOUNE KARE ADNA FNLENE OUM FNLENE FAL NGAWORO SANGE FUWUNNMB RESPONSE O YAKKE FNLESNGNNE JUMP PLACE IN NO ID NAME FAR MOUTH **FI BOW** FOOT FINGER CI AP BACKWARD HAND BEND RESPONSE FRONT S 01 1 02 1 1 03 04 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 | | 1 1 1 1 05 - 1 06 07 08

Before continuing, say "Good effort! Let's continue to the next section!"

____I

09

10

- 1

1

1

KANU	RI VILLAG	E ID:	<u> </u>		HOUSEH	IOLD NUN	MBER				K	KA2
Subtas	k 2: Expressive Oral Languag	e										
This sec	tion is not timed and there are no	stimuli for th	ne child (to be	e administer	ed orally).							
Intervie	wer states: "Now I am going to sho	ow you thing	s, and you te	ll me what th	hey are called	l."						
Example	1: Interviewer points to his eye a	nd says, "Wh	hat is this?" In	iterviewer sa	ays, "You say	it is an eye!	" "				10//	
Example	e 2: Interviewer points to his ear,ai	nd says, "Wh	at is this?". I	he interview	er encourage	es the child t	to say "ear".	"Interviewei	r asks, "Do y stort the to	ou understa	and ?"	
If child r	makes 5 consecutive errors stop the	viewer state	ontinue to th	e nevt subta	isk if child do	e examples.	and mark "N	lo Response	" and contir	esi. Nue to the n	evt suhtask	∆sk each
auestion	n in the test language and note the	e response in	the question	naire.				io nesponse	, and contin			
RESPON	SE CODES: 1= CORRECT, 2= INCORRE	CT, 3=NO	RESPONSE									
HL1.	HL2.	KA21.	KA22.	KA23.	KA24.	KA25.	KA26.	KA27.	KA28.	KA29.	KA210.	No
	CHILD'S NAME	KINJA	NGULONDO	DAU	SHEƊI	KA CIYE	N'GURUNGUR AM	YANGE	N'DJURAMI	T∃LWU	N'GAWARNA	RESPONSE
ID	ΝΑΜΕ	Nose	Finger	NECK	TEETH	MOUTH	KNEE	PANTS/SKIRT	ELBOW	ARMPIT	SHOULDER	NO RESPONSE
01					II	II	<u> </u>	I		II	<u> </u>	II
02			II	II	II	II		II	II	II		II
03				II		II		II	II	II		
04				II		II		II	II	II		
05				II		II			II			
06				II	<u> </u>	II	<u> </u>	II	II			<u> </u>
07		II		II	<u> </u>	II		II	II	II	<u> </u>	<u> </u>
08											<u> </u>	
09				II	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		II				<u> </u>
10												

KANURI VILLAGE I	D:		HOUS	EHOLD	NUMI	BER					KA	13
Subtask 3: Listening Comprehension												
This is not a timed exercise and this is admini some questions about the story. Listen carefo begin! Listen carefully." The interviewer reads aloud the short story, o After reading the text, ask the child each question, and give the child another 5 sec	stered Illy, an ONE TI comp	orally only. The Interviewer d after you will answer the o ME, slowly, (about 1 word pe prehension question and r	states juestior er secor note th	"Now, I am is the best nd), in the I e respons	a going t you car anguag e. If th	o read to y . Okay? Do e of the tes e child do	you a sto o you un st. es not g	ry aloud Ol derstand w ive any re	NE TIME. /hat are y esponse	Afterwards ou suppose after 10 se	s, I will ask ed to do? L econds, re	you et's epeat the
TEXT: MUSA SWANJU ALI YA KELDANE SHINGAWA	HL1. ID	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	Awi Mu RROKI	(A31. ISA SHIA ALI KO JAWO?	Awilai BAN	(A32. N ALI, MUSA AYENO?	Awi tci Jawo	(A33. HADO GAWO U NAYEN?	K Abiro Al Ingui t	A34. I Moussaro Ichiwdo?	KA Yimbi l Klelangu tchai	35. IDYANÉ JA BALL YÉ DIRA?
BUWORO NAPKERA. MUSA KOLAMA KID∃NIYA, SAY SHINGAWA DAW U JULAN DAYENO. KASAWUDU BADIYENO, ALYEHANGAL JU JAWURO CI YENO, SAY	ID	NAME	A. Shing awa	b. Language	A. INGI	B. Language	A. KƏLANGA BALL	B. Language	A. Kossakt OU BADIJINA NANKARO	B. Language	A. BIRIN DJA NDJASSAOU É N'GOUWO LAN	B. Language
DUWA CIDE INGI CUKKUDE KIYANO. N'GAWO MUSA INGI CANAYEN, SAY KUMBO	01										II	
SHINGAWA YE DA TUMOYERA SAY CIJANE	02											
	03											
QUESTIONS: KA31. AWI MUSA SHIA ALI RROKKO JAWO?	04											
KA32. Awilan Ali, Musa banayeno? KA33. Awi tchado gawo jawou nayen?	05											
KA34. ABIRO ALI MOUSSARO INGUI TCHIWDO? KA35. YIMBI LIDYANÉ KLELANGUA BALL YÉ	06											
TCHADIRA?	07											
RESPONSE CODE: 1=CORRECT, 2=INCORRECT,	08											
RESPONSE LANGUAGE : 01 FRENCH, 02	09											
HAOUSSA, 03 FULFULDE, 04 KANURI, 05 TAMASHEQ, 06 FULFULDE, 96 OTHER (SPECIFY)	10											

KANURI VILLAGE ID: |___| HOUSEHOLD NUMBER |__|_| KA4

Subtask 4: Letter Identification (name or sound)

This is a timed exercise and is administered using the test booklet.

Show the test booklet to the child for subtask 4. Explain the subtask in the child's maternal language, using the examples in the booklet. After explaining the examples, say "Ok? Do you understand? When I say "Start", point to each letter with your finger as you read it. Read from left to right, line by line. Do you understand what I am asking? Put your finger on the first letter. Ready? Try to read quickly and correctly. Begin."

Start the timer when the child reads the first letter **name** or **sound**. If the child does not respond after 10 seconds, mark 'Auto Stop'. Count self-corrections as correct. Stay quiet, except if the child hesitates on a letter for 3 seconds. In this case, point to the next letter and say "Please go on." Mark the letter skipped as incorrect on the test sheet.

After 60 seconds say, "Stop and Thank you." Note the total number correct. If the child read everything in less than one minute, note the exact number of seconds remaining on the timer. Otherwise, if the child has not finished the exercise, mark '00' seconds.

Auto stop rule: If the child does not give a single correct response in the first 10 letters, gently tell the child to stop, and mark 'Auto Stop'. Say "Thank you" and go on to the next subtask.

HL1.	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	KA41.	KA42.	KA43.	KA44.	KA45.	KA46.	KA47.	KA48.	KA49.	KA410.	Auto Stop	TIME REMAINING	TOTAL CORRECT
ID	ΝΑΜΕ	(10)	(20)	(30)	(40)	(50)	(60)	(70)	(80)	(90)	(100)	AUTO	SECONDS	TOTAL
01				<u> </u>		<u> </u>								<u> </u>
02				<u> </u>		<u> </u>								<u> </u>
03				<u> </u>		<u> </u>								<u> </u>
04				<u> </u>					II					I <u> </u>
05				<u> </u>					II					I <u> </u>
06									I <u> </u>					II
07									I <u> </u>				<u> </u>	I <u> </u>
08														
09														
10				<u> </u>										I <u> </u>

KANU	RI VILLA	GE ID: _			HO	DUSEHO	LD NUM	BER					KA	.5
Subtas	k 5: Word Identification													
This is a	a timed exercise and is adminis	tered usir	ng the test	booklet.										
Show th	he test booklet to the child fo	r subtask	5. Explain	n the subt	ask in the	child's ma	aternal lan	iguage, u	sing the e	examples	s in the bo	oklet. A	After expla	aining the
exampl	es, say "Ok? Do you understa	nd what I	am asking	g you to d	o? When	l say "Star	rt", read tl	ne words	from left	to right	, line by li	ne. At t	the end of	f the line,
continu	e to the next line. Try to read o	uickly an	d correctly	. Ready? E	Begin."					_				
Start th	e timer when the child reads the	ne first wo	ord. If the	child does	not respo	nd after 10) seconds,	mark 'Au	ito Stop'.	Count se	elf-correcti	ons as o	correct. St	ay quiet,
except	If the child hesitates for 3 seco	nas. In thi wou " No	s case, po	int to the r	next word	and say "F	lease go c	n." Iviark thing in l	the word	as incor	tect on the	e test si	heet.	∽f
second	s remaining on the timer. Othe	rwise, if t	he child h	as not finis	shed the e	xercise. m	ark '00' se	conds.			ie, note ti		. number (1
Auto st	op rule: If the child does not gi	ve a single	e correct r	esponse in	the first 5	words, ge	ently tell th	ne child to	o stop, an	d mark '⁄	Auto Stop'	. Say "1	Thank you	" and go
on to th	onds remaining on the timer. Otherwise, if the child has not finished the exercise, mark '00' seconds. to stop rule: If the child does not give a single correct response in the first 5 words, gently tell the child to stop, and mark 'Auto Stop'. Say "Thank you" and go to the next subtask.													
HL1.	to stop rule: If the child does not give a single correct response in the first 5 words, gently tell the child to stop, and mark 'Auto Stop'. Say "Thank you" and go to the next subtask. 1. HL2. KA51. KA52. KA53. KA54. KA55. KA56. KA57. KA58. KA510. Auto TIME TOTAL CHILD'S NAME (E) (E) (20) (25) (20) (25) (40) (45) 500 TIME TOTAL													
ID	ΝΑΜΕ	(5)	(10)	(15)	(20)	(25)	(30)	(35)	(40)	(45)	(50)	AUTO	SECONDS	TOTAL
01										<u> </u>				
02		I <u> </u>								<u> </u>				
03		I <u> </u>								<u> </u>				
04		I <u> </u>								<u> </u>				
05										I <u> I </u>		II		<u> </u>
06		I <u> </u>								<u> </u>		<u> </u>		
07										<u> </u>				
08										<u> </u>				
09										<u> </u>				
10			<u> </u>											

KAN	URI SUBASK 6 & 7		VILL	AGE ID:	: II_				HOUSEH		IBER					KA	6 & KA	7
HL1.	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	Give the cl number of "Here is a correctly, i tell you. If Give the c Stay quiet for 3 seco word as in Auto stop two lines, test. NOTE THE CHILD RE/ NUMBER (SECONDS	Sue nild 60 secor words read story. Now and afterwa you don't ki hild 60 seco , except wh nds, point to correct on t rule: if the c stop the tes NUMBER C AD EVERYTH DF SECOND	BTASK 6- nds to reac correctly p I would lik rds, I will a now a wor onds to rea en providi to the next he test sh child cannot t and note F WORDS HING IN LE S REMAIN	ORAL REA I as much er each lin ae you to r ask you so d, continu ad all that ng answei word and eet. ot read co e "auto-sto READ CO ESS THAN ING ON TH	ADING FLU of the text a e. Show the ead it out k ome question e to the ne he can. rs as follow say "Pleas rrectly a sir p". Say "the RRECTLY F ONE MINUT IE TIMER.	ENCY s possible. No e child the test bud, quickly ar ons. Start here xt word. Read rs: if the child h e go on." Mark angle word in th ank you" and e FOR EACH LINE TE, NOTE THE OTHERWISE, N	ote the booklet. ad when I y? Start." nesitates the e first e first e first e first E. IF THE EXACT MARK '00'	After the does not to respor correspo "Now I ar Pose the Kirmaa nonumi A. B. C. D. E. RESPON LANGU/ 05 T	child has fii give any re nd. If the chi nd to the lin m going to a correspond a koro laa badi. Ku kingal f Awi rabi ci Kaluwu ka Kaluwu kir Awi rabi ca JSE : 1=CO AGE OF RE	nished re sponse ild still de les of te ask you a ding que niro n' fi? rawo tirc la fiya ra ne da cu akko? RRECT, SPONSI 2, 06 FL	SUBTASK eading, take after 10 seco bes not answ kt read by the a few questio stions to the djidiki kla h b casukuword abi maji? uwandina'a? 2=INCORRE E : 01 FRENC JUFULDE, 96	7 – READ the card f nds, reper er, go to t e child, up ns about f child, in K hawara k or CT, 3=NG CH, 02 HA O THER (ING COMPF from the ch at the quest he next que to the last I the story yo anuri. cranemba	REHENSI hild and tion, and estion. As ine the c u just rea di kaw di kaw	ON ask the first give the chi sk only those shild was abl ad" vari de nou	question. Id another e questions e to read. unksine k	If the child 5 seconds s that Ia awo
ID	NAME	A (4)	B (6)	C (4)	D (8)	E (8)	Тіме	AUTO STOP	A1.	A2. LANGUAGE	B1.	B2. LANGUAGE	C1.	C2. LANGUAGE	D1.	D2. Language	E1.	E2. Language
01																		
02			II			<u> </u>							<u> </u>		II		I <u> </u>	
03			<u> </u>									I <u> </u>			II	II		II
04		<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		<u> </u>		<u> </u>	<u> </u>		<u> </u>	<u> </u>			I <u> </u>			
05		<u> </u>		<u> </u>		<u> </u>		<u> </u>	<u> </u>						<u> </u>	II		<u> </u>
06		<u> </u>	II			<u> </u>			II		II				II			
07		<u> </u>		II											I <u> </u>			
08			I <u> </u>												II		I <u></u> I	
09		<u> </u>																<u> </u>
10		II						<u> </u>										

FULFU	JLDE VILL	AGE ID:		_	HOUS	EHOLD N	UMBER				F	TU1
Subtas	k 1: Receptive Oral Language											
This sec	tion is not timed and there are no	stimuli for th	ne child (to be	e administer	ed orally).							
Intervie	wer states: "We are going to play a	a game, ok?	l am going to	give you ins	tructions, and	d we can see	if you can f	ollow what I	say."			-
Example	e 1: Interviewer states: "Point to yo	our nose"." I	he interview	er points to l	his nose, and	encourages	the child to	do the same	e. If the child	d points cor	rectly, say "	Bravo, that
Example	2: Interviewer states: "Point to vo	ur head" Th	nis time the ir	isk, Call you iterviewer d	loes not noint	hut encour	ages child t	o noint If the	e child does	not underst	and the Int	erviewer
states th	ne instructions again and repeats the	he examples	. If the child	understands	s, start the tes	st.	uges enna t			not underst		
If child r	nakes 5 consecutive errors, stop a	nd continue	to the next su	ubtask. If chi	ld does not re	espond, mar	k "No Respo	onse", and co	ntinue to th	e next subt	ask.	
Ask eacl	n question in Fulfulde and note the	e response in	the questior	nnaire.								
	SE CODES: 1= CORRECT, 2= INCORRE	CT, 3= NO	RESPONSE	EU142	EU14	E1145	EU16	EU147	EL 14 Q	EU10	EU110	No
nLI.	CHILD'S NAME	HOLLU	HOLLU	YOLLAM	BANTU	HOLLAM	HELLU	FUT7. FITIR GADA	BANTU	POPPINA	FUTTU. [HOKKA SUKA	
		NOWRU		SOBUDU	KOYNGAL			MA	JUNNGO			J
		INIAADA	MAADA	NIADA		WOOTOKO					NDEE YEESO	
								JUMP		_		
ID	NAME	EAR	MOUTH	ELBOW	LEG	FINGER	CLAP	BAKCWARDS	HAND	Bend	FRONT	NO RESPONSE
01			<u> </u>	<u> </u>			<u> </u>					<u> </u>
02		II	II	I <u> </u>	I <u> </u>	I <u> </u>	I <u> </u>	II		I <u> </u>	II	<u> </u>
03		II	II	II	II	II	II	II		II	II	II
04		II		II		II	II	II		II	II	II
05											II	
06												
07												
08					II							
09					II					II		
10												

FULFULDE

VILLAGE ID:

HOUSEHOLD NUMBER

Subtask 2: Expressive Oral Language

This section is not timed and there are no stimuli for the child (to be administered orally).

Interviewer states: "Now I am going to show you things, and you tell me what they are called."

Example 1: Interviewer points to his eye and says, "What is this?" Interviewer says, "You say it is an eye!"

Example 2: Interviewer points to his ear, and says, "What is this?". The interviewer encourages the child to say "ear". "Interviewer asks, "Do you understand?"

If the child does not understand, the Interviewer states the instructions again and repeats the examples. If the child understands, start the test.

If child makes 5 consecutive errors, stop the test and continue to the next subtask. If child does not respond, mark "No Response", and continue to the next subtask. Ask each question in the test language and note the response in the questionnaire.

RESPONSE CODES: 1= CORRECT, 2= INCORRECT, 3=NO RESPONSE

HL1.	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	FU21. Hinere	FU22. Hundu	FU23. DADE	FU24. NIJE	FU25. Hunduko	FU26. HOWRU	FU27. SARA	FU28. SOBUDU	FU29. NAWKI	FU210. WALAWO	NO RESPONSE
ID	NAME	Nose	HAIR/HEAD	Foot	Finger	NECK	Теетн	SHIRT	PANTS/SKIRT	SHOE	PEN/PENCIL	NO RESPONSE
01												
02					II	II	II					
03					II	II	II					
04					II	II	II					
05					II	II	II	II				
06					II	II	II	II				II
07					II	II	II	II				II
08												
09												
10												

FULFULDE VILLAGE	ID: _		НО	USEHOL	D NUN	/IBER						FU3
SUBTASK 3: ORAL COMPREHENSI	ON											
This is not a timed exercise and this is admini some questions about the story. Listen carefu begin! Listen carefully."	stered ully, ar	orally only. The Interviend after you will answer th	wer state ne questi	es "Now, I a ons the be	im going st you ca	to read to in. Okay? [you a sto Do you ur	ory aloud C nderstand	ONE TIME what are	. Afterwar you suppo	ds, I will a sed to do	sk you ? Let's
The interviewer reads aloud the short story, (ME, slowly, (about 1 wor	d per sec	cond), in the	e langua	ge of the te	est.			ftor 10 co	conde re	noot the
question, and give the child another 5 sec	comp	to respond. If the child	l still doe	es not respons	bond, go	on to the	e next qu	estion.	sponse a	iter 10 se	conus, re	epeat the
	HL1. ID	HL2. Child's name	F Dume m NY	U31. USSA E ALI 'AMI?	F Dume / M	U32. Ali walliri Iusa?	FI Dume be NYA	J33. NGADI KOBE MIDI?	FU Gua doumé Musa	J34. Ali waddani n'diam?	FL N'DÉ HBE D FIJO	J35. DJAHI BE BADI BALL?
NYIRI MAARO. MUSA HOLLI GUGAKU, NAAKO LONGORE NDEN SONDIMO. O FUNDI OMO DOJA. ALI HAKKILLOMUNE UMMI SANNE. ALI WADI LAW WADONOWIMO DIYAM. GADA MUSSA YARI DIYAN	ID	Name	A. Maaro	B. Language	A. Diyame	B. Language	A. Be piyoyi bal	B. Language	A. GAME MO FOUDDI N'DOJJAE	B. Language	A. Bawtin be keegni gnaamki gniri	B. Language
DAM, BE KANTIDI NYAMDE MAARO MABE FU BE DOGI LAW LAW BE PIYOYE BAL.	01						II	<u> </u>		<u> </u>		
QUESTIONS: FU31_DUME MUSSA F ALL NYAMI?	02											
FU32. DUME ALI WALLIRI MUSA?	03							<u> </u>	<u> </u>			
FU34. Gua doumé Ali waddani Musa	04								<u> </u>			
	05						<u> </u>	<u> </u>		<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>
	06			<u> </u>		<u> </u>	II	<u> </u>		<u> </u>		
RESPONSE CODE: 1=CORRECT, 2=INCORRECT, 3=PAS DE REPONSE	07											
RESPONSE LANGUAGE : 01 FRENCH, 02	08						II					
TAMASHEQ, 06 FULFULDE, 96 OTHER (SPECIFY)	09											
	10											

FULFU	LDE VIL	LAGE ID	:			HOUSEH	OLD NU	MBER	<u> </u>				FU	J 4	
Subtas	k 4: Letter Identification	(name or s	sound)												
This is a	a timed exercise and is adm	ninistered u	using the te	est bookle	t.										
Show th	he test booklet to the child	d for subta	isk 4. Expl	ain the su	btask in tł	ne child's r	naternal la	anguage, ι	ising the e	xamples ir	n the book	det. A	fter expla	ining the	
exampl	es, say "Ok? Do you unde	rstand? W	hen I say "	Start", po	int to eac	h letter wi	th your fi	nger as yo	u read it.	Read from	n left to ri	ght, li	ne by line	. Do you	
underst	and what I am asking? Put	your finge	er on the fir	st letter.	Ready? Tr	y to read q	luickly and	correctly.	Begin."						
Start th	e timer when the child rea	ds the first	: letter nan	ne or sour	nd. If the cl	nild does n	ot respon	d after 10	seconds, m	nark 'Auto	Stop'. Cou	nt sel	f-correctio	ons as	
correct.	. Stay quiet, except if the cl	niid nesitat	tes on a let	ter for 3 s	econds. Ir	i this case,	point to t	he next let	ter and sav	y "Please g	jo on." Ma	rk the	letter ski	pped as	
After 60) seconds say "Stop and Th	hank vou "	Note the t	otal numh	er correct	If the chi	ld read eve	ervthing in	less than d	one minute	o note the	exac.	t number	of	
second	s remaining on the timer.	Otherwise,	if the child	l has not f	inished th	e exercise,	mark '00'	seconds.				. chuc	e number -	01	
Auto st	Auto stop rule: If the child does not give a single correct response in the first 10 letters, gently tell the child to stop, and mark 'Auto Stop'. Say "Thank you" and														
go on to	Auto stop rule: If the child does not give a single correct response in the first 10 letters, gently tell the child to stop, and mark 'Auto Stop'. Say "Thank you" and go on to the next subtask.														
HL1.	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	FU41.	FU42.	FU43.	FU44.	FU45.	FU46.	FU47.	FU48.	FU49.	FU410.	Auto Stop	TIME REMAINING	TOTAL CORRECT	
ID	ΝΑΜΕ	(10)	(20)	(30)	(40)	(50)	(60)	(70)	(80)	(90)	(100)	AUTO	SECONDS	TOTAL	
01													<u> </u> _		
02						<u> </u>									
03						<u> </u>									
04		II		<u> _</u>		<u> </u>		II		II			<u> </u>		
05		II		<u> _</u>		<u> </u>		II		II			<u> </u>		
06		II		<u> _</u>		<u> </u>		II		II			<u> </u>		
07		II		<u> </u>		<u> </u>				II			<u> </u>		
08													<u> </u>		
09															
10															

FULFU	LDE VILI	LAGE ID:			H	OUSEHO	OLD NUM	IBER		_			FU5	
Subtas	k 5: Word Identification													
This is a	a timed exercise and is adminis	tered usin	g the test l	pooklet.										
Show t	he test booklet to the child for	or subtask	5. Explair	n the subt	ask in the	child's ma	ternal lan	guage, usi	ing the ex	amples in	the book	det. Af	ter explai	ning the
exampl	es, say "Ok? Do you understa	nd what I	am asking	g you to d	o? When I	say "Star	t", read th	e words f	rom left t	o right, lir	ne by line	e. At th	e end of	the line,
Continu Start th	ie to the next line. Try to read	quickly and	rd If the c	. Ready ? B	egin. not rosnon	d aftar 10	cocondo r	nork (Auto	Stop' Co	upt colf co	rractions		ract Stav	quiat
except	if the child hesitates for 3 seco	nds. In this	s case, poir	nt to the n	ext word a	nd sav "Pl	ease go or	nark Auto	ne word as	incorrect	on the te	st shee	eci. Slay	quier,
After 60	0 seconds say, "Stop and Than	k you." Not	te the tota	l number o	correct. If t	he child re	ad everyt	ning in less	s than one	minute, n	ote the e	xact nu	umber of s	seconds
remain	ing on the timer. Otherwise, if	the child h	has not fini	ished the e	exercise, m	ark '00' se	conds.							
Auto st	Auto stop rule: If the child does not give a single correct response in the first 5 words, gently tell the child to stop, and mark 'Auto Stop'. Say "Thank you" and go on to the next subtask													
		EU51	EI 152	EU53	EU54	EI 155	EL 156	EU57	EI 158	EU 150	EU510	Δυτο	TIME	TOTAL
1121.	CHILD'S NAME	F031.	F032.	F033.	F034.	F055.	F030.	F037.	F056.	F059.	F0310.	STOP	REMAINING	CORRECT
ID	NAME	(5)	(10)	(15)	(20)	(25)	(30)	(35)	(40)	(45)	(50)	AUTO	SECONDS	TOTAL
01							II						I <u> </u>	
02										I <u> </u>		<u> </u>		
03						<u> </u>				<u> </u>			<u> </u>	
04														
05														
06														
07													<u> </u>	
08													I <u> </u>	
09													<u> </u>	
10														
	Before continuing, say "Good	l effort! Le	ťs continu	e to the ne	ext section	!"								

FUL	FULDE SUBTASK 6 & 7		VILL	AGE ID:	I <u> </u>	_		HOU	ISEHOL	D NUMBE	R	<u> </u>	_			FU6 &	FU7	
HL1.	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	Give the ch the numbe booklet. "Here is a correctly, a when I tell Ready? St Give the c Stay quiet hesitates f Mark the v Auto stop two lines, s the test. NOTE THE THE CHILE EXACT NU OTHERWIS	SUB hild 60 seco r of words story. Nov and afterw you. If you tart." hild 60 seco vord as inco rule: if the stop the te NUMBER D READ EV MBER OF SE, MARK	TASK 6- (onds to rea read correct v I would li vards, I will u don't kno conds to rea hen provice nds, point f correct on child canrest and not OF WORD: ERYTHING SECONDS 200' SECON	DRAL REAL d as much a styper each ke you to m ask you so ow a word, ead all that ling answel to the next the test she not read co e "auto-sto S READ CO S IN LESS TH REMAINING IDS.	DING FLUEN of the text a in line. Show ead it out lo ome questic continue to he can. rs as follow word and s eet. rrectly a sin p". Say "tha RRECTLY F HAN ONE M G ON THE T	ICY s possible. It was the child the boud, quickly a ons. Start he the next wo s: if the child ay "Please g gle word in t ank you" and OR EACH LII INUTE, NOTE IMER.	Note e test and re rd. o on." he first l end NE. IF E THE	After the child do seconds question read. "Now I a Pose th "Djonim A. Hade B. Dun C. Iri tog D. O he E. Dun RESPO LANGU 05 TA	e child has f es not give s to respond ns that correspond e correspond i diamete do en nyalloma ne Raabi <u>1</u> ggoré nde R bi toggore v ne Raabi I NSE : 1=CC VAGE OF RE MASHEQ,	inished any resp J. If the c espond t ask you ding que ow haba oyé nor yidi fa s Raabi yid vodere r hebi? DRRECT ESPONS 06 FUL	SUBTASH reading, tak ponse after shild still doe o the lines o a few ques estions to th ruji ko jangu ? sooda? i ? iden na? ; ; 2=INCOR ; 2=INCOR ; 01 FREI ;FULDE, 96	RECT, 3= OTHER (DING COMI d from the is, repeat th wer, go to t d by the chi ut the story <i>Fulfulde.</i> d kokari gnc NO RESPC HAOUSSA, SPECIFY)	PREHENS child and ne questic he next q ld, up to th you just n otanam iya otanam iya ONSE 03 ZARN	ION I ask the firs n, and give uestion. Ask ne last line t ead" aka andal m	t question. the child ar only those he child wa ada."	If the nother 5 is able to
ID	NAME	A (5)	B (8)	C (6)	D (8)	E (6)	Тіме	AUTO STOP	A1. Haden LUMO NON	A2. LANGUAGE	B1. TOGG ORE	B2. LANGUAGE	C1. Toggo RE WODERE	C2. LANGUAGE	D1. 0 HEBAYE	D2. Language	E1. TOGGOR E HEYRE LOBBERE	E2. LANGUAGE
01												<u> </u>				I <u> </u>		
02		II		II	II	II		I <u> </u>	II	I <u> </u>						I <u> </u>		
03																		
04		<u> </u>	I <u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>			I <u> </u>	I <u> </u>	<u> </u>	I <u> </u>	I <u> </u>		I <u> </u>		I <u> </u>	<u> </u>	I <u> </u>
05					I <u> </u>			<u> </u>			I <u> </u>					I <u> </u>		
06									I <u></u> I	I <u> </u>	II	I <u></u>				I <u> </u>		
07				<u> </u>					II						I <u> </u>			
08																		
09				II					<u> </u>	<u> </u>		I <u> </u>				II		
10								II		I <u> </u>								

TAMAS	SHEQ VILI	LAGE ID:			HOU	SEHOLD N	NUMBER				Г	`A1			
Subtas	k 1: Receptive Oral Language														
This sec	tion is not timed and there are no	stimuli for th	e child (to be	e administer	ed orally).										
Intervie	wer states: "We are going to play a	i game, ok? I	am going to	give you ins	tructions, and	d we can see	if you can f	ollow what I	say."						
Example	2 1: Interviewer states: "Point to yo	our nose"." I	he interview	er points to l	his nose, and	encourages	the child to	do the same	e. If the child	points cori	rectly, say "	Bravo, that			
Evample	2: Interviewer states: "Point to vo	ur bead" Th	uctions dhu a his time the ir	isk, Call you starviewer d	oes not noint	hut encour	ages child to	o noint If th	e child does i	not underst	and the Int	orviowor			
states th	ne instructions again and repeats the	ne examples	. If the child	understands	s, start the te	st.	ages enna a				and, the m	.crviewei			
If child r	nakes 5 consecutive errors, stop a	nd continue t	to the next su	ubtask. If chi	ld does not re	espond, marl	k "No Respo	onse", and co	ontinue to th	e next subta	ask.				
Ask each	n question in Tamasheq and note t	he response	in the questi	onnaire.											
RESPON	KESPONSE CODES: 1= CORRECT, 2= INCORRECT, 3= NO RESPONSE HL1. HL2. TA11. TA12. TA13. TA14. TA16. TA17. TA18. TA19. TA110.														
ΠLΙ.	HLZ. CHILD'S NAME	Şăknu	ŞAKNU IMI	SAKNI	TA 14. ƏTKƏL AḍAR	ŞAKN-I AḍAḍ	TATO. Eqqes	IAI7. BĞID Bş	TA 18. HTKƏL ƏFUş-	IAI9. BNBz	TATTU. [ĂKFUTBĂRA	No			
		TANḍƏRƏK-	NAK/NAM	TAYMAR	IYYAN	IYYAN		D∃FUR	NAK/NAM		ĂRĂţ IYYAN]	RESPONSE			
		NAK/NAM		NAK/NAM							DĂT-ƏK				
ID	ΝΑΜΕ	EAR	MOUTH	ELBOW	FOOT	FINGER	CLAP	JUMP BACKWARDS	HAND	BEND	PLACE IN FRONT	NO RESPONSE			
01					II						II				
02		<u> </u>							II						
03		<u> </u>							II			<u> </u>			
04		<u> </u>							II			<u> </u>			
05		<u> </u>			II	<u> </u>			II			<u> </u>			
06		<u> </u>			II	<u> </u>			II			<u> </u>			
07		<u> </u>		<u> </u>		<u> </u>			II		II	II			
08		<u> </u>		<u> </u>		<u> </u>			II		II	II			
09					II	<u> </u>			II			II			
10				I <u> </u>	<u> </u>	II						<u> </u>			

TAMAS	SHEQ V	ILLAGE I	D:	_	H	OUSEHOL	D NUMBI	ER			ſ	Г А2
Subtas	k 2: Expressive Oral Languag	e										
This sec	tion is not timed and there are no	stimuli for th	ne child (to be	e administer	ed orally).							
Intervie	wer states: "Now I am going to sho	bw you thing	s, and you te	ll me what tl	ney are called	1." ····	,					
Example	e 1: Interviewer points to his eye a	nd says, "Wh	iat is this?" Ir	iterviewer sa	ays, "You say	It is an eye!'	, 	"Intoniousor	acka "Dov	ou undorsta	nd?"	
Example	ild does not understand the inter	nu says, wi	idl is linis? I s the instruct	ions again ar	er encourage	es the child t	usay ear. If the child	understands	start the te	ou understa	nur	
If child r	nakes 5 consecutive errors, stop th	ne test and c	ontinue to th	e next subta	sk. If child do	bes not respo	ond, mark "N	No Response	, and contir	nue to the ne	ext subtask	. Ask each
question	n in the test language and note the	e response in	the questior	nnaire.		·	,	1	,			
RESPONS	SE CODES: 1= CORRECT, 2= INCORRE	ст, 3=NO	RESPONSE									
HL1.	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	TA21.	TA22.	TA23.	TA24.	TA25.	TA26.	TA27.	TA28.	TA29.	TA210.	No
		I ENJART Nose		IRI	ISENAN							
	INAME	INUSE	FINGER	NECK		MOUTH	NINEE	PAN15/SKIKI	ELBOW	ARIVIPTI	SHOULDER	INU RESPONSE
01												
02		<u> </u>				<u> </u>	II					
03		II		II	II	II	II	II		II		II
04		II		II	II	II	II	II		II	II	II
05		II		II	<u> </u>	II	II	II			II	
06		II		II	II		II				II	
07											II	
08												
09												
10												

		.	TT	OUSEIIC			1 1	1 1			т	A 7		
TAMASHEQ VILLAG	rE II):	H	OUSEHC	JLD N	UMBER	<u> </u>				L	43		
Subtask 3: Listening Comprehension														
This is not a timed exercise and this is administ	ered	orally only. The Interviewer	states "	Now, I am	going to	o read to y	ou a stor	y aloud ON	E TIME.	Afterward	s, I will ask	you		
some questions about the story. Listen carefull	y, and	d after you will answer the q	uestions	the best y	ou can.	Окау? Ос	o you unc	ierstand wi	hat are y	ou suppos	ed to do? I	let's		
The interviewer reads aloud the short story O		MF slowly (about 1 word ne	er second	1) in the la	nguage	of the tes	t							
After reading the text, ask the child each c	omn	rehension question and n	ote the	resnonse	If the	child doe	s not gi	ve anv res	nonse a	fter 10 se	econds re	neat the		
question, and give the child another 5 seco	nds t	o respond. If the child sti	ll does r	not response	nd. go c	on to the r	next que	stion.	ponce a	1000		.pear the		
TEXT:	HL1.	HL2.	т	Δ31	T	A32.	T.	A33.	TA	A34.	TA	35.		
Mûsa əd əmidinet Yaliyu əməyan Fel ad	ID	CHILD'S NAME	MAYN	IOS AWA	Mani e	ƏMUK WAS	MĂGAN	D Ə FUR AS	MĂ FE	L YALIYU	MĂNI AL	OQ WAS		
əcĭn tafaɣat. Mûsa yiga tatôgât məqərat. Tôɣayaş tafaɣat. Yôfǎr təşut. Yaliyu														
Tôyayaş tafayat. Yốfǎr təşut. Yaliyu Jimay hulen. Yit rab yikfê ăman, yiša.														
Defur as iša ăman, as ismandan têtè	10	Naur	Α.	B.	А. ^ă малі	B.	A.	B.	A.	B.	A.	B.		
n'tafayat nasan ôzalan sər adalan təwayya		INAME	1717871	LANGUAGE		LANGUAGE	TƏWAYYA	LANGUAGE	тəsût	LANGUAGE	ƏMANSIWAN	LANGUAGE		
(baló).	01		<u> </u>			<u> </u>								
QUESTIONS :	02					<u> </u>					<u> </u>			
TA31. May môs awa acan Mûsa əd əmidineţ?	03			<u> </u>		<u> </u>		<u> </u>			<u> </u>			
TA32. Mani əmuk waş tôgaz Yaliyu ?	04										<u> </u>			
TA34. Mă fel Valiyu az deway aman î	05					<u> </u>		<u> </u>			<u> </u>			
Musa? TA35. Măni alôg waş ikkan addalan	06					<u> </u>								
n'tawayya (baló)?	07		<u> </u>			<u> </u>	<u> </u>				<u> </u>			
RESPONSE CODES: 1=CORRECT, 2=INCORRECT, 3=NO RESPONSE	80		<u> </u>	II		<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>						
RESPONSE LANGUAGE: 01 FRENCH, 02 HAOUSSA,	09					<u> </u>								
03 FULFULDE, 04 KANURI, 05 TAMASHEQ, 06 FULFULDE, 96 OTHER (SPECIFY)	10		II			I <u> </u>	II	I <u> </u>			II			
Before continuing, say "Good effort!	Let's	s continue to the next sec	tion!"											

TAMASHEQ VILLAGE ID: ______ HOUSEHOLD NUMBER ______ TA4 Subtask 4: Letter Identification (name or sound) This is a timed exercise and is administered using the test booklet. This is a timed exercise and is administered using the test booklet. Show the test booklet to the child for subtask 4. Explain the subtask in the child's maternal language, using the examples in the booklet. After explaining the examples, say "Ok? Do you understand? When I say "Start", point to each letter with your finger as you read it. Read from left to right, line by line. Do you understand what I am asking? Put your finger on the first letter. Ready? Try to read quickly and correctly. Begin."

Start the timer when the child reads the first letter **name** or **sound**. If the child does not respond after 10 seconds, mark 'Auto Stop'. Count self-corrections as correct. Stay quiet, except if the child hesitates on a letter for 3 seconds. In this case, point to the next letter and say "Please go on." Mark the letter skipped as incorrect on the test sheet.

After 60 seconds say, "Stop and Thank you." Note the total number correct. If the child read everything in less than one minute, note the exact number of seconds remaining on the timer. Otherwise, if the child has not finished the exercise, mark '00' seconds.

Auto stop rule: If the child does not give a single correct response in the first 10 letters, gently tell the child to stop, and mark 'Auto Stop'. Say "Thank you" and go on to the next subtask.

HL1.	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	TA41.	TA42.	TA43.	TA44.	TA45.	TA46.	TA47.	TA48.	TA49.	TA410.	Auto Stop	TIME REMAINING	TOTAL CORRECT
ID	ΝΑΜΕ	(10)	(20)	(30)	(40)	(50)	(60)	(70)	(80)	(90)	(100)	AUTO	SECONDS	TOTAL
01													<u> </u>	
02													<u> </u>	
03													<u> </u>	
04					I <u> </u>						<u> </u>		<u> </u>	
05					I <u> </u>						<u> </u>		<u> </u>	
06					I <u> </u>						<u> </u>		<u> </u>	
07													<u> </u>	
08													<u> </u>	
09													<u> </u>	
10													<u> </u>	
TAM	ASHEQ	VILLAG	E ID:			HOU	SEHOLD	NUMBER	R	<u> </u>			ТА	5
---------------	--	-------------	--------------	-------------	--------------	------------	---------------	-------------	-------------	------------	------------	--------	------------	----------
Subt	ask 5: Word Identification													
This i	This is a timed exercise and is administered using the test booklet.													
Show	Show the test booklet to the child for subtask 5. Explain the subtask in the child's maternal language, using the examples in the booklet. After explaining the													
exam	examples, say "Ok? Do you understand what I am asking you to do? When I say "Start", read the words from left to right, line by line. At the end of the line, continue to the next line. Try to read quickly and correctly. Ready? Regin "													
Conti	Start the timer when the child reads the first word. If the child does not respond after 10 seconds, mark 'Auto Ston' Count self-corrections as correct. Stay quiet													
excer	start the timer when the child reads the first word. If the child does not respond after 10 seconds, mark "Auto Stop". Count self-corrections as correct. Stay quiet, excent if the child besitates for 3 seconds. In this case, point to the next word and say "Please go on," Mark the word as incorrect on the test sheet													
After	After 60 seconds say. "Stop and Thank you." Note the total number correct. If the child read everything in less than one minute, note the exact number of seconds													
rema	remaining on the timer. Otherwise, if the child has not finished the exercise, mark '00' seconds.													
Auto	stop rule: If the child does n	ot give a s	single corre	ect respons	se in the fi	rst 5 word	s, gently tel	l the child	to stop, an	nd mark 'A	uto Stop'.	Say "1	Fhank you'	" and go
On to HL1.	the next subtask.	TA51.	TA52	TA53	TA54	TA55.	TA56	TA57.	TA58	TA59	TA510	Αυτο	TIME	ΤΟΤΑΙ
	CHILD'S NAME											STOP	REMAINING	CORRECT
ID	NAME	(5)	(10)	(15)	(20)	(25)	(30)	(35)	(40)	(45)	(50)	AUTO	SECONDS	TOTAL
01							I <u> </u>	II			<u> </u>	II		
02		<u> </u>			<u> </u>						<u> </u>			
03		<u> </u>			<u> </u>						<u> </u>			
04					<u> </u>						<u> </u>			
05							I <u> </u>				<u> </u>			II
06							I <u> </u>				<u> </u>		<u> </u>	II
07											<u> </u>			
08											<u> </u>			
09														
10														

Before continuing, say "Good effort! Let's continue to the next section!"

ТАМ	ASHEQ SUBTASK 6 & 7		•	VILLAG	E ID: _		I		Н	OUSEH	OLD N	UMER _	<u> </u>	I		TA6 8	≩ TA7	
HL1. ID de l'enf ant	HL2. CHILD'S NAME	SUBTASK 6- ORAL READING FLUENCY Give the child 60 seconds to read as much of the text as possible. Note the number of words read correctly per each line. Show the child the test booklet. "Here is a story. Now I would like you to read it out loud, quickly and correctly, and afterwards, I will ask you some questions. Start here when I tell you. If you don't know a word, continue to the next word. Ready? Start." Give the child 60 seconds to read all that he can. Stay quiet, except when providing answers as follows: if the child hesitates for 3 seconds, point to the next word and say "Please go on." Mark the word as incorrect on the test sheet. Auto stop rule: if the child cannot read correctly a single word in the first two lines, stop the test and note "auto-stop". Say "thank you" and end the test. NOTE THE NUMBER OF WORDS READ CORRECTLY FOR EACH LINE. IF THE CHILD READ EVERYTHING IN LESS THAN ONE MINUTE, NOTE THE EXACT NUMBER OF SECONDS REMAINING ON THE TIMER. OTHERWISE, MARK '00' SECONDS.					Note the st and re when eady? ept conds, the first d end NE. IF E THE ERWISE,	After the child has finished reading, take the card from the child and ask the first question. If the child does not give any response after 10 seconds, repeat the question, and give the child another 5 seconds to respond. If the child still does not answer, go to the next question. Ask only those questions that correspond to the lines of text read by the child, up to the last line the child was able to read. "Now I am going to ask you a few questions about the story you just read." Pose the corresponding questions to the child, <i>in Tamasheq</i> . « əmarda ada kâga işəştânan fel əlquişatta taɣrê. » a. Ayôra wa n'dar əzal ? b. Mâ tarâ Răbi as şat wazənzu ? c. Mâ fst tôlă tekarsat ta tağammay ? d. Tağraw tekarsat ta zağaɣat ? e. Mâ tazlağ Răbi ? RESPONSE : 1=CORRECT, 2=INCORRECT, 3=NO RESPONSE LANGUAGE OF RESPONSE : 01 FRENCH, 02 HAOUSSA, 03 ZARMA, 04 KANOURI, 05 TAMASHEQ, 06 FULFULDE, 96 OTHER (SPECIFY)						e child 5 seconds that esponding 5. »				
ID	ΝΑΜΕ	A (6)	B (7)	C (4)	D (8)	E (8)	Тіме	AUTO STOP	A1. Əzal N'AşUK	A2. Langue	B1. Tekars at	B2. Langue	C1. Tekarsat zağayat	C2. Langue	D1. Вени/к ау-кау	D2. Langue	E1. Tekarsat tenayât/ tekarsat hôşayat	E2. Langue
01											<u> </u>							
02		II			II		<u> </u>											
03		I <u> </u>	I <u> </u>	II	I <u> </u>			II			I <u> </u>	<u> </u>						
04		<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	I <u> </u>	<u> </u>						
05		<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	I <u> </u>	<u> </u>					I <u> </u>	<u> </u>						
06		I <u> </u>			I <u> </u>						I <u> </u>							
07		II			II						II							
08				<u> </u>	I <u> </u>					<u> _</u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>						<u> </u>
09		I <u> </u>	I <u> </u>	II	II			II	II		II		II	II			I <u> </u>	
10		I <u></u> I	I <u> </u>		I <u> </u>	I <u> </u>	<u> </u>	II	I <u> </u>		II		II					

Before continuing, say "Good effort! Let's continue to the next section!"

APPENDIX D

TEST BOOKLET

NECS

Baseline

		е	Κ	D					
		•			_			• 7	
a	r	Ì	a	n	Z	K	е	K	W
U	С	n	i	W	a	Ο	U	Υ	S
Μ	f	a	Υ	t	Υ	G	Α	У	k
a	S	Т	Κ	ο	i	h	Ν	U	F
a	Α	i	a	С	Α	Κ	Т	S	U
У	Α	t	D	Ν	V	k	L	е	d
i	Μ	У	a	m	I	r	Α	R	i
Ν	i	R	b	Α	D	Ν	S	Α	n
Α	a	U	Е	m	Е	X	j	W	S
i	g	U	н	Ν	q	Α	n	В	i

Haoussa – HA4

	ku suka	wasa		
tana	in	nan	tahiya	sai
ina	kai	tsaya	yi	ZO
SU	malam	za	ku	се
makaranta	audu	suna	ta	iya
shi	gida	ba	har	ka
wata	tare	ya	wasa	to
ruwa	yara	tafi	ana	mai
lahiya	ki	da	wani	daga
yana	ga	rana	aka	suka
cikin	ke	ina	ne	ni

Kasuwa. Yau raná kasuwa.

- Rabi zata kasuwa domin ta saya riga.
- Rabi na neman jan riga.
- Ba ta samu jan riga ba, Rabi ta samu fará riga.
- Raabi ta na murna, ta sa sabuwá riga mai kyan.

		е	С	D					
U	Α	d	i	η	S	a	D	ο	n
S	е	Ν	h	Ο	У	Е	i	S	b
t	η	d	U	У	S	Ζ	m	b	a
Κ	U	Α	m	b	t	i	В	d	Ζ
g	W	С	Ο	j	Μ	U	k	G	У
Ι	р	η	i	f	a	h	Ζ	S	W
ã	Y	е	Κ	I	r	t	С	m	a
Ζ	h	r	Е	S	k	ã	g	W	р
р	Μ	J	d	η	õ	f	h	е	S
Õ	ã	т	i	U	С	е	Ũ	ĩ	Ζ

	habu	tira	kwayi		
garu	ay	k	αη	kasi	mooto
kali	afo	1	ira	dabu	bini
lutu	gure	n	nari	koli	mitti
habu	lutu	h	ina	jine	furu
sari	ηυηα	kw	vaayi	gabu	suba
pati	cawyaŋ	fc	ansi	zagu	waasi
kande	dondon	ha	ntum	kayne	moolo
fundi	kurηe	zanji	ğombo	ganji	haari
dundu	tara	ZU	inku	tamma	bindi
sungay	hungum	da	ngay	kollo	faasa

Zarma – ZA5

Habu. Hunkuna zaaro, habu no.

- Raabi go ga koya habu ga day kwayi.
- Raabi go ga kwaayi ciray ceeci.
- A man du kwaei ciraa, Raabi du kwaayi kwaarey. Raabi go ga farhã a du kwayi han no.

		a	U	sh					
i	ο	f	m	S	t	h	k	U	Z
е	р	r	ny	i	W	У	Ο	ď	b
Μ	SH	н	a	ŋ	Ζ	J	Т	н	sh
Ο	k	У	R	t	d	a	k	Ν	U
W	ì	Е	g	U	Ŋ	С	F	Κ	0
У	л	L	е	i	С	D	е	n	W
S	R	k	r	a	h	j	U	Ζ	В
m	U	t	У	ď	i	р	Α	I	0
С	р	S	k	U	р	Ŋ	sh	ny	d
'n	ď	F	С	n	S	n	t	Μ	Ο

_	Wu kɲla	bŋri		
fado	ni	WU	kare	nalle
malnm	WU	sa	lado	bi
koro	mana	knska	kŋra	kange
karwu	bollo	njo	ci	bul
jaawol	kani	cidi	kolji	andi
milo	kam	ingi	kamu	bina
dondi	ti	kalu	kura	SO
ngnla	deke	bրlրm	fe	baɗi
collo	goro	kiari	kŋri	dalo
kŋla	kaji	karo	wuri	nja

Kasuwu. Ku im kasuwuye.

Rabi Kasuwuro leji kaluwu n'jiworo.

Rabi kaluwu kime maji.

Kaluwu kime da cuwandinni, Rabi kaluwu bul cuwando.

Rabi kiji fanji, kaluwu birin shawa ciwandinna nangaro.

		S	k	Y					
i	f	n	Y	0	Е	R	G	В	ŋ
a	g	ny	S	a	h	U	У	Ν	В
b	ng	ŋ	В	Ng	Т	I	Υ	W	е
mb	h	Ο	mb	I	ď	L	Ρ	D	Ny
ð	i	р	С	С	S	nj	S	J	nd
С	j	r	Ε	Н	ny	Mb	F	Т	k
d	nj	S	F	m	D	Nd	ŋ	Α	S
nd	k	t	J	Ng	Μ	W	С	Ο	Y
ď	I	U	ŋ	k	r	Nj	i	đ	i
е	m	W	U	Α	р	g	Κ	f	G

Fulfulde – FU4

	pilkol	goggo	loonde	
emo	lila	an	iɓe	cardi
oole	liila	ɓe haako	bibbe	ummu
sooda	ceede	daado	haala	gada
una	miilo	on	rewbe	pilkol
υυΙο	ada	nder	foti	yaha
oolo	adol	jam	pade	roogo
lima	omo	nanii	pede	debbo
elol	min	weeti	lootoo	lobbo
molu	no	waali	loota	natal
daago	leele	inna	licce	mboyri

Fulfulde – FU5

Lumo. Handen nyalooma lumo non.

Raabi no don ya lumo fa sooda toggore.

Raabi no don filoo toggoré wodere.

O hebaye toggoré woodere, Raabi heebi toggore ranere.

Raabi sehake o hebi toggore loobere.

		q	X	Э					
a	i	Α	Ê	ê	В	î	Ô	f	W
n	b	р	ţ	S	ļ	â	е	U	j
F	н	C	n	С	ô	Ğ	t	Ş	Š
Э	Ð	f	d	Е	D	S	Â	h	r
m	Ţ	I	Ş	е	r	Ż	У	Ż	X
ġ	b	r	ă	L	f	Z	н	Μ	k
r	Š	ļ	Y	q	Ş	g	Ļ	р	I
Ņ	I	Ζ	Ο	î	Q	X	h	Ş	Ν
t	ğ	n	J	a	Κ	Ο	Т	i	q
С	m	Ă	Ĭ	Ŭ	d	W	Χ	Û	j

	ta	har	afud	
ta	əd	yel	imi	amidi
wa	anu	tile	əwəl	eyəs
wen	aman	win	ener	idi
γur	anna	tin	aļəm	tafala
daw	dadăy	idi	eyăyd	ax
sər	har	tayat	ad	bəhu
əs	fel	tașt	iṣan	əšink
ăkal	dagman	măș	taļƏmt	enăle
ehăn	dənnəg	afud	as	awăra
ezăl	kăy	kăm	ehăd	ammaș

Tamasheq – TA5

Əşuk. Ayôra wa əzal n'aşuk. Răbi takka əşuk fel at tazzunzu tekarsat. Răbi tagammay tekarsat zağayat. Wər təgraw tekarsat zağayat, Răbi təgraw tekarsat maļât.

Răbi tiddî wat fellas təgraw tekarsat tenâyat hôşayat.

		Α	b)	Ο				
Е	i	f	0	Α	é	С	Q	Z	U
b	Ν	Ο	S	i	m	L	n	G	Т
W	Ο	g	U	L	Т	j	С	р	Μ
V	Κ	a	R	U	f	é	J	S	b
S	L	С	a	D	Y	f	н	a	е
i	S	U	р	Μ	V	i	т	n	Ρ
Ζ	n	е	g	i	F	d	Ο	n	V
d	é	b	Α	m	n	Т	С	Ο	r
R	L	q	В	е	n	i	a	р	U
g	Е	h	V	d	U	Ç	i	m	X

	ta	elle	lune	
tu	il	vol	sa	ma
OU	or	lire	ami	car
sol	peur	papa	sage	bébé
carte	cri	vache	blé	fleur
sur	chaise	peau	vole	bleu
mil	mur	table	clé	monde
fin	date	tour	posé	kilo
ronde	pré	abri	faire	porter
été	beau	pain	rougir	moto
mal	douze	bol	vélo	vide

Français – FA5

Le repas. Il est midi. Issa a faim.

Maman ne l'appelle pas. Le repas n'est pas prêt. Issa va à la cuisine. Maman prépare le riz. Le plat est prêt. Toute la famille est à table. Issa est content. Il mange le plat qu'il aime.





APPENDIX E

IMPLEMENTATION STATUS OF COMPLEMENTARY ACTIVITIES AT NTP

SUSPENSION

This table provides a summary of the complementary, or "soft", activities originally planned for the IMAGINE project alongside the construction of the girl friendly primary schools. The implementation status at the time of the suspension of the NTP is listed for each activity. This table was compiled based on the information included in the Final Evaluation of the IMAGINE Project Report submitted by PLAN Niger and the consortium partners Aide et Action and VIE in September 2010.

Table E.1. Implementation status of complimentary activities at NT	Έ
suspension	

Planned activities	Realized activities	Realization rate			
Improving the quality of teaching and children's performance					
Elaborate, validate, and disseminate new training modules and didactic materials	Integrated module—spelling and writing—elaborated and validated through a workshop	Partly realized			
Train 100 pedagogical inspectors and counselors in gender, spelling, active learning, and evaluation of students performance	52 pedagogical inspectors and counselors trained	52%			
Train at least 1,800 teachers on gender, spelling, active learning, evaluation of student performance, and tutoring by pedagogical inspectors and counselors	96 teachers trained	5.33%			
Organize two regional training workshops on the integrated module	Two workshops organized	100%			
Equip 68 project schools (initially planned) with 7 teacher guidebooks, for a total of 476 guidebooks	476 teacher guidebooks distributed to 68 schools	100%			
Training of 110 teachers in spelling and writing	96 teachers (school managers) trained	87.72%			
Rewards for 22 teachers and 11 schools	Not realized	0%			
Introduction of tutoring	Not realized	0			
Practical and productive activities in 198 targeted schools	78 schools	39.39			
Teaching of hygiene and sanitation	Not realized	0			
Establishment of school governments	135 schools	68.18%			
Provision of school stationery kits to 200 targeted schools	200 kits distributed	100%			
Provision of school manuals to 68 schools	68 schools each received 350 school manuals	100%			
Mobilization campaigns in support of Girls' education					
Formulation of a vision of girls' education at national level	Not realized	0%			
Adoption of a communication strategy to advocate for girls' education	Document elaborated and validated but not implemented	0%			
Organization of annual regional advocacy day (for three years) on girls' education	Process suspended at internal ToR validation phase	0%			

Planned activities	Realized activities	Realization rate
Mobilization of financial and material means for implementation of communication strategy	Information, education and communication materials not conceived and not disseminated	0%
COGES, Student Parents Association (APS), and Educational Mothers Association capacity building	Realized	100%
Development and dissemination of the training modules on social mobilization	Modules and didactic support developed	100%
Elaboration of 198 Local Action Plans (PALs).	155 PALs elaborated	78.28%
Implementation of 155 PALs	155 PALs implemented	100%
Training of regional and departmental education officials (198) on monitoring COGES activities	Partly realized, with 80 regional and departmental education officers trained	Approximately 40%
Implementation of subsidy program to support communities in implementation of their PALs	Not realized	0%
Training of at least 6,000 women in income generating practices	Activity not realized	0%
Literacy of 3,000 members of COGES, APS, and Educational Mothers Association (AME)	Validation of the animators' training manuals	Partly realized–35% started the activities
	35 animators and focal points participated in the initial training; 1,002 learners, of which 711 are women, started the literacy classes in 34 centers	

Source: Plan International Final Performance Evaluation Report 2010.

www.mathematica-mpr.com

Improving public well-being by conducting high quality, objective research and data collection

PRINCETON, NJ = ANN ARBOR, MI = CAMBRIDGE, MA = CHICAGO, IL = OAKLAND, CA = WASHINGTON, DC



Mathematica[®] is a registered trademark of Mathematica Policy Research, Inc.